

Selection of Technical Consultant

Request for Proposal (RFP)

"Central Coordinating Agency for Evaluation of the National Food Security Act and LPG Subsidy"

I-19011/75/2023-DMEO

DATE 22/09/2023

Government of India



Contents

Cont	tents	2
Disc	elaimer	6
Glos	ssary	7
Invit	tation for Proposal	11
1.	Introduction\$	12
2.	Instructions to Applicants	16
A. G	General	16
B. D	Occuments	26
C. P	reparation and Submission of Proposal	28
D. E	Evaluation Process	35
E. A	ppointment of Consultant	37
3.	Criteria for Evaluation	40
4.	Fraud and Corrupt Practices.	45
Pre-	Proposal Conference	46
5.	Miscellaneous	47
Sche	edules	48
Sche	edule-1: Terms of Reference	49
Sche	edule 2: Form of Agreement	97
1.	General	100
1.1	Definitions and Interpretation	100
2.	Commencement, Completion and Termination of Agreement	104
3.	Obligations of the Consultant	108
4.	Consultant's Personnel and Sub-Consultants	113
5.	Obligations of the Authority	115



6. Payment to the Consultant	116
7. Liquidated Damages and Penalties	117
8. Fairness and Good Faith	118
9. Settlement of Disputes	118
Annex-1: Terms of Reference	121
Annex-2: Deployment of Personnel	122
Annex-3: Estimate of Personnel Costs	123
Annex-4: Approved Sub-Consultant(s)	124
Annex-5: Cost of Services	125
Annex-6: Payment Schedule	126
Annex-7: Bank Guarantee for Performance Security	127
Schedule 3: Guidance Note on Conflict of Interest	129
Appendices	131
Appendix-I: Technical Proposal	132
Form-1: Letter of Proposal	132
Form-2: Particulars of the Applicant	135
Form-3: Statement of Legal Capacity	138
Form-4: Power of Attorney	139
Form-5: Financial Capacity of the Applicant	141
Form-6: Particulars of Key Personnel	142
Form-7: Proposed Methodology and Work Plan	145
Form-8: Eligible Assignments of the Applicant ^{\$}	147
Form-9: Deployment of Personnel	149
Form-10: Other Implementation Support Team Members	150
Form-11: Proposal for Sub-Consultant(s)	151



Form-12: Bid Security Declaration Form	152
APPENDIX-I	153
Form-13[1]:	153
Appendix-II: Financial Proposal	154
Form 1: Covering Letter	154
Form-2: Financial Proposal	155
Form-3: Estimate of Personnel Costs	157
Appendix-III: List of Bid-Specific Provisions\$	158
Appendix-IV: References	159
Appendix-V: Instructions for Online Bid Submission Error! Bookmark not d	efined



I-19011/75/2023-DMEO
Government of India
NITI Aayog
Development Monitoring and Evaluation Office
Sansad Marg, New Delhi -110001

Request for Proposal (RFP)

September 22, 2023

Subject: Request for Proposal (RFP) for "Central Coordinating Agency for Evaluation of the National Food Security Act and LPG Subsidy"

The Development Monitoring and Evaluation Office (DMEO), National Institution for Transforming India (NITI) Aayog, Government of India, intends to engage a Consultancy Firm to support **as the "Central Coordinating Agency for Evaluation of the National Food Security Act and LPG Subsidy"** details of which have been provided in the RFP document.

DMEO, NITI Aayog invites proposals for this evaluation study, from national / international firms / organisations / institutions, which have requisite experience in this field as detailed in the RFP. The salient features of the study, eligibility criteria and instructions on how to bid and other details are available in the RFP document uploaded on the DMEO website (https://dmeo.gov.in/tenders) and GEM - Government e Marketplace Portal (https://gem.gov.in/). Important information & tentative dates are given in section 1 of the RFP.

Interested applicants are requested to log into Government e Marketplace Portal (GeM) and submit their RFP response online, on or before **PDD**, 1400 hours Please note manual / offline bids shall not be accepted. Detailed instructions for online bid submission have been provided in Appendix-V. Applicants can also refer to resources available on GeM (https://gem.gov.in/support/sellers/?lang=english) for further queries.

Shri Manish Gade
Economic Officer,
Development Monitoring & Evaluation Office (DMEO)
431, 4th floor, NITI Aayog, Sansad Marg
New Delhi, 110001

Email: dmeoeval-niti@gov.in



Disclaimer

The information contained in this Request for Proposals document ("RFP") or subsequently provided to Applicants, whether verbally or in documentary or any other form by or on behalf of the Authority or any of its employees or advisers, is provided to Applicants on the terms and conditions set out in this RFP and such other terms and conditions subject to which such information is provided.

This RFP is not an agreement and is neither an offer nor invitation by the Authority to the prospective Applicants or any other person. The purpose of this RFP is to provide interested parties with information that may be useful to them in the formulation of their Proposals pursuant to this RFP. This RFP includes statements, which reflect various assumptions and assessments arrived at by the Authority in relation to the Consultancy. Such assumptions, assessments and statements do not purport to contain all the information that each Applicant may require. This RFP may not be appropriate for all persons, and it is not possible for the Authority, its employees or advisers to consider the objectives, technical expertise and particular needs of each party who reads or uses this RFP. The assumptions, assessments, statements and information contained in this RFP, may not be complete, accurate, adequate or correct. Each Applicant should, therefore, conduct its own investigations and analysis and should check the accuracy, adequacy, correctness, reliability and completeness of the assumptions, assessments and information contained in this RFP and obtain independent advice from appropriate sources.

Information provided in this RFP to the Applicants is on a wide range of matters, some of which depends upon interpretation of law. The information given is not an exhaustive account of statutory requirements and should not be regarded as a complete or authoritative statement of law. The Authority accepts no responsibility for the accuracy or otherwise for any interpretation or opinion on the law expressed herein.

The Authority, its employees and advisers make no representation or warranty and shall have no liability to any person including any Applicant under any law, statute, rules or regulations or tort, principles of restitution or unjust enrichment or otherwise for any loss, damages, cost or expense which may arise from or be incurred or suffered on account of anything contained in this RFP or otherwise, including the accuracy, adequacy, correctness, reliability or completeness of the RFP and any assessment, assumption, statement or information contained therein or deemed to form part of this RFP or arising in any way in this Selection Process.

The Authority also accepts no liability of any nature whether resulting from negligence or otherwise, howsoever caused, arising from reliance of any Applicant upon the statements contained in this RFP.

The Authority may in its absolute discretion, but without being under any obligation to do so, update, amend or supplement the information, assessment or assumption contained in this RFP.

The issue of this RFP does not imply that the Authority is bound to select an Applicant or to appoint the Selected Applicant, as the case may be, for the Consultancy and the Authority reserves the right to reject all or any of the Proposals without assigning any reasons whatsoever.

The Applicant shall bear all its costs associated with or relating to the preparation and submission of its Proposal including but not limited to preparation, copying, postage, delivery fees, expenses associated with any demonstrations or presentations which may be required by the Authority or any other costs incurred in connection with or relating to its Proposal. All such costs and expenses will remain with the Applicant and the Authority shall not be liable in any manner whatsoever for the same or for any other costs or other expenses incurred by an Applicant in preparation or submission of the Proposal, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the Selection Process.



Glossary

AAY Antyodaya Anna Yojana

Additional Costs As in Item H of Form-2 of Appendix-II

APM Administrative Pricing Mechanism

Agreement As defined in Schedule-2

Agreement Value As defined in Clause 6.1.2 of Schedule-2

Applicable Laws As defined in Schedule-2

Applicant As defined in Clause 2.1.1

Associate As defined in Clause 2.3.3

ATF Aviation Turbine Fuel

Authorized Representative As defined in Clause 2.13.3

Authority As defined in Clause 1.1.1

Bid Security As defined in Clause 2.20.1

BPL Below Poverty Line

CAPI Computer Assisted Personal Interviewing

CCA Central Coordinating Agency

CIP Centrally Issued Price

CNNS Comprehensive National Nutrition Survey

Conditions of Eligibility As defined in Clause 2.2.1

Conflict of Interest As defined in Clause 2.3.1

Consultancy As defined in Clause 1.2

Consultancy Team As defined in Clause 2.1.4

Consultant As defined in Clause 1.2

CV Curriculum Vitae

DBTK Direct Beneficiary Transfer Kerosene

DBTL Direct Benefit Transfer for LPG Consumer



Deliverables As defined in Section D of Schedule-1 (Terms of Reference)

DFPD Department of Food and Public Distribution

DGRO District Grievance Redressal Officer

Documents As defined in Clause 2.12

Effective Date As defined in Clause 2.1 of Schedule-2

Eligible Assignments As defined in Clause 3.1.4

Final Evaluation Report As specified in Section D of Schedule-1 (Terms of Reference)

Financial Proposal As defined in Clause 2.15.1

FGD Focus Group Discussion

Form of Agreement Form of Agreement as in Schedule-2

FPS Fair Price Shop

FSU First Stage Units

GeM Government e Marketplace

Gol Government of India

ICDS Integrated Child Development Scheme

IDI In-Depth Interviews

INR, Re, Rs. Indian Rupee(s)

Inception Report As specified in Section D of Schedule-1

Key Date As defined in Section D of Schedule-1

Key Personnel As defined in Clause 2.1.4

Lead Member As defined in Clause 2.1.1

LOA Letter of Award

LPG Liquified Petroleum Gas

MBC Most Backward Classes

MDM Mid-Day-Meal

MDPM Market Determined Price Mechanism

Member As defined in Clause 2.3.3 (a)



MoE Ministry of Education

MoPNG Ministry of Petroleum and Natural Gas

MoWCD Ministry of Women and Child Development

NFHS National Family Health Survey

NFSA National Food Security Act

Official Website As defined in Clause 1.11.2

P&LM Pregnant and Lactating Mothers

PDS Public Distribution System

Personnel As defined in Clause 1.1.1(m) of Schedule-2

PHH Priority Households

PMUY Pradhan Mantri Ujjwala Yojana

PMAY Pradhan Mantri Awas Yojana

PPSWR Probability Proportionate to Size With Replacement

Professional Personnel As defined in Clause 2.14.6

Prohibited Practices As defined in Clause 4.1

Project As defined in Clause 1.1.6

Project Manager As defined in Clause 4.6 of Schedule-2

Proposal As defined in Clause 1.2

Proposal Due Date or PDD As defined in Clauses 1.5 and 1.8

Resident Personnel As defined in Clause 1.1.1(n) of Schedule-2

PSU Public Sector Undertaking

RFP As defined in Disclaimer

SAG Scheme for Adolescent Girls

SC Scheduled Caste

SDG Sustainable Development Goal

SECC Socio-Economic Caste Census

Selected Applicant As defined in Clause 1.6



Selection Process As defined in Clause 1.6

Services As defined in Clause 1.1.1(p) of Schedule-2

SFC State Food Commission

SKO Superior Kerosene Oil

SNP Supplementary Nutrition Programme

Sole Firm As defined in Clause 2.1.1

SRSWR Simple Random Sampling With Replacement

SSS Second Stage Strata

ST Scheduled Tribes

Statement of Expenses As defined in Note 13, Form-2 of Appendix-II

Statutory Auditor An Auditor appointed under Applicable Laws

Sub-Consultant As defined in Clause 1.1.1(q) of Schedule-2

Support Personnel As defined in Clause 2.14.6

Team Leader As defined in Clause 2.1.4

Technical Proposal As defined in Clause 2.14.1

TOR As defined in Clause 1.1.3

TPDS Targeted Public Distribution System

UFS Urban Frame Survey

US\$ United States Dollar

VC Vigilance Committee

WBNP Wheat-Based Nutrition Programme

WG As defined in Paragraph 12 of Schedule-1

The words and expressions beginning with capital letters and defined in this document shall unless repugnant to the context, have the meaning ascribed thereto herein.



Invitation for Proposal



1. Introduction1\$

1.1 Background

- 1.1.1. The Development Monitoring and Evaluation Office (DMEO) (the "Authority") was constituted in September 2015 by merging of the erstwhile Programme Evaluation Office (PEO) and the Independent Evaluation Office (IEO). DMEO is an attached Office of NITI Aayog to fulfil the mandates of monitoring and evaluation assigned to NITI Aayog.
- 1.1.2. NFSA: The Government of India (GoI) implements one the largest public food and nutritional safety nets in the world. The National Food Security Act (NFSA), enacted in 2013, provides a legal mandate for the distribution of food grains at subsidized prices, cooked meals, take home rations, and food security allowance through a network of schemes namely the Targeted Public Distribution System (PDS), Integrated Child Development Scheme (ICDS), and Mid-Day-Meal (MDM) scheme. The cost of implementing the food subsidy under TPDS was INR 4,22,618.11 crores in 2021 (Revised Estimate). The cost of implementing MDM and ICDS was INR 12,900 crores and INR 17,252.21 crores (Revised Estimate) respectively.
- 1.1.3. Despite the large public expenditure, gains in the food security and nutritional outcomes in India have been slow. India accounts for roughly 30% of the global burden of hunger (208.6 million undernourished in India, State of Food Security and Nutrition in the World 2021). More than 1/3rd of children less than 5 years are stunted (35.5%, NFHS-V, 2019-20), one quarter of adolescents aged 10-14 years have low body-mass-index (BMI) for their age (24%, CNNS, 2016-18), and more than half of all women aged 15-59 years and 15-19 years are anaemic (57% and 59.1%, NFHS-V, 2019-20).
- 1.1.4. LPG Subsidy: India is the third largest energy consumer in the world after China and the USA. The petroleum and natural gas cater predominantly to India's energy needs with a significant consumption amounting to more than one-third of India's energy needs. Further, the demand for oil and gas has been burgeoning over the years with rising population, economic growth, and concomitant demand for cleaner energy. For meeting future energy demands, a Market Determined Price Mechanism (MDPM) was introduced through price deregulation which allowed the refineries to stipulate refinery gate price of petroleum products that would compete with prices of imported product.
- 1.1.5. While allowing the revision of petroleum pricing in the post-liberalised economy, the Government of India was also cognizant of the adverse impact this may have on the affordability and by extension on the consumption of petroleum products for the economically weaker sections in the country. The selling prices of diesel, kerosene, and Liquified Petroleum Gas (LPG) were determinedly kept below market prices by the government. These products together form almost two thirds of the total petroleum product consumption in the country.
- 1.1.6. The LPG subsidy of India not only reflects the policy makers' cognizance of the need to augment the transition from traditional cooking fuel such as firewood and dungcake to cleaner cooking fuels but also to provide them to a majority of underserved population mostly from rural areas and economically weaker sections at subsidized rates. The current consumption of LPG in India has risen to 12.3% of total petroleum products consumption in India compared to 1.13% of

^{1\$} Instructions for Applicants

Note 1: Blank spaces contain formats that are to be used by the Applicant after the RFP is issued. (See Appendix-III)

Note 2: Footnotes marked - "\$" in the relevant Clauses of the RFP and Schedules are for guidance of the Applicants. In case of Appendices, the footnotes marked - "\$" or in other non-numerical characters shall be omitted by the Applicants while submitting their respective Proposals. (See Appendix-III)



kerosene. The ongoing schemes will potentially increase the usage of LPG further, thus, making their evaluation imperative.

1.1.7. In pursuance of the above, the Authority has decided to carry out the process for selection of a Technical Consultant for the "Central Coordinating Agency for Evaluation of the National Food Security Act and LPG Subsidy" (the "Project") in accordance with the Terms of Reference specified at Schedule-1 (the "TOR").

1.2 Request for Proposals

1.2.1 The Authority invites proposals (the "Proposals") for selection of a Technical Consultant (the "Consultant") as a Central Coordinating Agency who shall conduct an evaluation study of the National Food Security Act and LPG & Subsidy in accordance with the TOR (collectively the "Consultancy").

The Authority intends to select the Consultant through an open competitive bidding process in accordance with the procedure set out herein.

1.3 Due diligence by Applicants

Applicants are encouraged to inform themselves fully about the assignment and the local conditions before submitting the Proposal by paying a visit to the Authority, sending written queries to the Authority, and attending a Pre-Proposal Conference on the date and time specified in Clause 1.10.

1.4 Availability of RFP Document

The document can be downloaded from the Official Website of the Authority (https://dmeo.gov.in/tenders) and GeM - Government e marketplace (https://gem.gov.in/)

1.5 Validity of the Proposal

The Proposal shall be valid for a period of not less than 90 days from the Proposal Due Date (the "PDD").

1.6 Brief description of the Selection Process

The Authority has adopted a two bid system selection process (collectively the "Selection Process") for evaluating the Proposals comprising of simultaneous receipt of separate technical and financial bids to be submitted in the GeM portal.

The selection will be based on the Fixed Budget -Based Selection (FBS). Technical evaluation will be carried out as specified in Clause 3.1. The proposal with the highest technical score that meets the fixed budget requirement shall be considered for the award of the contract.

1.7 Currency Conversion Rate and Payment

1.7.1 For the purposes of technical evaluation of Applicants, the currency conversion rate prevailing on the day of bid opening shall be considered as the applicable currency conversion rate. In case of any other currency, the same shall first be converted to US\$ as on the date 60 (sixty) days prior to the Proposal Due Date, and the amount so derived in US\$ shall be converted into INR at the aforesaid rate. The conversion rate of such currencies shall be the daily



representative exchange rates published by the International Monetary Fund for the relevant date.

1.7.2 All payments to the Consultant shall be made in INR in accordance with the provisions of this RFP. The Consultant may convert INR into any foreign currency as per Applicable Laws and the exchange risk, if any, shall be borne by the Consultant.

1.8 Schedule of Selection Process

The Authority would endeavour to adhere to the following schedule:

#	Event Description	Date	
1	Last date for receiving queries/clarifications	06 October, 2023	
2	Pre-Proposal Conference	13 October, 2023	
3	Authority response to queries	27 October, 2023	
4	Proposal Due Date (PDD)	10 November, 2023 at 1400 hours	
5	Opening of Proposals	13 November, 2023	
6	Letter of Award (LOA)	18 December, 2023	
7	Signing of Agreement	28 December, 2023	
8	Validity of Applications	90 days of proposal due date	



1.9 Pre-Proposal Queries

Prospective Applicants may address their queries to the nodal officer specified below:

Shri Manish Gade Economic Officer

Phone: 011 – 23096258 Email: <u>dmeoeval-niti@gov.in</u>

1.10 Pre-Proposal Conference

The date, time and venue of Pre-Proposal Conference shall be:

Date: 13 October 2023 Time: 1500 Hours

Venue: Bengal Tiger, NITI Aayog

Further details regarding the Pre-proposal Conference will be updated on the official website of the Authority. Applicants may register for the same until a day prior to the Pre-proposal Conference by submitting the details of their representatives attending the pre-proposal conference at the below link:

• Registration link: https://tinyurl.com/PreBidRegiNFSA

• Pre-Bid Meeting Link: https://tinyurl.com/NFSAPrebidMeet

1.11 Communications

1.11.1 All communications including the submission of Proposal should be addressed to:

Shri Manish Gade Economic Officer, Development Monitoring & Evaluation Office (DMEO) C-022, 5th floor, NITI Aayog, Sansad Marg New Delhi, 110001

Phone: 011 - 23096258 Email: <u>dmeoeval-niti@gov.in</u>

1.11.2 The Official Website of the Authority is: https://dmeo.gov.in/

Note: Please open https://dmeo.gov.in/tenders or GeM - Government e Marketplace (https://gem.gov.in/) to access all the posted and uploaded documents related to this RFP.

1.11.3 All communications, including submission in original form of both, Power of Attorney (as per Clause 2.13.3) and Bid Security (as per Clause 2.20), should have the following information, marked at the top in bold letters:

RFP for "Central Coordinating Agency for Evaluation of the National Food Security Act and LPG Subsidy"



2. Instructions to Applicants

A. General

2.1 Scope of Proposal

- 2.1.1 Detailed description of the objectives, scope of services, Deliverables and other requirements relating to this Consultancy are specified in this RFP. In case an applicant firm possesses the requisite experience and capabilities required for undertaking the Consultancy, it may participate in the Selection Process either individually (the "Sole Firm") or as lead member of a consortium of firms (the "Lead Member") in response to this invitation. The term applicant (the "Applicant") means the Sole Firm or the Lead Member, as the case may be. The manner in which the Proposal is required to be submitted, evaluated and accepted is explained in this RFP.
- 2.1.2 Applicants are advised that the selection of Consultant shall be on the basis of an evaluation by the Authority through the Selection Process specified in this RFP. Applicants shall be deemed to have understood and agreed that no explanation or justification for any aspect of the Selection Process will be given and that the Authority's decisions are without any right of appeal whatsoever.
- 2.1.3 The Applicant shall submit its Proposal in the form and manner specified in this Section 2 (Instruction to Applicants) of the RFP. The Technical Proposal shall be submitted in the form at Appendix-I and the Financial Proposal shall be submitted in the form at Appendix-II. Upon selection, the Applicant shall be required to enter into an agreement with the Authority in the form specified at Schedule-2. The responsibility related to the completion of study in terms of submission of deliverables and achievements of milestones, as prescribed in Terms of Reference, lies with the Applicant.

2.1.4 **Professional Personnel**

2.1.4.1 Key Personnel

The Consultant shall form a multi-disciplinary team (the "Consultancy Team") for undertaking this assignment. The Consultancy Team shall consist of the following key personnel (the "Key Personnel") who shall discharge their respective responsibilities as specified below:

S No	Key Personnel	Responsibilities	
		Core team	
1.	Team Leader (1 no.)	Lead, co-ordinate, and supervise the multidisciplinary team for executing the consultancy assignment, and act as an representative of the consultant and focal point to the Authority throughout the duration of the Consultancy for the project. S/He will be responsible for: Overall leadership of the Core Team and Other Support Personnel throughout the duration of the assignment Provide guidance and problem-solving support to Central Coordination Agency and the Survey Firms throughout the duration of the assignment.	



satisfactorily achieved within timelines in reports, communication products, and data	Firms are
	_
Act as the overall thematic lead on for nutrition, LPG subsidy, and related fields.	od security,
Support the Central Coordination Agency Firm teams in facilitating and/or leading	•
with senior government and other senior s at all levels.	
Ensure quality assurance during training of Survey Firms, smooth roll out of field collection protocols and SOPs, contingentially.	dwork, data
etc. pertaining to data collection and mana • Report updates of the evaluation study to	-
Director, DMEO (NITI Aayog) on a fortnight make such presentations to the Authority, a	•
requested. In such briefings and preser entire core team would be required to be p	
Ensure availability of all personnel in the and Other Support Personnel throughout	the duration
of the assignment. Details of such teams shared with the Authority.	
Ensure reports/presentations other submitted to the Authority adhere to get a submitted to the Authority adhere.	deliverable good quality
standards.	
 Deputy Team Leader (1 no.) S/He will be responsible for: Supporting the Team Leader in 	•
executing the assignment and act as the command to lead the multidisciplinary tea	ım.
Coordinate, supervise, and manage the the Core Team and Other Support Pers Central Coordination Agency and the Suteam for timely and satisfactory comp	onnel in the urvey Firms'
assignment deliverables. • Facilitate and/or lead the discus	sions with
government and other stakeholders at a well as support Team Leader during their	•
with senior government stakeholders. • Support the Core Team in designing and	_
a secondary data review and analy assignment topic	
,	with the
Statistician/Demographer, and Food S Nutrition Expert, including rigorous qua	ality checks,
training of trainers, field roll out, data mand preparing a data analysis plan before field survey.	•



		 Ensure and oversee the pilot testing of all survey instruments including quantitative and qualitative tools. Support the Core Team in analysing the primary data to answer the identified research questions Support the Core Team in presenting and dissemination of findings and other consultative meetings. Ensure reports/presentations other deliverable submitted to the Authority adhere to good quality standards.
3.	Statistician/ Demographer (1 no.)	 S/He will be responsible for: Reviewing and finalizing the methodology for the Evaluation Study including sampling, drafting of interview schedules, and data analysis from primary and secondary sources. Ensure quality assurance of the primary quantitative data collected by survey firms with minimum errors and data gaps. Develop the digitized CAPI tool with all data validation and quality-check plans and implementing the same rigorously during the data collection. Develop a dashboard for monitoring data and fieldwork process continuously. Responsible for maintaining and monitoring the data dashboard, reducing errors, flagging errors to the survey firms and field teams, identifying issues and challenges related to dashboard reports and propose solutions. Support the Core Team in presentation and dissemination of sampling and other consultative
4.	Economist (1 no.)	 S/He will be responsible for: Developing an analysis plan to address the assignment objectives, components, and outcome indicators. Undertake multivariate analysis and econometric modelling on the primary and secondary data collected using Stata/SPSS/R, etc. Prepare tables, graphs, charts, infographics etc. for reports. Developing additional questions for further modelling/analysis with approval of the Authority. Oversee the data quality from primary data collection by Survey Firms in close coordination with the Deputy Coordinator, Statistician, and support teams. Support Team Lead and Deputy Coordinator in drafting the evaluation report and presentations.



5.	Food Security and	S/He will be responsible for:
5.	Nutrition Expert (1 no.)	 S/He will be responsible for: Contribute to the analysis plan, quantitative and qualitative interview schedule designs, analysis of secondary and primary data, review of all reports, sector-specific synthesis, and recommendations from a food security and nutrition perspective. Provide quantitative and qualitative expertise, insights, and analysis in measuring, estimating and benchmarking household and individual food security and nutrition and related fields. Provide technical expertise on the measurement of calorie intake, anthropometric measurements for children and adults, and related fields. Support the Team Lead and Deputy Coordinator in facilitating or leading discussions with government and other stakeholders at all levels. Support in presentation and dissemination of sector-specific findings, and other consultative meetings. Support Team Lead/ Project Coordinator and Deputy Coordinator in drafting the evaluation report and
		presentations.

2.1.4.2 Other Professional Personnel

The Consultancy Team may consist of the following professional personnel and support teams (the "Other Professional Personnel") who may discharge their respective responsibilities as specified below:

S.No	Professional Personnel	Key Responsibilities
1.	Qualitative Research Expert	S/He will be responsible for: Designing all qualitative tools, implementing the modules, including training any field team
		member and analysing qualitative information. • Develop the methodology for qualitative data collection and analysis for the assignment, including sampling, drafting of qualitative interview schedules/KIIs/FGDs, and qualitative data analysis from primary and secondary sources.
		 Undertake qualitative analysis based on the research questions and objectives of the assignment.
		 Oversee the development of relevant qualitative online data collection tools, including rigorous quality checks, training of trainers, field roll out, data management and preparing a data analysis plan before initiation of field survey.
		 Ensuring quality assurance of the qualitative data collected by survey firms.



		Ensuring analysis of qualitative data, presentation and dissemination of methodology, findings, and other consultative meetings.
2.	Survey team	The team will be responsible for:
2.	(12 nos.)	 Supporting the Core Team to complete their respective activities and deliverables, undertaking primary data validation checks including backchecks, spot checks, field-visits, conduct training of trainers by Core Team and participation in training of enumerators by the survey agencies, etc., as required by the Core Team. Provide any further field support as required by the Core Team including but not limited to pilot testing
		of data collection instruments. • Facilitating communication between CCA and Survey
		 Firms throughout the duration of the data collection. Provide oversight to the IT team on quality checks, quality assurance, and other related activities.
		Act as the nodal point for identifying, highlighting, and escalating challenges observed during data collection by the respective regional Survey Firms.
3.	IT team	 The team will be responsible for: Supporting the Core Team in development of digitized and translated CAPI version of the interview schedules and testing and revisions in the digitized CAPI tool based on feedback received from Core Team and survey firms. Bench-testing the tools before pilot; revision in CAPI after pilot based on experience from the pilot survey. Supporting the Core Team to collate and process
		 primary data from all zones/ states/ UTs and create an analysis-ready dataset. Develop a dashboard for tracking fieldwork progress and errors and continuous monitoring of incoming survey data. Any issues relating to data quality should be flagged to the Data Quality Management (DQM) team; with frequent reporting of the same to Core Team and Project Director, DMEO.
		Provide any further support required by the Core Team.
4.	Research and analysis team (Comprising of	The team will be responsible for: • Supporting the Core Team in their respective activities and deliverables, including development of interview



	quantitative and qualitative researchers)	schedules and tools,, both quantitative and qualitative, for data collection, pre-testing and finalization of the interview schedules and tools, participation in trainings by Core Team and survey firms, and supervision of the data collection exercise. • Support the Core Team in quantitative analysis, drafting of the various deliverables including reports, presentations, and dissemination materials, and any related activities.
5.	Data Quality Management (DQM) team	 The team will be responsible for: Work in close coordination with the IT team and the survey team to check the quality of the incoming field survey data. Live monitoring of survey data, analysing from quality perspective and highlighting gaps in the quality of data to the survey team and core team members. Live tracking of enumerators' location as per the data collection schedule to ensure authenticity of data; including random checks of enumerators through photo/audio/GPS etc request, as required. Random audio recording of the interviews cross-checked with the data collected in CAPI. DQM team will be responsible for flagging any data quality related issues of the survey firms immediately to Core Team.
6	Anthropometry Expert	S/he will be responsible for: Calibration of Anthropometry devices, proper maintenance and functioning of devices during the survey Training of enumerators in use of anthropometry devices and recording anthropometric information gathered correctly Responsible for coordinating with field teams and ensuring adherence to data collection protocols on field Support in validating collected data Support in executing all responsibilities identified
7.	Copy editor	S/he will be responsible for: • Ensuring the quality of reports and other communication deliverables and making them ready for publication. • Proof-reading all deliverables to ensure clarity, conciseness, credibility, and quality. • Review and revise the reports and deliverables from a scientific writing point-of-view.



Note: These are the minimum resource requirement. However, the consultant may deploy more resources as and when required to complete the deliverables within timeline. No extra payment would be made for the additional resources.

*2-3 team members from the Support team have to be seconded to DMEO, NITI Aayog for the entire duration of the project.

2.2 Conditions of Minimum Eligibility of Applicants

- 2.2.1 Applicants must read carefully the minimum conditions of eligibility (the "Conditions of Eligibility") provided herein. Proposals of only those Applicants who satisfy the Conditions of Eligibility will be considered for evaluation. The Conditions of Eligibility as specified in the RFP may be relaxed for a particular Applicant, if applicable, subject to furnishing of relevant and valid documents or certificates, supporting such relaxations or exemptions under Applicable Laws.
- 2.2.2 To be eligible for evaluation of its Proposal, the Applicant shall fulfil the following
 - (A) Technical Capacity: The Applicant must be a legal entity as per Applicable Laws; Individuals are not eligible to participate in this RFP. The Applicant shall have, over the past 5 (five) years preceding the PDD, undertaken a minimum of 3 (three) Eligible Assignments as specified in Clause 3.1.4. The Applicant should not have been debarred or blacklisted by the Central Government, any State Government, a Statutory Authority, or a Public-Sector Undertaking, from participating in any consulting assignment.
 - (B) Financial Capacity: The Applicant shall have a minimum annual turnover of Rs. 15 (fifteen) crore during each of the 3 (three) financial years FY 2018-19, FY 2019-20, and FY 2021-22 For the avoidance of doubt, turnover hereunder refers to total revenue of the applicant.
 - (C) **Availability of Key Personnel:** The Applicant shall offer and make available all Key Personnel meeting the requirements specified in sub-clause (D) below.
 - (D) Conditions of Eligibility for Key Personnel: Each of the Key Personnel must fulfil the Conditions of Eligibility specified below:

S .No.	Key Personnel	Minimum Educational Qualifications ²	Length of Professional Experience	Minimum length of Relevant Experience
1.	Team Leader/ Project Coordinator	Postgraduate degree (or equivalent)	15 years	At least 5 years of relevant experience in projects in Food and Nutrition and should have led at least 2 projects in this domain (with at least one position at

² For degrees obtained from the accredited foreign Boards/universities, the applicant shall furnish a self-declaration on the academic equivalence to the 'Minimum Educational Qualifications' as defined in Clause 2.2.2 (D).



S .No.	Key Personnel	Minimum Educational Qualifications ²	Length of Professional Experience	Minimum length of Relevant Experience
				senior or mid management level)
2.	Deputy Coordinator	Postgraduate degree (or equivalent)	10 years	At least 5 years of relevant experience in projects in Food and Nutrition (with at least one position at senior or mid management level)
3.	Statistician/ Demographer	Postgraduate degree (or equivalent) in Statistics/ Population Studies/ Demography or related subjects.	10 years	At least 5 years of relevant experience in sampling methodology and use of statistical tools in projects
4.	Economist	Postgraduation degree (or equivalent) in Economics/ Econometrics or related subjects.	10 years	At least 5 years of relevant experience in economic modelling and analysis
5.	Food Security and Nutrition Expert	Postgraduate degree (or equivalent) in Agriculture Economics/ Agriculture/ Rural Development/ Public Health/ Nutrition or related subjects.	10 years	At least 5 years of relevant experience in projects in Food and Nutrition

- 2.2.3 The Applicant shall enclose with its Proposal, certificate(s) from its Statutory Auditors stating its total annual turnover during each of the 3 (three) financial years i.e. FY 2018-19, FY 2019-20 and FY 2021-22. In the event that the Applicant does not have a statutory auditor, it shall provide the requisite certificate(s) from the firm of Chartered Accountants that ordinarily audits the annual accounts of the Applicant.
- 2.2.4 The Applicant should submit a Power of Attorney as per the format at Form-4 of Appendix-I; provided, however, that such Power of Attorney would not be required if the Application is signed by a partner of the Applicant, in case the Applicant is a partnership firm or limited liability partnership.
- 2.2.5 Any entity which has been barred by the Central Government, any State Government, a statutory authority or a public sector undertaking, as the case may be, from participating in any



project, and the bar subsists as on the date of Proposal, would not be eligible to submit a Proposal either by itself or through its Associate.

- 2.2.6 An Applicant or its Associate should have, during the last three years, neither failed to perform on any agreement, as evidenced by imposition of a penalty by an arbitral or judicial authority or a judicial pronouncement or arbitration award against the Applicant or its Associate, nor been expelled from any project or agreement nor have had any agreement terminated for breach by such Applicant or its Associate.
- 2.2.7 While submitting a Proposal, the Applicant should attach clearly marked and referenced continuation sheets in the event that the space provided in the specified forms in the Appendices is insufficient. Alternatively, Applicants may format the specified forms making due provision for incorporation of the requested information.

2.3 Conflict of Interest

- 2.3.1 An Applicant shall not have a conflict of interest that may affect the Selection Process or the Consultancy (the "Conflict of Interest"). Any Applicant found to have a Conflict of Interest shall be disqualified. In the event of disqualification, the Authority reserves the right to take action as per the Bid Security or Bid Security Declaration for, inter alia, the time, cost and effort of the Authority including consideration of such Applicant's Proposal, without prejudice to any other right or remedy that may be available to the Authority hereunder or otherwise.
- 2.3.2 The Authority requires that the Consultant provides professional, objective, and impartial advice and at all times hold the Authority's interests paramount, avoid conflicts with other assignments or its own interests, and act without any consideration for future work. The Consultant shall not accept or engage in any assignment that would be in conflict with its prior or current obligations to other clients, or that may place it in a position of not being able to carry out the assignment in the best interests of the Authority.
- 2.3.3 Some guiding principles for identifying and addressing Conflicts of Interest have been illustrated, in the Guidance Note at Schedule-3. Without limiting the generality of the above, an Applicant shall be deemed to have a Conflict of Interest affecting the Selection Process, if:
 - (a) Conflicting Associations:

directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by or is under common control with another Applicant; or

receives or has received any direct or indirect subsidy/ financial stake from another Applicant; or

has the same correspondence address or same legal representative/ agent as another applicant for purposes of this proposal; or

has a relationship with another applicant, directly or through common third parties, that puts it in a position to have access to information about or influence the Proposal of another applicant or influence the decisions of the Authority regarding this Procurement Process; or

(b) Unfair Competitive Advantage and Conflicting Activities: had (or any of its Affiliates) been engaged by the Authority to provide goods, works, or services for a project, shall be disqualified from providing consulting services resulting from or directly related to



those goods, works, or services. Conversely, a firm (or any of its Affiliates) hired to provide consulting services for the preparation or implementation of a project shall be disqualified from subsequently providing goods or works or services resulting from or directly related to the consulting services for such preparation or implementation or

- (c) Conflicting Assignments: would (including its Experts and Sub-consultants) or any of its Affiliates) be or are providing consultancy services in another assignment for the same or another Authority that, by its nature, may conflict with this assignment. or
- (d) Commissions and Gratuities: The Applicant shall disclose any commissions or fees that may have been paid or are to be paid to agents, representatives, or commission agents concerning the selection process or execution and performance of the resulting Contract. The information disclosed must include the name and address of the agent, representative, or commission agent, the amount and currency, and the purpose of the commission or fee.; or
- (e) Conflicting Relationships: has close business/ family relationship with a staff of the Authority who are/ would be directly/ indirectly involved in any of the following activities:
 - i. Preparation of the RFP document or ToR of the procurement process
 - ii. Evaluation of Proposals or Award of Contract, or
 - iii. Implementation/supervision of the resulting contract

2.4 Number of Proposals

No Applicant or its Associate shall submit more than one Application for the Consultancy. An Applicant applying individually or as an Associate shall not be entitled to submit another application either individually or as a member of any consortium, as the case may be.

2.5 Cost of Proposal

The Applicants shall be responsible for all of the costs associated with the preparation of their Proposals and their participation in the Selection Process including subsequent negotiation, visits to the Authority etc. The Authority will not be responsible or in any way liable for such costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the Selection Process.

2.6 Verification of information

Applicants are encouraged to submit their respective Proposals after verification of the documents, reference materials, etc. within the purview of this RFP and the Applicable Laws and regulations or any other matter considered relevant by them.

2.7 Acknowledgement by Applicant

2.7.1 It shall be deemed that by submitting the Proposal, the Applicant has:

- (a) made a complete and careful examination of the RFP;
- (b) received all relevant information requested from the Authority;



- (c) acknowledged and accepted the risk of inadequacy, error or mistake in the information provided in the RFP or furnished by or on behalf of the Authority; or relating to any of the matters referred to in Clause 2.6 above;
- (d) satisfied itself about all matters, things and information, including matters referred to in Clause 2.6 herein above, necessary and required for submitting an informed Application and performance of all of its obligations thereunder;
- (e) acknowledged that it does not have a Conflict of Interest; and
- (f) agreed to be bound by the undertaking provided by it under and in terms hereof.
- 2.7.2 The Authority shall not be liable for any omission, mistake or error on the part of the Applicant in respect of any of the above or on account of any matter or thing arising out of or concerning or relating to RFP or the Selection Process, including any error or mistake therein or in any information or data given by the Authority.

2.8 Right to reject any or all Proposals

- 2.8.1 Notwithstanding anything contained in this RFP, the Authority reserves the right to accept or reject any Proposal and to annul the Selection Process and reject all Proposals, at any time without any liability or any obligation for such acceptance, rejection or annulment, and without assigning any reasons thereof.
- 2.8.2 Without prejudice to the generality of Clause 2.8.1, the Authority reserves the right to reject any Proposal if:
 - (a) at any time, a material misrepresentation is made or discovered, or
 - (b) the Applicant does not provide, within the time specified by the Authority, the supplemental information sought by the Authority for evaluation of the Proposal.

Misrepresentation/ improper response by the Applicant may lead to the disqualification of the Applicant. If the Applicant is the Lead Member of a consortium, then the entire consortium may be disqualified / rejected. If such disqualification / rejection occurs after the Proposals have been opened and the highest-ranking Applicant gets disqualified / rejected, then the Authority reserves the right to take any measure as may be deemed fit in the sole discretion of the Authority, including annulment of the Selection Process.

B. Documents

2.9 Contents of the RFP

This RFP comprises the Disclaimer set forth hereinabove, the contents as listed below and will additionally include any Addendum / Amendment issued in accordance with Clause 2.11:

Request for Proposal

- 1. Introduction
- 2. Instructions to Applicants



- 3. Criteria for Evaluation
- 4. Fraud and corrupt practices
- 5. Pre-Proposal Conference
- 6. Miscellaneous

Schedules

1. Terms of Reference

2. Form of Agreement

- Annex-1: Terms of Reference
- Annex-2: Deployment of Personnel
- Annex-3: Estimate of Personnel Costs
- Annex-4: Approved Sub-Consultant(s)
- Annex-5: Cost of Services
- Annex-6: Payment Schedule
- Annex-7: Bank Guarantee for Performance Security

3. Guidance Note on Conflict of Interest

Appendices

Appendix-I: Technical Proposal

- Form-1: Letter of Proposal
- Form-2: Particulars of the Applicant
- Form-3: Statement of Legal Capacity
- Form-4: Power of Attorney
- Form-5: Financial Capacity of Applicant
- Form-6: Particulars of Key Personnel
- Form-7: Proposed Methodology and Work Plan
- Form-8: Eligible Assignments of the Applicant
- Form-9: Deployment of Personnel
- Form-10: Other Implementation Support Team Members



Form-11: Proposal for Sub-Consultant(s)

Form-12: Bid Security Declaration Form

Form-13: Letter of Intent for Technical Collaboration

Appendix-II: Financial Proposal

Form-1: Covering Letter

Form-2: Financial Proposal

Form-3: Estimate of Personnel Costs

Appendix-III: List of Bid-Specific Provisions

Appendix-IV: References

2.10 Clarifications

2.10.1 Applicants requiring any clarification on the RFP may submit their queries online to the Authority through GeM portal (https://gem.gov.in/) by logging in through their registered email id before the date mentioned in the Schedule of Selection Process at Clause 1.8.

The Authority shall endeavour to respond to the queries within the period specified therein but not later than 7 (seven) days prior to the Proposal Due Date. The Authority will post the reply to all such queries on the Official Website / GeM portal without identifying the source of queries.

2.10.2 The Authority reserves the right not to respond to any questions or provide any clarifications, in its sole discretion, and nothing in this Clause 2.10 shall be construed as obliging the Authority to respond to any question or to provide any clarification.

2.11 Amendment of RFP

- 2.11.1 At any time prior to the deadline for submission of Proposal, the Authority may, for any reason, whether at its own initiative or in response to clarifications requested by an Applicant, modify the RFP document by the issuance of Addendum/ Amendment and posting it on the Official Website.
- 2.11.2 All such amendments shall be posted on the GeM portal (https://gem.gov.in/) along with the revised RFP containing the amendments and will be binding on all Applicants.
- 2.11.3 In order to afford the Applicants a reasonable time for taking an amendment into account, or for any other reason, the Authority may, in its sole discretion, extend the Proposal Due Date³\$.

C. Preparation and Submission of Proposal

2.12 Language

^{3 \$} While extending the Proposal Due Date on account of an addendum, the Authority shall have due regard for the time required by Applicants to address the amendments specified therein. In the case of significant amendments, at least 15 (fifteen) days shall be provided between the date of amendment and the Proposal Due Date, and in the case of minor amendments, at least 7 (seven) days shall be provided.



The Proposal with all accompanying documents (the "**Documents**") and all communications in relation to or concerning the Selection Process shall be in English language and strictly on the forms provided in this RFP. No supporting document or printed literature shall be submitted with the Proposal unless specifically asked for and in case any of these Documents is in another language, it must be accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages in English, in which case, for all purposes of interpretation of the Proposal, the translation in English shall prevail.

2.13 Format and signing of Proposal

- 2.13.1 The Applicant shall provide all the information sought under this RFP. The Authority would evaluate only those Proposals that are received in the specified forms and complete in all respects.
- 2.13.2 The Applicant shall submit its bid in the electronic form on or before the date and time as mentioned in the Schedule of Selection Process at Clause 1.8.
- 2.13.3 Bids along with all the scanned copies of the document should be submitted in the electronic form only through GeM e-tendering system as mentioned above. Before the bid documents are uploaded, all attached documents should be signed using digital signatures of the authorised representative (the "Authorised Representative") as detailed below:
 - (a) by the proprietor, in case of a proprietary firm; or
 - (b) by a partner, in case of a partnership firm and/or a limited liability partnership; or
 - (c) by a duly authorised person holding the Power of Attorney, in case of a Limited Company or a corporation; or
 - (d) by the Authorised Representative of the Lead Member, in case of consortium.

A copy of the Power of Attorney certified under the hands of a partner or director of the Applicant and notarised by a notary public in the form specified in Appendix-I (Form-4) shall be uploaded alongwith the Proposal.

- 2.13.4 The following documents shall be sent separately to the Authority in original through Speed Post / Registered Post or delivered by hand to the person specified in the Clause 1.11.1 in a sealed envelope on or before the Proposal Due Date: :
 - (a) Power of Attorney as required under Clause 2.13.3 and
 - (b) Insurance Surety Bond/Demand Draft towards Bid Security or Bid Security Declaration Form as required under Clause 2.20.

Kindly note that, the proposal shall be rejected if Bid security or Bid Security Declaration form is not submitted on or before the Proposal Due Date. However, the hard copy of Power of Attorney shall be submitted prior to the award of the contract.

The envelope specified in this clause 2.13.4 shall clearly bear the following identification:

RFP for "Central Coordinating Agency for Evaluation of the National Food Security Act and LPG Subsidy"



If this envelope is not sealed and marked as instructed above, NITI Aayog assumes no responsibility for the misplacement or premature opening of the contents of the Bid and consequent losses, if any suffered by the bidder.

Please note that, if the above documents are not submitted in original (hard copy) form as above, or if there is any discrepancy found between the above documents submitted in original (hard copy) form and that submitted on the GeM Portal, the award of this Consultancy may be liable to cancellation and the bid security shall be forfeited. or the action shall be taken as per the bid security declaration, as the case may be, against the Consultant.

- 2.13.5 Applicants should note the Proposal Due Date, as specified in Clause 1.8, for submission of Proposals. Except as specifically provided in this RFP, no supplementary material will be entertained by the Authority, and that evaluation will be carried out only on the basis of Documents uploaded on the GeM portal by the closing time of Proposal Due Date as specified in Clause 2.17.1. Applicants will ordinarily not be asked to provide additional material information or documents subsequent to the date of submission, and unsolicited material if submitted will be summarily rejected. For the avoidance of doubt, the Authority reserves the right to seek clarifications under and in accordance with the provisions of Clause 2.24.
- 2.13.6 The Authority is neither a party nor a principal in the relationship between the Applicant and the organisation hosting the e-procurement portal (hereinafter called the Portal). Applicants must comply with the rules, regulations, procedures, and implied conditions/ agreements of the eProcurement portal, including registration, compatible Digital Signature Certificate (DSC) etc. Consultants shall settle clarifications and disputes, if any, regarding the Portal directly with them.

2.14 Technical Proposal

- 2.14.1 Applicants shall submit the technical proposal online in the formats at Appendix-I (the "Technical Proposal").
- 2.14.2 While submitting the Technical Proposal, the Applicant shall, in particular, ensure that:
 - (a) The Bid Security or Bid Security Declaration is provided;
 - (b) all scanned copies of the forms are submitted in the prescribed formats and signed by the prescribed signatories;
 - (c) Power of Attorney, if applicable, is executed as per Applicable Laws;
 - (d) CVs of all Key Personnel have been included. The CVs of other professional personnel to be submitted at a later stage, as and when required by the Authority (though the technical scoring would be limited to the Key Personnels only)
 - (e) Key Personnel have been proposed only if they meet the Conditions of Eligibility laid down at Clause 2.2.2 (D) of the RFP;
 - (f) no alternative proposal for any Key Personnel is being made and only one CV for each position has been furnished;
 - (g) the CVs of Key Personnel have been recently signed and dated in blue ink or digitally signed by the respective Personnel, and digitally countersigned by the Applicant. A copy of the CV signed by respective Key Personnel, duly digitally countersigned by the authorised signatory, shall be accepted. If few CVs are not signed by the key personnel,



the evaluation should be carried without considering these unsigned CVs and, if this Consultant is still a winner, the signed CVs should be submitted by the Selected Consultant before the award of contract. The replacement of such key personnel would not be allowed before the award of the contract unless such key personnel are found to be ineligible as per the Clause 2.25.1. If most of the CVs are not signed by the respective proposed key personnel, the proposal should be termed as non-responsive and rejected at the technical evaluation stage.

- (h) the CVs shall contain an undertaking from the respective Key Personnel about his/her availability for the duration specified in the RFP;
- (i) Professional Personnel proposed have good working knowledge of English language;
- (j) Key Personnel would be available for the period indicated in the TOR;
- (k) no Key Personnel should have attained the age of 65 (sixty-five) years at the time of submitting the proposal; and
- (I) the proposal is responsive in terms of Clause 2.22.3.
- 2.14.3 Failure to comply with the requirements spelt out in this Clause 2.14 shall make the Proposal liable to be rejected.
- 2.14.4 If an individual Key Personnel makes a false averment regarding his qualification, experience or other particulars, or his commitment regarding availability for the Project is not fulfilled at any stage after signing of the Agreement, he shall be liable to be debarred for any future assignment of the Authority for a period of 5 (five) years. The award of this Consultancy to the Applicant may also be liable to cancellation in such an event.
- 2.14.5 The Technical Proposal shall not include any information related to the Financial Proposal.
- 2.14.6 The proposed team shall be composed of experts and specialists (the "Professional Personnel") in their respective areas of expertise and managerial/support staff (the "Support Personnel") such that the Consultant should be able to complete the Consultancy within the specified time schedule. The Key Personnel specified in Clause 2.1.4 shall be included in the proposed team of Professional Personnel. From the key personnel, the Team Leader should be on the payroll of the applicant for a period of at least 11 months. S/he will be required to be present for all meetings, trainings or any other work, on request of the Authority during the course of the evaluation study until the finalization of the report. Other competent and experienced Professional Personnel in the relevant areas of expertise must be added as required for successful completion of this Consultancy. The CV of each such Professional Personnel, if any, should also be submitted in the format at Form-6 of Appendix-I. The Authority may propose suitable experts from its network to be included for specialized tasks of the evaluation study.
- 2.14.7 An Applicant may, if it considers necessary, propose suitable Sub-Consultants in specific areas of expertise. Credentials of such Sub-Consultants should be submitted in Form-11 of Appendix-I. A Sub-Consultant, however, shall not be a substitute for any Key Personnel.
- 2.14.8 The Authority reserves the right to verify all statements, information and documents, submitted by the Applicant in response to the RFP. Any such verification or the lack of such verification by



the Authority to undertake such verification shall not relieve the Applicant of its obligations or liabilities hereunder nor will it affect any rights of the Authority thereunder.

2.14.9 In case it is found during the evaluation or at any time before signing of the Agreement or after its execution and during the period of subsistence thereof, that one or more of the eligibility conditions have not been met by the Applicant or the Applicant has made material misrepresentation or has given any materially incorrect or false information, the Applicant shall be disqualified forthwith if not yet appointed as the Consultant either by issue of the LOA or entering into of the Agreement, and if the Selected Applicant has already been issued the LOA or has entered into the Agreement, as the case may be, the same shall, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained therein or in this RFP, be liable to be terminated, by a communication in writing by the Authority without the Authority being liable in any manner whatsoever to the Applicant or Consultant, as the case may be.

In such an event, the Authority reserves the right to take action as per the Bid Security or Bid Security Declaration for, inter alia, time, cost and effort of the Authority, without prejudice to any other right or remedy that may be available to the Authority.

2.15 Financial Proposal

- 2.15.1 Applicants shall submit online the financial proposal in the format at Appendix-II "Financial Proposal". However, the financial proposal should be subject to the maximum budget that is fixed at Rs. 4.68 crores (inclusive of all taxes) for this assignment. The proposals that exceed the budget indicated in this clause shall be rejected. The project will be awarded to the successful bidder at the amount quoted by the bidder that would be any amount equal to or lower than the maximum budget stated in this clause.
- 2.15.2 While submitting the Financial Proposal, the Applicant shall ensure the following:
 - (i) All the costs associated with the assignment shall be included in the Financial Proposal. These shall normally cover remuneration for all the Personnel (Resident, in the field, office etc.), accommodation, air fare, equipment, printing of documents, surveys, geo-technical investigations etc. The total amount indicated in the Financial Proposal shall be without any condition attached or subject to any assumption and shall be final and binding. In case any assumption or condition is indicated in the Financial Proposal, it shall be considered non-responsive and liable to be rejected.
 - (ii) The Financial Proposal shall take into account all expenses and tax liabilities. For the avoidance of doubt, it is clarified that all taxes shall be deemed to be included in the costs shown under different items of the Financial Proposal. Further, all payments shall be subject to deduction of taxes at source as per Applicable Laws.
 - (iii) Costs (including break down of costs) shall be expressed in INR.

2.16 Submission of Proposal

2.16.1 The Applicants shall submit electronically the Proposal with all pages numbered serially and by giving an index of submissions. Each page of the submission shall be digitally signed by the Authorised Representative of the Applicant as per the terms of the RFP. In case the proposal is submitted on the document downloaded from Official Website, the Applicant shall be responsible for its accuracy and correctness as per the version uploaded by the Authority and shall ensure that there are no changes caused in the content of the downloaded document. In



- case of any discrepancy between the downloaded or photocopied version of the RFP and the original RFP issued by the Authority, the latter shall prevail.
- 2.16.2 The proposal shall need to be submitted online on the GeM Portal itself; manual/offline bids shall not be accepted under any circumstances. Also, the Applicant shall have to separately send Bid Security or Bid Security Declaration and Power of Attorney in original hard copy to the Authority as specified in the Clause 2.13.4.
- 2.16.3 The Technical bids and Financial Bids must be submitted online in their respective folder, one clearly marked as "Technical Proposal" and other clearly marked as "Financial Proposal". The folder marked —Technical Proposal shall contain:
 - (i) Application in the prescribed format (Form-1 of Appendix-I) along with Forms 2 to 13 of Appendix-I and supporting documents;
 - (ii) Scanned copy of Bid security or Bid Security Declaration as specified in Clause 2.20.1; and
 - (iii) The folder marked Financial Proposal shall contain the financial proposal in the prescribed format (Forms 1, 2 & 3 of Appendix-II).
- 2.16.4 All pages of the Technical Proposal and Financial Proposal must be numbered and digitally signed by the Authorised Representative of the Applicant.
- 2.16.5 The complete Proposal must be submitted online on or before 1100 hours on the Proposal Due Date specified in Clause 1.8. Proposals submitted by post, fax, telex, telegram, in-person or email shall not be entertained.
- 2.16.6 The Proposal shall be made in the Forms specified in this RFP. Any attachment to such Forms must be provided on separate pages and only information that is directly relevant should be uploaded. This may include scanned photocopies of the relevant pages of printed documents. No separate documents like printed annual statements, company brochures, etc. will be entertained.
- 2.16.7 The rates quoted shall be firm throughout the period of performance of the assignment up to and including acceptance of the Consultancy by the Authority and discharge of all obligations of the Consultant under the Agreement.

2.17 Proposal Due Date

- 2.17.1 Proposal should be submitted online on the GeM portal, on or before 1100 hours on the Proposal Due Date specified in Clause 1.8 in the manner and form as detailed in this RFP. The Applicant is advised to retain the acknowledgement of the online submission of the bid for future reference.
- 2.17.2 The Authority may, in its sole discretion, extend the Proposal Due Date by issuing an Addendum in accordance with Clause 2.11 uniformly for all Applicants.

2.18 Late Proposals

Proposals submitted after the due date will not be accepted by the GeM portal and hence will automatically be rejected. DMEO will in no case be responsible if the bid is not submitted online with in the specified timelines.



2.19 Modification/ substitution/ withdrawal of Proposals

- 2.19.1 The Applicant may modify, substitute, or withdraw its proposal by logging into the GeM portal prior to the proposal due date and time.
- 2.19.2 No Proposal shall be modified, substituted, or withdrawn by the Applicant on or after the Proposal Due Date.
- 2.19.3 Any request for alteration / modification in the Proposal or additional information or material supplied subsequent to the Proposal Due Date, unless the same has been expressly sought for by the Authority, shall be disregarded.

2.20 Bid Security

- 2.20.1 The Applicant shall furnish as part of its Proposal, a bid security of Rs. 10,00,000 (Ten akh) in the form of Insurance Surety Bonds, Demand Draft, Fixed Deposit issued by one of the Nationalised/ Scheduled Banks in India in favour of PAO, NITI Aayog payable at New Delhi (the —Bid Securityll), returnable not later than 30 (thirty) days from declaration of result of technical evaluation except in case of the two highest ranked Applicants as required in Clause 2.25.1. In the event that the first ranked Applicant commences the assignment as required in Clause 2.30, the second ranked Applicant, who has been kept in reserve, shall be returned its Bid Security forthwith, but in no case later than 120 (one hundred and twenty) days from PDD. The Selected Applicant's Bid Security shall be returned, upon the Applicant signing the Agreement and completing the Deliverables assigned to it for the first 2 (two) months of the Consultancy in accordance with the provisions thereof. In case of Central/ State Government owned universities/academic institutions, the Applicant shall furnish, as part of its Proposal, a Bid Security Declaration (instead of bid security) as per format specified in Appendix-I Form-12. Universities/academic institutions (hereunder referred to as universities/institutions) should be recognized by University Grant Commission or any State or the Central Government.
- 2.20.2 Any Bid not accompanied by the Bid Security or Bid Security Declaration, as the case may be, shall be rejected by the Authority as non-responsive.
- 2.20.3 The authority shall not be liable to pay any interest on the Bid Security and the same shall be interest free.
- 2.20.4 The Applicant, by submitting its Application pursuant to this RFP, shall be deemed to have acknowledged that without prejudice to the Authority's any other right or remedy hereunder or in law or otherwise, the Authority reserves the right to forfeit the bid security or take action as per the Bid Security Declaration for, inter alia, the time, cost and effort of the Authority in regard to the RFP including the consideration and evaluation of the Proposal under the following conditions:
 - (a) If an Applicant submits a non-responsive Proposal;
 - (b) If an Applicant engages in any of the Prohibited Practices specified in Section 4 of this RFP;
 - (c) If an Applicant withdraws its Proposal during the period of its validity as specified in this RFP and as extended by the Applicant from time to time;



- (d) In the case of the Selected Applicant, if the Applicant fails to reconfirm its commitments during negotiations as required vide Clause 2.25.1;
- (e) In the case of a Selected Applicant, if the Applicant fails to sign the Agreement or commence the assignment as specified in Clauses 2.29 and 2.30 respectively; or
- (f) If the Applicant is found to have a Conflict of Interest as specified in Clause 2.3.

2.21 Performance Security

- 2.21.1 The Applicant, by submitting its Application pursuant to this RFP, shall be deemed to have acknowledged that without prejudice to the Authority's any other right or remedy hereunder or in law or otherwise, its Performance Security shall be forfeited and appropriated by the Authority as the mutually agreed pre-estimated compensation and damages payable to the Authority for, inter alia, the time, cost and effort of the Authority in regard to the RFP, including the consideration and evaluation of the Proposal, under the following conditions:
 - (a) If an Applicant engages in any of the Prohibited Practices specified in Clause 4.1 of this RFP;
 - (b) if the Applicant is found to have a Conflict of Interest as specified in Clause 2.3; and
 - (c) if the Selected Applicant commits a breach of the Agreement.
- 2.21.2 An amount equal to 3% (three per cent) of the Agreement Value shall be deemed to be the Performance Security for the purposes of this Clause 2.21, which may be forfeited and appropriated in accordance with the provisions hereof. Performance Security may be furnished in the form of Insurance Surety Bond/Bank Guarantee Deposit (including e-Bank Guarantee), Account Payee Demand Draft, Fixed Deposit issued by one of the Nationalised/Scheduled Banks in India.

D. Evaluation Process

2.22 Evaluation of Proposals

- 2.22.1 The Authority shall open the Proposals at 14:00 hours on the next working day after the Proposal Due Date via online bid opening.
- 2.22.2 Proposals withdrawn prior to proposal due date shall not be considered for evaluation in accordance with Clause 2.19.
- 2.22.3 Prior to evaluation of Proposals, the Authority will determine whether each Proposal is responsive to the requirements of the RFP. The Authority may, in its sole discretion, reject any Proposal that is not responsive hereunder. A Proposal shall be considered responsive only if:
 - (a) the Technical Proposal is received in the form specified at Appendix-I; (all forms to be scanned and uploaded in pdf form on the GeM portal duly signed by the authorized signatory, statutory auditor and/or Key Personnel, as applicable.
 - (b) it is received by the Proposal Due Date including any extension thereof pursuant to Clause 2.17;



- (c) it is accompanied by the Bid Security or Bid Security Declaration Form as specified in Clause 2.20.1.
- (d) it is digitally signed, numbered and submitted as stipulated in Clauses 2.13 and 2.16;
- (e) it is accompanied by the Power of Attorney as specified in Clause 2.2.4;
- (f) it contains all the information (complete in all respects) as requested in the RFP;
- (g) it does not contain any condition or qualification; and
- (h) it is not non-responsive in terms hereof.
- (i) The total cost of the assignment must be within the Fixed Budget as specified in Clause 2.15.1.
- 2.22.4 The Authority reserves the right to reject any Proposal which is non-responsive and no request for alteration, modification, substitution or withdrawal shall be entertained by the Authority in respect of such Proposals.
- 2.22.5 The Authority shall subsequently examine and evaluate Proposals in accordance with the Selection Process specified at Clause 1.6 and the criteria set out in Section 3 of this RFP.
- 2.22.6 Applicants are advised that Selection shall be entirely at the discretion of the Authority. Applicants shall be deemed to have understood and agreed that the Authority shall not be required to provide any explanation or justification in respect of any aspect of the Selection Process or Selection.
- 2.22.7 Any information contained in the Proposal shall not in any way be construed as binding on the Authority, its agents, successors or assigns, but shall be binding against the Applicant if the Consultancy is subsequently awarded to it.
- 2.22.8 Deviations/Omissions: During the evaluation of proposals, the following definitions apply:
 - a "Deviation" is a departure from the requirements specified in the RFP document;
 - b "Omission" is failing to submit part or all of the information or documentation required in the RFP Document;

The decision of the Authority shall be final in this regard.

2.23 Confidentiality

Information relating to the examination, clarification, evaluation, and recommendation for the selection of Applicants shall not be disclosed to any person who is not officially concerned with the process or is not a retained professional adviser advising the Authority in relation to matters arising out of, or concerning the Selection Process. The Authority shall treat all information, submitted as part of the Proposal, in confidence and shall require all those who have access to such material to treat the same in confidence. The Authority may not divulge any such information unless it is directed to do so by any statutory entity that has the power under law to



require its disclosure or is to enforce or assert any right or privilege of the statutory entity and/or the Authority or as may be required by law or in connection with any legal process.

2.24 Clarification

- 2.24.1 To facilitate evaluation of Proposals, the Authority may, at its sole discretion, seek clarifications from any Applicant regarding its Proposal. Such clarification(s) shall be provided within the time specified by the Authority for this purpose. Any request for clarification(s) and all clarification(s) in response thereto shall be in writing.
- 2.24.2 If an Applicant does not provide clarifications sought under Clause 2.24.1 above within the specified time, its Proposal shall be liable to be rejected. In case the Proposal is not rejected, the Authority may proceed to evaluate the Proposal by construing the particulars requiring clarification to the best of its understanding, and the Applicant shall be barred from subsequently questioning such interpretation of the Authority.

E. Appointment of Consultant

2.25 Negotiations

- 2.25.1 The Selected Applicant may, if necessary, be invited for negotiations. The negotiations shall generally be for re-confirming the obligations of the Consultant under this RFP. Issues such as deployment of Key Personnel, understanding of the RFP, methodology and quality of the work plan shall be discussed during negotiations. There shall be no change in the scope of the work/services during negotiation. Upto two Key Personnel who is/are not eligible as required under Clause 2.2.2 (D) shall be replaced by the Applicant with better candidate (s) to the satisfaction of the Authority. In case the Selected Applicant fails to reconfirm its commitment, the Authority reserves the right to forfeit the bid security or take action as per the Bid security declaration of the Applicant in accordance with the provisions of Clause 2.20.4
- 2.25.2 The Authority will examine the CVs of all other Professional Personnel and those not found suitable shall be replaced by the Applicant to the satisfaction of the Authority.
- 2.25.3 The Authority will examine the credentials of all Sub-Consultants proposed for this Consultancy and those not found suitable shall be replaced by the Applicant to the satisfaction of the Authority.
- 2.25.4 Before issuing a Letter of Award (LoA) to the successful Applicant, the Authority may, at its discretion, ask the selected Applicant to submit self-attested copies of relevant certificates for minimum educational qualifications and proof of relevant experiences, given in the CVs in the proposal, of the Key Personnel for verification. If so decided, the photocopies of such self-certified documents shall be verified and signed by the competent officer and kept in the records as part of the contract agreement. If the consultant fails to provide such originals or in case of substantive discrepancies in such documents, the proposal will be considered as non-responsive and rejected thereon. In such cases, the Authority may forfeit the Bid Security or/and initiate suitable action as per the provision of Bid Security Declaration in addition to the other punitive actions in accordance with the provisions of Section 4 of the RFP.
- 2.25.5 As a pre-requisite to the negotiations, the Selected Applicant shall confirm the availability of all Key Personnel included in the Proposal. Failure to confirm the Key Personnel availability may result in the Applicant's Proposal being declared non-responsive and the Authority proceeding



to negotiate the Contract with the next-ranked responsive applicant. Notwithstanding the above, the substitution of Key Personnel at the negotiations may be considered if due solely to circumstances outside the reasonable control of and not foreseeable by the applicant, including but not limited to death or medical incapacity. In such case, the Selected Applicant shall offer a substitute Key Personnel within the period specified in the invitation letter to negotiate the Contract, who shall have equivalent or better qualifications and experience than the original candidate. Authority reserves its right to seek during negotiations the replacement of the Key Personnel, subject to the maximum limit of two, who are found to be ineligible.

2.25.6 The negotiations are concluded with a review of the finalized draft Contract, which shall be initiated by the Authority and the Applicant's authorized representative. If the negotiations fail, the Authority shall inform the Applicant in writing of all pending issues and disagreements and provide a final opportunity for the Applicant to respond. If disagreement persists, the Authority shall declare the proposal unresponsive, informing the Applicant of the reasons for doing so. The Authority shall invite the next-ranked responsive Applicant to negotiate a Contract. Once the Authority commences negotiations with the next-ranked Applicant, the Authority shall not reopen the earlier negotiations. In case, the second ranked applicant is invited for negotiation, the lower cost, as per financial proposals, between the highest ranked applicant and the second highest ranked applicant shall be offered to the second highest ranked applicant for the award of contract.

2.26 Substitution of Key Personnel

- 2.26.1 The Authority will not normally consider any request of the Selected Applicant for substitution of Key Personnel as the ranking of the Applicant is based on the evaluation of Key Personnel and any change therein may upset the ranking. Substitution will, however, be permitted if the Key Personnel is not available for reasons of any incapacity or due to health, subject to equally or better qualified and experienced personnel being provided to the satisfaction of the Authority.
- 2.26.2 The Authority expects all the Key Personnel to be available during implementation of the Agreement. The Authority will not consider substitution of Key Personnel except for reasons of any incapacity or due to health. Such substitution shall ordinarily be limited to one Key Personnel subject to equally or better qualified and experienced personnel being provided to the satisfaction of the Authority. As a condition to such substitution, a sum equal to 10% (ten per cent) of the remuneration specified for the original Key Personnel shall be deducted from the payments due to the Consultant. In the case of a second substitution hereunder, such deduction shall be 20% (twenty per cent) of the remuneration specified for the original Key Personnel. Any further substitution may lead to disqualification of the Applicant or termination of the Agreement.
- 2.26.3 Substitution of the Team Leader will not normally be considered and may lead to disqualification of the Applicant or termination of the Agreement.
- 2.26.4 In case the Authority is not satisfied with the performance of any Key Personnel, the Authority may initiate a request for substitution of such Key Personnel. This substitution will also be subject to payment deductions as described in Clause 2.26.2.

2.27 Indemnity



The Consultant shall, subject to the provisions of the Agreement, indemnify the Authority for an amount not exceeding 3 (three) times the value of the Agreement for any direct loss or damage that is caused due to any deficiency in services.

2.28 Award of Consultancy

After selection, a Letter of Award (the "LOA") shall be issued, in duplicate, by the Authority to the Selected Applicant and the Selected Applicant shall, within 7 (seven) days of the receipt of the LOA, sign and return the duplicate copy of the LOA in acknowledgement thereof. In the event the duplicate copy of the LOA duly signed by the Selected Applicant is not received by the stipulated date, the Authority may, unless it consents to extension of time for submission thereof, reserves the right to take action as per the Bid Security or Bid Security Declaration of such Applicant as mutually agreed genuine pre-estimated loss and damage suffered by the Authority on account of failure of the Selected Applicant to acknowledge the LOA.

2.29 Execution of Agreement

After acknowledgement of the LOA as aforesaid by the Selected Applicant, it shall execute Agreement within the period prescribed in Clause 1.8. The Selected Applicant shall not be entitled to seek any deviation in the Agreement.

2.30 Commencement of assignment

The Consultant shall commence the Services within 7 (seven) days of the date of the Agreement, or such other date as may be mutually agreed. If the Consultant fails to either sign the Agreement as specified in Clause 2.29 or commence the assignment as specified herein, In such an event, the Bid Security of the consultant first ranked Applicant shall be forfeited or action shall be undertaken by the Authority as per the Bid Security Declaration in accordance with the provisions of Clause 2.20.4.

2.31 Proprietary Data

Subject to the provisions of Clause 2.23, all documents and other information provided by the Authority or submitted by an Applicant to the Authority shall remain or become the property of the Authority. Applicants and the Consultant, as the case may be, are to treat all information as strictly confidential. The Authority will not return any Proposal or any information related thereto. All information collected, analyzed, processed or in whatever manner provided by the Consultant to the Authority in relation to the Consultancy shall be the property of the Authority. The Consultant shall make suitable arrangements for the preservation of data collected during the study, such as filled in schedules, tabulation or working sheets, reports, photographs etc., relating to the Project in electronic form and this shall be shared with the Authority at the time of submission of Final report. The ownership of all such data shall remain with the Authority. All raw data compiled during the consultancy assignment shall be transferred to the authority. No data collected in context of the study may be destroyed or otherwise disposed of or given to any other organization/individual, unless so approved by the Authority.



3. Criteria for Evaluation

3.1 Evaluation of Technical Proposals

- 3.1.1 The Technical Proposal will be evaluated based on Applicant's experience, its understanding of TOR, proposed methodology and Work Plan, and the experience and qualifications of the proposed Key Personnel. Only those Applicants whose Technical Proposals get a score of 70 (seventy) marks or more out of 100 (one hundred) shall qualify for further consideration and shall be ranked from highest to the lowest based on their technical score (S_T).
- 3.1.2 A Proposal shall be rejected if any three or more Key Personnels are not eligible. In case the Selected Applicant has one or two Key Personnel(s) who is/are not eligible, she/ they would have to be replaced during negotiations, with better candidate (s) who, in the opinion of the Authority, would be eligible as per the Clause 2.2.2 (D)
- 3.1.3 The scoring criteria to be used for evaluation shall be as follows.



S. No.	Parameter	Maximum Marks	Criteria
1.	Relevant	30	Maximum 10 assignments can be
	Experience of		submitted by the applicant.
	the Applicant		
			(j) Sample size of eligible
			assignments of the applicant
			(10 marks). The marks will be
			allocated based on the
			following:
			Each eligible assignment with survey sample size of:
			• 5000-6000: 0.7marks
			 between 6000-7000: 0.8 marks
			Between 7000-8000: 0.9
			marks
			 above 8000: 1 marks
			(ii) Average overall turnover of the
			applicant ⁴ (10 marks):
			• Rs. 15 crores - Rs. 20
			crores: 8mark
			• Rs. 20 Cr to Rs. 25 Cr.: 9
			Marks
			 Above Rs. 25 crores: 10 marks
			(iii) Professional fees of Eligible
			Assignments (10 marks). The marks
			will be allocated based on the
			following:
			Each eligible assignment with
			professional fees:
			Rs. 1 Cr to Rs. 1.25 Cr: 0.8 Mark
			Rs. 1.25 Cr to Rs. 1.5 Cr: 0.9 Mark
			Above Rs. 1.5 Cr: 1 Mark

⁴ As per details given in Form-5, Appendix-1



S. No.	Parameter	Maximum Marks	Criteria
2.	Proposed	40	Evaluation will be based on the quality
	Methodology		of submissions, as per Appendix-I
	and Work Plan		Form-7 and the presentation made by
			the Applicant
			*Marks to be awarded for collaboration
			/consortium/partnership with
			academic institutions ⁵ : 5 marks
3.	Experience of	30	Marks shall be awarded for the
	Proposed Key		relevant experience which shall be
	Personnel of		based on:
	the Applicant		
3.1	Team Leader/	10	Team Leader (10 marks)
	Project		(i) Years of relevant experience (6
	Coordinator		marks)
3.2	Deputy	8	5 to 7 years (4 marks)
	Coordinator		7 to 10 years (6 marks)
3.3	Statistician/	4	
	Demographer		
3.4	Economist	4	

⁵ Letter of Intent needs to be submitted prior to award of the contract



S. No.	Parameter	Maximum Marks	Criteria
3.5	Food Security and Nutrition Expert	4	(ii) Number of relevant projects led (4 marks) 2 to 4 projects (2 marks) above 4 (4 marks)
			Deputy Coordinator: Years of relevant experience (8 Marks) 5 to 7 years (4 marks) 7 to 10 years (6 marks) Above 10 (8 marks)
			Statistician/ Demographer: Years of relevant experience (4 marks) 5 to 7 years (2 marks) above 7 years (4 marks)
			Economist Years of relevant experience (4 marks) 5 to 7 years (2 marks) above 7 years (4 marks)
			Food Security and Nutrition Expert Years of relevant experience (4 marks) 5 to 7 years (2 marks) above 7 years (4 marks)
	TOTAL	100	

While awarding marks for the number of Eligible Assignments, the Applicant that has undertaken the highest number of Eligible Assignments shall be entitled to the maximum score for the respective category and all other competing Applicants, shall be entitled to a proportionate score. Please note that the applicant can submit a maximum of 10 eligible assignments for itself.

3.1.4 Eligible Assignments

For the purposes of determining Conditions of Eligibility and for evaluating the Proposals under this RFP, advisory/ consultancy assignments, for the following projects shall be deemed as eligible assignments (the "Eligible Assignments"):

Assignments in India in respect to evaluation/ impact assessment/ policy assessment/ strategic reviews/ sectoral analysis, of government programmes/ schemes/ policies and projects related to such programmes/scheme/policies involving quantitative research design, methods and



analysis of household surveys comprising at least 5000 household data points (excluding telephonic interviews), shall be deemed as eligible assignments (the "Eligible Assignments").

Provided that the Applicant firm claiming credit for an Eligible Assignment shall have, prior to PDD, received professional fees of at least Rs 1 Crore for such assignment

For the avoidance of doubt, professional fees hereunder refer to value of the contract/ work order/ agreement awarded to the Applicant for providing advisory or consultancy services by its client.

For the Eligible Assignments, the Applicant shall provide requisite supporting documents such as copies of contracts, agreements etc. The professional fees for the assignment should be clearly mentioned in the supporting documents provided. In the absence of supporting documents with requisite details, the assignment will not be considered as an Eligible Assignment.

3.2 Final Selection

- 3.2.1 Proposals will finally be ranked according to their technical score.
- 3.2.2 The Selected Applicant shall be the first ranked Applicant (having the highest technical score). The Authority reserves the right to take action as per the Bid Security or Bid Security Declaration in accordance with the provisions of Clause 2.20.3, in case the first-ranked Applicant withdraws, or fails to comply with the requirements specified in Clauses 2.15.1, 2.25, 2.29 and 2.30, as the case may be.

Kindly note that the total budget of the project is fixed i.e. Rs. 4.68 crore.



4. Fraud and Corrupt Practices

- The Applicants and their respective officers, employees, agents and advisers shall observe the highest standard of ethics during the Selection Process. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this RFP, the Authority shall reject a Proposal without being liable in any manner whatsoever to the Applicant, if it determines that the Applicant has, directly or indirectly or through an agent, engaged in corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, anti-competitive practice, coercive practice, conflict of interest, obstructive practice in the Selection Process. In such an event, the Authority shall, without prejudice to its any other rights or remedies, take action as per the Bid Security or Bid Security Declaration, or forfeit and appropriate the Performance Security, as the case may be, as mutually agreed genuine pre-estimated compensation and damages payable to the Authority for, *inter alia*, time, cost and effort of the Authority, in regard to the RFP, including consideration and evaluation of such Applicant's Proposal.
- 4.2 Without prejudice to the rights of the Authority under Clause 4.1 hereinabove and the rights and remedies which the Authority may have under the LOA or the Agreement, if an Applicant or Consultant, as the case may be, is found by the Authority to have directly or indirectly or through an agent, engaged or indulged in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice during the Selection Process, or after the issue of the LOA or the execution of the Agreement, such Applicant or Consultant shall not be eligible to participate in any tender or RFP issued by the Authority during a period of 2 (two) years from the date such Applicant or Consultant, as the case may be, is found by the Authority to have directly or through an agent, engaged or indulged in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice, as the case may be.
- **4.3** For the purposes of this Section, the following terms shall have the meaning hereinafter respectively assigned to them:
 - (a) "corrupt practice" means making an offer, solicitation or acceptance of a bribe, reward or gift or any material benefit in exchange for an unfair advantage in the Procurement Process or to otherwise influence the Procurement Process.
 - (b) "fraudulent practice" means any omission or misrepresentation that may mislead or attempt to mislead so that financial or other benefits may be obtained or an obligation avoided. Such practices include a false declaration or false information for participation in a Procurement Process or to secure a Contract, or in the execution of the agreement;
 - (c) "coercive practice" means harming or threatening to harm persons or their property to influence their participation in the Procurement Process or affect the execution of the agreement;
 - (d) "Anti-competitive practice" means any collusion, Proposal-rigging or anti-competitive arrangement, or any other practice coming under the purview of the Competition Act, 2002, between two or more Applicants, with or without the knowledge of the Authority, that may impair the transparency, fairness, and the progress of the Procurement Process or to establish Proposal prices at artificial, non-competitive levels
 - (e) Conflict of interest" means participation by a bidding firm or any of its affiliates who are either involved in the Consultancy Contract to which this procurement is linked; if they are part of more than one Proposal in the procurement; or if their personnel have a relationship or financial or business transactions with any official of Authority who are



- directly or indirectly related to tender or execution process of contract; or improper use of information obtained by the (prospective) Applicant from the Authority with an intent to gain unfair advantage in the Procurement Process or for personal gain
- (f) "Obstructive practice" means materially impede Authority's investigation into allegations of one or more of the above-mentioned prohibited practices either by deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering; or concealing evidence material to the investigation; or by making false statements to investigators and/ or by coercive practices mentioned above, to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation, or by impeding the Authority's rights of an audit or access to information

Pre-Proposal Conference

- 4.4 Pre-Proposal Conference of the Applicants shall be convened at the designated date, time and place. Only those Applicants, who have downloaded the RFP document from the Official Website of the Authority, shall be allowed to participate in the Pre-Proposal Conference. A maximum of two representatives of each Applicant shall be allowed to participate on production of an authority letter from the Applicant.
- **4.5** During the course of Pre-Proposal Conference, the Applicants will be free to seek clarifications and make suggestions for consideration of the Authority. The Authority shall endeavour to provide clarifications and such further information as it may, in its sole discretion, consider appropriate for facilitating a fair, transparent and competitive Selection Process.



5. Miscellaneous

- 5.1 The Selection Process shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of India and the Courts in the State in which the Authority has its headquarters shall have exclusive jurisdiction over all disputes arising under, pursuant to and/or in connection with the Selection Process.
- **5.2** The Authority, in its sole discretion and without incurring any obligation or liability, reserves the right, at any time, to:
 - (a) suspend and/or cancel the Selection Process and/or amend and/or supplement the Selection Process or modify the dates or other terms and conditions relating thereto;
 - (b) consult with any Applicant in order to receive clarification or further information;
 - (c) retain any information and/or evidence submitted to the Authority by, on behalf of and/or in relation to any Applicant; and/or
 - (d) independently verify, disqualify, reject and/or accept any and all submissions or other information and/or evidence submitted by or on behalf of any Applicant.
- 5.3 It shall be deemed that by submitting the Proposal, the Applicant agrees and releases the Authority, its employees, agents and advisers, irrevocably, unconditionally, fully and finally from any and all liability for claims, losses, damages, costs, expenses or liabilities in any way related to or arising from the exercise of any rights and/or performance of any obligations hereunder, pursuant hereto and/or in connection herewith and waives any and all rights and/or claims it may have in this respect, whether actual or contingent, whether present or future.
- 5.4 All documents and other information supplied by the Authority or submitted by an Applicant shall remain or become, as the case may be, the property of the Authority. The Authority will not return any submissions made hereunder. Applicants are required to treat all such documents and information as strictly confidential.
- **5.5** The Authority reserves the right to make inquiries with any of the clients listed by the Applicants in their previous experience record.



Schedules



Schedule-1: Terms of Reference

(See Clause 1.1.3)

TERMS OF REFERENCE

FOR

"Central Coordinating Agency for Evaluation of the National Food Security Act and LPG Subsidy"



Terms of Reference

Contents:

- 1. Structure of the Terms of Reference
- 2. Section-A: National Food Security Act (NFSA), 2013
 - 2.1. Background of the Sector
 - 2.2. Objectives of the Evaluation Study
- 3. Section-B: LPG Subsidy
 - 3.1. Background of the Sector
 - 3.2. Objectives of the Evaluation Study
- 4. Section-D: Approach of the Evaluation Study
 - 4.1. Scope of Services
 - 4.2. Primary Data Collection Methodology
 - 4.3. Listing of Stakeholders to be Consulted
 - 4.4. Deliverables and Timelines
 - 4.5. Payment Schedule
 - 4.6. Support from NITI Aayog
 - 4.7. Reporting
 - 4.8. Meetings
 - 4.9. Miscellaneous



Terms of Reference

1 Structure of the Terms of Reference

- 1.1. The Terms of Reference are in three sections:
- 1.1.1. Section A focuses on the National Food Security Act which deals with providing adequate quantity and quality of subsidized food grains to identified households/families/individuals in India.
- 1.1.2. **Section B** focuses on the **LPG Subsidy** which deals with providing subsidized cooking fuel to identified households/ families/ individuals in India.
- 1.1.3. Section C consists of other guidelines to the consultant covering the research approach, methodology, listing of stakeholders to be consulted and surveyed, time schedule, deliverables and timelines, payment schedule, support from NITI Aayog, etc.

2 Section A – National Food Security Act (NFSA), 2013

1.1 Background of the Sector

The National Food Security Act (NFSA) [1], enacted in 2013, is a flagship legislation by the Government of India to provide food and nutritional security for eligible households and individuals. The legislation provides a legal mandate for the distribution of food grains at subsidized prices, cooked meals, take home rations, and food security allowance through a network of schemes. It also provides an implementation framework for the various food security and nutrition schemes by the central and state governments, and necessary reforms for strengthening service delivery, transparency, accountability, and grievance redressal mechanisms.

But despite implementing one of the largest food security and nutrition schemes, India accounts for roughly 30% of the global burden of hunger (208.6 million undernourished in India [2]). More than 1/3rd of children less than 5 years are stunted (35.5%, 2019-20 [3]), one quarter of adolescents aged 10-14 years have low body-mass-index (BMI) for their age (24%, 2016-18 [4]), and more than half of all women aged 15-59 years and 15-19 years are anaemic (57% and 59.1%, 2019-20 [4]).

The NFSA plays a critical role in supporting the schemes that provide food security and nutrition to the poor and vulnerable households, vulnerable age-groups, and individuals. The



three major schemes under NFSA, the Targeted Public Distribution System (TPDS), Integrated Child Development Services (ICDS), and the Mid-Day-Meal (MDM), together cater to over a billion beneficiaries including poor households, pregnant and lactating women, infants, schoolaged children, and adolescent girls. An evidence-based review and strengthening of NFSA is required to achieve the national development agenda and the Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) targets for 2030.

1.1.1 Objectives of the NFSA:

The objective of the NFSA is to:

- i. Provide for food and nutritional security in human life cycle approach.
- ii. Ensure access to adequate quantity of quality food at affordable prices.
- iii. Allow people to live a life with dignity, as a result of the food and nutritional security.

1.1.2 Components of the NFSA:

The NFSA (2013) Act includes the following components:

1.1.2.1 Provisions for food security

- b) Provide 5kgs per person per month of subsidized food grains (rice, wheat, coarse grains) under the TPDS to Priority Households (PHH).
- c) Provide 35kgs per household per month of subsidized food grains to households covered under the Antyodaya Anna Yojana (AAY) through TPDS.
- d) Provision of subsidized food grains to 75% of rural and 50% of urban population.
- e) Identify the total number of beneficiaries to be covered across rural and urban areas under the TPDS. Identification of final beneficiaries to be done by the state government.
- f) Provide free-of-charge meal (hot cooked meal or take-home-ration) to pregnant women and lactating mothers through the local Anganwadi.
- g) Provide maternity benefit of INR 6,000/- in installments.
- h) Provide age-appropriate meal, free-of-charge, to children aged 6 months to 6 years through the local Anganwadi.
- Provide one mid-day-meal, free-of-charge, to children up to class VIII or within the age group 6 to 14 years.
- j) Ensure provision of meals through Anganwadi, free of charge, to children who suffer from malnutrition so as to meet the nutritional standards provided in the Schedule II of NFSA Act.



k) In case of non-supply of the entitled quantities, provide food security allowance to eligible beneficiaries as per the norms prescribed by the central government.

1.1.2.2 Reforms in the TPDS

- a) Deliver food grains at doorstep (i.e., until the FPS, and at household for specific cases/ individuals).
- b) Application of digital tools and technology, including the end-to-end computerization, to ensure transparent recording of transactions at all levels and prevent diversion.
- c) Leverage Aadhaar and biometric authentication for unique identification of beneficiaries.
- d) Preference to public institutions or public bodies (i.e., panchayats, self-help groups, cooperatives) in licensing of Fair Price Shops (FPS).
- e) Diversify commodities to be distributed under the TPDS.
- f) Support to local public distribution models and grain banks.
- g) Introduce schemes such as cash transfers, food coupons, or other schemes to the targeted beneficiaries to ensure their access to food grain entitlements.

1.1.2.3 Women empowerment

 Eldest women above the age of 18 years to be considered as the head of household for issuing of ration cards, for every eligible household under TPDS.

1.1.2.4 Grievance redressal mechanism

 State government to put in place an internal grievance redressal mechanism which may include call centers, help lines, designated nodal officers, or other similar mechanisms. Specifically, the state to appoint a District Grievance Redressal Officer (DGRO) for effective redressal of grievances related to TPDS.

1.1.2.5 Setting up of State Food Commission

 Every State government to constitute a State Food Commission (SFC) for the purpose of monitoring and reviewing the implementation of provisions under NFSA. The Commission to comprise of a Chairperson, five other Members, and a Member-Secretary.

1.1.2.6 Responsibility of the central government

 Ensure regular supply of food grains to the eligible households by allocating the required quantity from central pool to the state and transporting the same to the central depots identified across states.

1.1.2.7 Responsibility of the state government



- a) Ensure actual delivery or supply of the food grains to the beneficiaries at subsidized prices. State government to take delivery from the central depots and organize the intra-state allocations and delivery.
- b) Create and maintain scientific storage facilities at state, district, and block levels, and suitably strengthen the capacities of Food and Civil Supplies Corporations.
- c) Identify eligible beneficiaries.
- d) Institutionalize licensing arrangements for FPS under the TPDS

1.1.2.8 Responsibility of the local authorities

Ensure the proper implementation of the NFSA in their respective areas.

1.1.2.9 Transparency and accountability

- a. All TPDS related records to be placed in the public domain and kept open for public inspection.
- b. State government to authorize periodic social audits on the functioning of FPS, and other components of the TPDS and other welfare schemes.
- c. Central government, if required, to conduct social audits through independent agencies.
- d. State government to setup Vigilance Committees (VC) at the state, district, block, and FPS levels, while giving due representation to local authorities, Schedule Castes (SC), Scheduled Tribes (STs), women, and destitute persons or persons with disability.

1.1.2.10 Provisions for advancing food security

 Both central and state governments to give special focus to the needs of the vulnerable groups, especially in remote/ difficult to access areas, hilly and tribal regions, for ensuring their food security.

1.1.3 Implementation strategy:

To achieve the stated objectives and components, the implementation strategy for NFSA comprises of three large schemes, the TPDS, ICDS, and MDM [5].

1.1.3.1 TPDS (Department of Food and Public Distribution-DFPD)

The TPDS provides subsidized food grains to 75.40 crore beneficiaries through 22.98 registered ration cards (20.73 PHH, 2.25 AAY), via a network of 5.44 lakh FPS⁶. The food grains are provided at subsidized Centrally Issued Prices (CIP) of INR 3/2/1/- per kg for rice,

⁶ Figures as on 7th December 2021



wheat, and nutri-cereals respectively. The PHH ration card holders receive 5kg/per person/per month of food grains, and the AAY ration card holders receive 35kg/per household/per month. The economic cost between procurement and distribution of food grains and CIP is the food subsidy borne by the central government. As per the NFSA, the central government identifies the number of beneficiaries in each state, procures, allocates, and delivers food grains to central depots in the state. The state government identifies the final beneficiaries to be included under the TPDS and is in-charge of door-step delivery of the food grains. Transparency, accountability, and grievance redressal mechanisms are established by state governments for efficient and effective food distribution. In the year 2020-21, the total allocation of food grains under NFSA stood at 598.41 lakh metric tonnes (MT)⁷, out of which 548.19 lakh MT was allocated under TPDS.

1.1.3.2 ICDS (Ministry of Women and Child Development-MoWCD)

Anganwadi services under the Umbrella ICDS scheme (now POSHAN Abhiyan) provides nutritional support to children in the age group of 6 months to 6 years, pregnant women, and lactating mothers (P&LM). The Supplementary Nutrition Programme (SNP) provides free meals to every P&LM till 6 months after childbirth, every child in the age-group of 6 months to 6 years (including those suffering from malnutrition), for 300 days in a year. In case of non-supply of entitled quantity of meals, beneficiaries are entitled to food security allowance from the concerned state government. The meals provided under SNP vary from place to place depending upon the locally available foods and food preferences/habits of the local population. The food distribution is done through a network of 13.8 lakh Anganwadi Centres (AWCs) and prepared by angwandi helpers. Under the Wheat Based Nutrition Programme (WBNP), wheat, rice, and nutri-cereals are allocated under subsidized rates for preparation of supplementary food under anganwadi services. In the year 2020-21, the allocation of food grains for WBNP stood at 22 lakh MT. In addition, the Scheme for Adolescent Girls (SAG) provides free meals to out-of-school girls in the age-group of 11-14 years for 300 days in a year. The allocations for SAG are availed under the WBNP and stood at 0.51 lakh MT in 2020-21.

1.1.3.3 Mid-Day-Meal (Ministry of Education-MoE)

The MDM scheme (now PM POSHAN) provides hot-cooked meals in government and government-aided schools to children studying in classes I to VIII. The states and Union Territories (UTs) have the overall responsibility for providing nutritious meals to eligible children and ensure logistical and administrative arrangements (i.e., construction of kitchen, cook-cumhelpers, financial allocations, etc.). In the year 2020-21, the allocation of food grains for MDM

⁷ AAY- 100.27 lakh MT; PHH- 421.03 lakh MT; TPDS (tide-over)- 26.89 lakh MT; MDM- 28.22 lakh MT; WBNP- 22.00 lakh MT.



stood at 28.22 lakh MT. The total number of beneficiaries for TPDS, ICDS, and MDM schemes is provided in **Annexure-II**.

1.1.4 Expenditure under NFSA

Allocation and expenditure on NFSA and its schemes in the last three years is as follows:

(in Rs. Crore)

NFSA 2019-20		2020-21		2021-22		2022-23			
Component	BE	RE	Actuals	BE	RE	Actuals	BE	RE	BE
Food subsidy for TPDS and other schemes	184220	108688.35	108688.35	115569.68	422618.14	541330	242836	286469.11	206831.09
Implementation of MDM	11000	9912.21	9699	11000	12900		11500	10233.75	
Implementation of ICDS- Anganwadi services#	19834.37	17704.50	16893.54	20532.38	17252.21	15784.42	20105#	19999.55	20261.07

#ICDS Anganwadi services subsumed under Saksham Anganwadi and POSHAN 2.0

1.1.5 Eligibility for benefits under NFSA

1.1.5.1 TPDS

- a) Estimation of the number of eligible beneficiaries done by the central government.
- b) State government identifies the actual beneficiary by PHH and AAY categories based on eligibility criteria. A summary of eligibility criteria used by various states for identification of beneficiaries is given at **Annexure-III** for reference.
- c) Eligible but excluded beneficiaries can apply for ration cards through the state administrative setup under Food and Civil Supplies Department/Corporation.
- d) States government to undertake periodic review and updating of the beneficiary list as per the eligibility criteria.

1.1.5.2 ICDS

- a) Universal coverage for all children aged between 6 months to 6 years, and P&LM.
- b) Allocation of food grains based on the estimated number of beneficiaries done by the central government.
- c) Actual identification of beneficiaries, through the frontline workers and ICDS setup, undertaken by the state governments.

1.1.5.3 MDM

 Universal coverage for all children in government or government-aided school, from grade I to VIII.



1.2 Objectives for the NFSA Evaluation

1.2.1 Impact

- a. To assess the prevalence of food and nutrition security outcomes, food consumption, nutritional standards, dietary diversity, and anthropometric measures of the NFSA beneficiaries.
- b. To assess differential food security and nutritional outcomes (i.e. less-than-desired), if any, through assessment of beneficiaries' socio-economic status, food consumption expenditure, dietary diversity, calorie-intake, and anthropometric measures, among others.
- c. To estimate the consumer surplus accrued by NFSA beneficiaries and producer surplus accrued by farmers as a result of NFSA.
- d. Any unintended fallout and results.

1.2.2 Efficiency

- To assess the status of commercial viability of institutions of delivery institutions -FPSs, transporters, warehouses, godowns, and kitchens.
- b. To assess the efficiency of the supply chain and factors affecting service delivery
- c. To estimate leakages, if any, and errors of exclusion and inclusion of target beneficiaries, State-wise, and recommend remedial measures.
- d. International comparison of NFSA with similar programs in vogue internationally.

1.2.3 Effectiveness and Equity

- e. To assess the status of food availability, access, affordability, adequacy, and the utilization of food grains by the beneficiaries under NFSA.
- f. To assess the usage of IT enabled services, monitoring of implementation, and assessment of quality of services.



3 Section B – LPG Subsidy

1.3 Background of the Sector

India is the third largest energy consumer in the world after China and the USA. The petroleum and natural gas cater predominantly to India's energy needs with a significant consumption amounting to more than one-third of India's energy needs. Further, the demand for oil and gas has been burgeoning over the years with rising population, economic growth, and concomitant demand for cleaner energy. India's has a robust refining sector which has enabled it to be in a position to export surplus petroleum products after meeting domestic demand. However, overall decline in production of crude oil from its old and marginal fields, unplanned shutdowns, operational losses from low economies of scale of existing production [6] and large reliance on imports and oil price fluctuations over the years has compelled timely revision of pricing of petroleum products and other policies related to them.

Administrative Pricing Mechanism (APM) was in effect from 1975 till 2002 for controlling prices of petrol, diesel, LPG, Superior Kerosene Oil (SKO) and Aviation Turbine Fuel (ATF). However, high under-recoveries borne by the private Oil Manufacturing Companies (OMCs), who were allowed to enter the market post-liberalisation, and PSUs led to the dismantling of the APM from 1.4.2002. Since 2002 steps were taken to revise the price of controlled petroleum products in order for them to be based on changes in international price of the commodities. Consequently, steps were taken by the government of India to gradually change consumer prices for petrol, diesel and LPG rates based on market factors from 2002 to 2008 by adoption price band mechanism, trade parity pricing and burden sharing mechanism (Sharma et. al. 2015). However, a fixed amount of subsidy was decided to be continued on LPG for domestic use and SKO for public distribution system following the recommendations of an expert group constituted under the chairmanship of Dr. Kirit S. Parikh to examine the pricing policy of the four major petroleum products - Petrol, Diesel, PDS Kerosene and Domestic LPG and to advise on a viable and sustainable system of pricing petroleum products. The selling prices of diesel, kerosene and LPG were determinedly kept below market prices by the government. These products together form almost two thirds of the total petroleum product consumption in the country.

In 2002 the government decreed the provision of a fixed per-unit fiscal subsidy on kerosene sold through the PDS at the rate of INR0.82 (US\$0.024) per litre and on the LPG used for cooking in the households (domestic LPG) at INR22.58 (US\$0.5) per cylinder through the PDS Kerosene and Domestic LPG Subsidy Scheme, 2002 and Freight Subsidy (for Far-Flung



Areas) Scheme, 2002. Both these schemes were landmark schemes paving the way for the ongoing subsidy schemes for clean cooking fuel. They not only reflected the policy makers' cognizance of the need to augment the transition from traditional cooking fuel such as firewood and dungcake to cleaner cooking fuels but also to provide them to a majority of underserved population mostly from rural areas and economically weaker sections at subsidized rates. The current consumption of LPG in India has risen to 12.3 percent of total petroleum products consumption in India compared to 1.13 percent of kerosene [7]. The ongoing schemes will potentially increase the usage of LPG further, thus, making their evaluation imperative.

1.3.1 Major subsidy schemes pertaining to cooking fuel in India

1.3.1.1 The Freight Subsidy (for Far-Flung Areas) Scheme:

Similarly, the Freight Subsidy (for Far-Flung Areas) Scheme which also came to effect in April 2002 covers a part of the freight cost in the eligible areas – the north eastern states including Sikkim, except the districts in which Digboi, Guwahati, Bongaigaon and Numaligarh refineries are located; Jammu & Kashmir excluding districts of Jammu & Kathua, Himachal Pradesh, Uttrakhand excluding the districts of Haridwar and Udhamsingh Nagar; Andaman & Nicobar Islands; and Lakshadweep Islands, up to the wholesale dealers locations in case of PDS Kerosene and up to the LPG distributor location, including extension counters, in case of domestic LPG. Like the PDS Kerosene and Domestic LPG subsidy the freight subsidy was also planned to be phased out in 3-5 years. However, it was continued till 2014-2015 when the budgetary allocation and actual payments released for the subsidy were Rs 23 crore and Rs 22.82 crores respectively. However, the provision is made for subsidy on account of arrears of previous years/schemes (freight subsidy and subsidy on LPG and Kerosene for PDS), payment to oil companies on account of subsidies for supply of natural gas to North-Eastern region, etc. This is reflected as "Other subsidy payable including for North-Eastern Region" in the Demand for Grants, MoPNG.

1.3.1.2 Direct Benefit Transfer for LPG Consumer (DBTL) Scheme:

The Direct Benefit Transfer for LPG Consumer (DBTL) Scheme, 2013 was launched with effect from 1st June 2013. The objective of this scheme was to provide post-purchase subsidy up to a capped number of LPG cylinders for domestic consumers having LPG connections. The scheme was designed to remunerate the consumers with the subsidy amount by depositing the sum directly into their bank account after the purchase of LPG subsidized cylinder (as per her/his entitlement) at market price. The other major aspects of the scheme besides the direst transfer of subsidy to the eligible consumers were as follows:



- One Time permanent cash advance provided to each existing/ new Cash Transfer Compliant (CTC) consumer.
- m) The expenditure on project management for the districts where DBTL was launched to be reimbursed to OMCs subject to certain specified ceilings.

The scheme was launched in phased manner in various districts all over India. By January 2014 DBTL Scheme was launched in 291 districts but had the mandate for the consumer to have Aadhaar Card. However, scheme was kept in abeyance vide MoPNG letter dated 07.03.14 from 07.03.14. A modified DBTL scheme was again launched with effect from 15th November 2014 in 54 districts of India which was called as PAHAL (DBTL) Scheme, 2014. This was extended to all Districts in the country on 01.01.2015 with few exceptions where OMCs could exclude some districts/parts of district or distributors from the scheme for reasons like connectivity issues etc.

1.3.1.3 Pradhan Mantri Ujiwala Yojana (PMUY)

The Government launched "Pradhan Mantri Ujjwala Yojana" on 01.05.2016 to provide deposit-free LPG connections to 5 crore women belonging to the Below Poverty Line (BPL) which has now been enhanced to 8 crores. This scheme was launched with an intent to provide clean cooking fuel to every poor household especially in rural areas. The identification of prospective beneficiaries under PMUY has been expanded from over and above the BPL families by including other categories in addition to Socio-Economic Caste Census (SECC) list. To augment the target population, the scheme's provision was also extended to cover all SC/STs household beneficiaries under the Pradhan Mantri Awas Yojana (PMAY) – Gramin; Antyoday Anna Yojana (AAY); forest dwellers; Most Backward Classes (MBC); tea & ex-tea garden tribes, people residing in islands/ river islands having no LPG connection. The salient features of the PMUY Scheme were as under:

- LPG Connection is released in the name of adult woman of the BPL Family, subject to the condition that no LPG connection exists in the name of any family member of the household.
- The Scheme covers the cash assistance up to Rs. 1600/- for providing new LPG connection and this cash assistance is provided by the Central Government.

The customer bears the cost of Hot plate and purchase of first refill. The customers have option to take hot plate on purchase of first refill or both on loan basis from zero interest rate and the same is recovered through subsidy received by the beneficiary. No recovery of loan is in effect for initial 6 refills.



1.4 Objectives for the LPG Subsidy Evaluation

1.4.1 <u>Assess Relevance, Coherence, Effectiveness, Efficiency, Sustainability, Impact and Equity of the schemes under LPG subsidy</u>

The indicative objectives of the evaluation study based on the RCEESI+E framework is given below:

RCEESI+E	Key Indicative Sub-Objectives of the Evaluation Study
Relevance	To assess the relevance of the DBTL, PMUY and other
	scheme with the National Development Agenda and sustainable
	development goals.
	To assess the efficacy of the baseline survey and subsequent pruning
	of the beneficiaries' list in adequately identifying potential beneficiaries
	from marginalized sections from different social and economic groups
	To assess the adequacy of funding considering the set targets, funding
	efficiency and fund utilization
	To assess the conformity of the subsidy with the best practices in vogue
	to address the issue of affordable energy access
Coherence	To study the intended and actual convergence/ synergies and
	compatibility of the scheme with schemes/ programmes of other
	central/ state governments, development agencies etc and document
	success stories herein. (This includes complementarity,
	harmonisation and co-ordination with others, and the extent to which
	the scheme is adding value while avoiding duplication of effort). If
	instead there are conflicts/tradeoffs, highlight them.
Effectiveness	To accept the outputs ashiound are just the booking (if any) to reste and
Effectiveness	To assess the outputs achieved against the baseline (if any), targets and inputs, gaps therein, in terms of new RMUV connections and receipt of
	inputs, gaps therein, in terms of new PMUY connections and receipt of
	subsidy by identified beneficiaries under the DBTL(PAHAL) scheme, and to identify scheme processes leading to successes and failures.
	·
	To analyse successes and challenges of the scheme in planning, implementation monitoring review and edention of best practices, and
	implementation, monitoring, review, and adoption of best practices, and
	accountability and transparency measures, etc.
	To assess the effectiveness of the dissemination strategies in terms of infrastructure, outrooch, and outropes towards outrooch.
	infrastructure, outreach and awareness towards augmenting LPG
	usage.



RCEESI+E	Key Indicative Sub-Objectives of the Evaluation Study
	To examine the use of technology, monitoring and evaluation measures
	to ensure justifiable identification of beneficiaries and avoid leakages in
	delivery.
	To capture the constraints, if any, faced by beneficiaries in claiming
	subsidy and in availing benefits and to understand whether these
	constraints led to substitution of subsidized fuels with other fuels.
	To document scalable/ replicable practices and innovative and effective
	processes built under the scheme
Efficiency	To evaluate the efficiency of the different components and processes
	involved in the scheme (including institutional and human resource
	capacity, IEC activities (if any), monitoring mechanism, adoption of
	technology, etc.) including the gaps and failures.
	To assess the impact in monetary terms (return to investment) of the
	ongoing schemes
	To assess the efficiency of the payment bridge in payment of advance
	amount and subsidy amount for new and existing LPG connections for
	beneficiaries
	To undertake a cost-benefit analysis to examine the outputs and desired
	outcomes of the schemes
	To highlight the positive externalities resulting from the schemes in
	terms of money saved or time saved by preventing collection of
	firewood, or reduction in indoor pollution, or improvement in nutrition of
	beneficiary families, etc.
Sustainability	To assess the economic, environmental and social sustainability/
	viability of the scheme
	To assess whether the assessed impacts of the scheme are sustainable
	even without the intervention, especially to the marginalized social
	groups
Impact	To examine the long-term impacts of the scheme against the
	background of their objectives
	To study if the scheme has resulted in unintended adverse
	consequences and associated risks.



RCEESI+E	Key Indicative Sub-Objectives of the Evaluation Study			
Equity	To examine how design and implementation (including beneficiary)			
	identification) helped in ensuring inclusiveness by targeting vulnerable			
	and marginalized communities			
	To identify regional variations and reasons for disparities			
	To assess the grievance redressal mechanisms and responsiveness of			
	responsible institutions to issues faced by beneficiaries.			

1.4.2 Undertake Implementation Analysis

This component requires a detailed assessment of the LPG and kerosene dissemination through different stages of the supply chain, stakeholders involved and the gaps and challenges at each stage. Concomitantly, this section would include an assessment of the contribution of the MoPNG and other central ministries and state departments in addressing the challenges in procurement, manufacture, distribution, and dissemination of the clean fuels. The objectives of implementation assessment are listed below:

- a) Study of complete ecosystem pertaining to LPG and kerosene in India
- b) Identification of key players in the different stages of the procurement, manufacture, distribution and dissemination of LPG and kerosene provision in the country highlighting any variations in implementation across the states. This is to be done in consultation with DMEO team.
- c) Stakeholder mapping as per key players, resources flow, information flow and movement of LPG and kerosene to identify the roles and powers of key players with regard to dissemination of LPG and kerosene in India
- d) Assessment of extent all the current beneficiaries and potential beneficiaries and whether the identification has been done in accordance with the SECC list or any other public database
- e) Analysis of dynamics of procurement, allocation of resources to distributors, distribution, and consumption of LPG.
- f) Assessment of support from Government available at each level in terms of institutions, technology, services, inputs, policies, and other production conditions
- g) Assessment of private sector available at each level in terms of institutions, technology, services, inputs, production and distribution of LPG and kerosene in India
- h) Assessment of the banking sector in facilitating Aadhaar seeding or KYC accounts to LPG customer number for disbursement of subsidies to beneficiaries



- i) Identification of gaps/ challenges in dissemination strategy for LPG and kerosene with respect to the implementation mechanism of related schemes at different stages
- j) To provide recommendations to maximize the impacts of the schemes to address the gaps/ challenges in their implementation

The supply chain analysis would be based on secondary analysis and field visits conducted in all the states identified for the Evaluation.

1.4.3 Recommend Rationalization

Based on the above, make recommendations to improve the public good and fiscal management by improving the design, implementation, and outcomes of the schemes under evaluation. Also, analyze the need of the scheme to continue in its existing form, modify, scale-up or scale-down the scheme. In case if the scheme needs modifications, suggest specific revisions in the scheme design for the effective implementation in future.



4 Approach of the Evaluation Study

The Evaluation Study will undertake a comprehensive evaluation to address the aforementioned objectives. Primary and secondary data will be sourced, synthesized, and analysed to answer the research questions. The primary survey will be undertaken by Survey firms.

1.5 Scope of services for Central Coordinating Agency (CCA)

DMEO, NITI Aayog, will engage Survey firms for collecting large-scale household, beneficiary, stakeholder, and facility level primary data (quantitative and qualitative). The Central Coordinating Agency will facilitate, coordinate, and supervise the primary data collection process including all quality assurance checks, final analysis, tabulation of results, and report writing as required by the Authority (DMEO). Layout of the overall Evaluation team is as follows:

Secondary Data:

The CCA will be responsible for collecting, collating, analysing and drawing inference from secondary data available in public domain, central Ministries/Departments and the additional data received from the Survey Firms.

The Survey Firms will be responsible for collecting, collating and sharing any additional secondary data/administrative data from their respective Zones/States.

The primary survey will be undertaken in six zones simultaneously. The Consultant firm bidding for Central Coordination Agency will NOT be eligible to bid for survey work in any zone.

The Central Coordinating Agency will start its work from the date of signing of the contract and continue till the final completion of data collection, tabulation, factsheet generation, finalization of the overall Evaluation report and all related deliverables. The primary data will be provided by Survey firms. During the Evaluation study period, it will have the following roles and responsibilities:

1.5.1 Pre-fieldwork preparatory plan – CCA will:



- 1.5.1.1 Undertake a gap analysis by synthesising secondary literature. Share the detailed analysis plan for the synthesis of secondary literature with the Authority (i.e., DMEO) for approval.
- 1.5.1.2 Finalise the research methodology, sampling plan, respondents to be interviewed, FSUs to be surveyed, approach for respondent data collection and coordination with survey firms, methodology for calculating multipliers, interview schedules, field manuals, and a detailed workplan for the evaluation. This will be done with the approval of the Authority (DMEO). DMEO will provide the draft interview schedules to the Central Coordinating Agency. The CCA can suggest changes to the interview schedules that will be finalized with the approval of the Authority (DMEO).
- 1.5.1.3 Ensure that the information collected through primary survey, interview schedules, and secondary literature synthesis are able to collect all information to answer the research objectives. This will be done with the approval of the Authority (DMEO).
- 1.5.1.4 Prepare an objective wise analysis plan, including basic and advanced quantitative and qualitative analysis, in consultation with DMEO to comprehensively answer all the research objectives.
- 1.5.1.5 Finalise the detailed chapter plan for the evaluation report with the approval of the Authority (DMEO).
- 1.5.1.6 Prepare questionnaire for the KIIs and interview guides for the FGDs and share these with the Survey Firm with approval of the Authority (DMEO). Also, prepare the Structured Schedules and share with the Survey Firm with the approval of the Authority (DMEO).
- 1.5.1.7 Prepare and present an inception report to DMEO consisting of the final methodology, interview schedules, workplan, analysis plan, and other activities related to evaluation for the approval of the Authority (DMEO).
- 1.5.1.8 Facilitate the onboarding of survey firms by sharing relevant background information, such as workplan, interview schedules, manuals, sampling plan, guidelines and protocols and related materials for the evaluation.
- 1.5.1.9 Incorporate the feedback provided by DMEO.
- 1.5.2 Secondary data analysis CCA will:
- 1.5.2.1 Undertake secondary data analysis for NFSA and LPG subsidy to answer primary objectives of the Evaluation stated earlier. The reference period for NFSA will be from



- 2000 (introduction of AAY) to 2021-22. The reference period for LPG subsidy will be from 2012-13 to 2021-22.
- 1.5.2.2 Undertake a review, collation, and analysis of the following data sources for NFSA: National Sample Survey (NSS) 61st, 68th, 77th, and all other relevant rounds; National Family Health Survey (NFHS) 3rd, 4th, and 5th rounds; Comprehensive National Nutrition Survey (CNNS) 2016-18; Monitoring Information System (MIS) data/Dashboards/Administrative Data/ Evaluation reports from relevant ministries; Relevant scheme documents, financial data on allocation and expenditures pertaining to NFSA and LPG Subsidy, annual progress reports and implementation documents to assess the institutional arrangements, reports from the evaluation of the Umbrella Centrally Sponsored Schemes UCSS; Other relevant findings and information on NFSA, Food security, Food subsidies, and LPG Subsidy.
- 1.5.2.3 Review the international best practices for ensuring food and nutrition security from peer reviewed journal articles, book chapters, working papers/white papers, and national and international reports.
- 1.5.2.4 Undertake a review, collation, and analysis of the following data sources for LPG subsidy: National development goals and sector documents; Data on allocation and expenditures of the schemes; Annual reports of the ministries for output and outcome assessment; Available evaluation reports for output and outcomes assessment; Annual progress reports and implementation documents to assess the institutional arrangements; Available evaluation reports done at the district and state level, for the states/districts covered under field study, if applicable; Joint Review Mission (JRM) reports, Standing Committee reports, Project Approval Board (PAB) minutes; Evaluations done by non-government agencies.
- 1.5.2.5 Review the international best practices in ensuring access to fuel at reasonable prices from peer reviewed journal articles, book chapters, working papers/white papers, and national and international reports.
- 1.5.2.6 Present the findings to DMEO and other stakeholders as required.
- 1.5.2.7 Undertake corrections/amendments/revisions in the analysis as per the directions of DMEO.
- 1.5.3 Mobilization for fieldwork Central Coordinating Agency will:
- 1.5.3.1 Review the plan for all fieldwork activities along with details of team movement plan shared by the Survey firm and recommend corrections if necessary. Based on the



review, prepare a detailed field movement, data sharing, and logistics plan for all zones. The Central Coordinating agency will provide the final approval for commencing fieldwork after presenting the master field plan and due approval by the Authority (DMEO).

- 1.5.3.2 After approval from the Authority (DMEO), share the final list of states/UTs, districts, villages, urban blocks, facilities, final beneficiaries/ respondent categories and other stakeholders to be interviewed by the Survey firm.
- 1.5.3.3 After approval from the Authority (DMEO), share the final interview schedules and develop manuals, and protocols for collection of anthropometric data from all beneficiaries/ respondents with the survey firms. Survey firms will translate the interview schedules to local languages as per allocated zones.
- 1.5.3.4 Check the quality, standardization, and use of devices and instruments for taking anthropometric measures procured by Survey firms.
- 1.5.3.5 Check the quality of translation for all Schedules and Manuals (including questions on anthropometric measurement) into the appropriate local language(s) provided by the Survey firms. The Central Coordinating Agency will provide its recommendations to the Survey firms for revising the Schedules and Manuals, and in consultation with DMEO will provide the final approval.
- 1.5.3.6 Develop the digitized CAPI tool for quantitative Schedules and finalize in consultation with the Survey firms and with the approval of the Authority (DMEO). The Central Coordinating Agency will ensure compliance with all validation and quality checks within the CAPI, and set protocols for data sharing, privacy, and confidentiality in consultation with DMEO.
- 1.5.3.7 Put in place a mechanism to ensure real-time relay of data fed from the field to a server accessible to DMEO to monitor the progress of the study. Also, geo-tagging of the completion of the survey on a real-time basis through geographical mapping by tracking the GPS co-ordinates of each administered questionnaire.
- 1.5.3.8 Develop a dashboard for tracking of fieldwork progress, quality of data, errors, and any other field related issues.
- 1.5.3.9 CCA will bench-test the CAPI and Survey Firm will undertake pilot data collection using CAPI which will include the testing of all interview schedules and anthropometric devices based on a sub-sample in all the zones. These sub-samples would not be a



part of the main survey. The Central Coordinating Agency has to ensure that the CAPI tools are error-free and functioning correctly.

- 1.5.3.10 Undertake a training of trainer exercise for training survey teams in the allotted Zone/States and UTs. The Central Coordinating Agency will review the performance of the participants at the end of the training of trainer exercise by evaluating their understanding through a written exam and finalize the list of master trainers with the approval of the Authority (DMEO).
- 1.5.3.11 Participate and observe the quality of instruction during trainings provided by Survey firms to the field staff and provide feedback for necessary corrections.
- 1.5.4 <u>Support, Supervision, and Coordination during primary fieldwork Central</u> Coordinating Agency will:
- 1.5.4.1 Oversee and ensure through the survey firm and through physical and data quality checks that each member of the Survey teams carry and adhere to all Schedules, Manuals, protocols, and use of anthropometric devices as per guidelines during fieldwork. The Central Coordinating Agency will undertake field visits and backchecks to ensure adherence, as specified under Section 4.2 Mechanisms to ensure data quality.
- 1.5.4.2 Oversee that survey teams are of adequate size, including survey enumerators, mapping and listers, qualitative enumerators, and supervisors, in consultation with DMEO. Monitor on a regular basis the team deployment by the survey firm with at least a weekly meeting with all the six survey firms. Propose deployment of additional human resources to Survey Firms if it is found to be less than ideal for smooth and timely conduct of the survey. Also, take review from the survey firm and keep DMEO informed about the field survey team members deployed and their attrition rates on a weekly basis. CCA to ensure data quality by supervising the data collection work on a regular basis and suggest changes to the survey firms in management, quality checks, additional human resources etc. as and when required.
- 1.5.4.3 Make selection of households to be interviewed based on the house listing and mapping data provided by the Survey firms for each FSU, by applying the approved stratified random sampling protocol.
- 1.5.4.4 Provide detailed and regular feedback to the Survey firms on the quality of data collected and any errors/challenges observed.



- 1.5.4.5 Undertake discussion with key informants/ stakeholders at Central government level as required in consultation with DMEO.
- 1.5.4.6 Appoint a quality check team comprising of its team members to verify and validate, through online and physical checks, the data collected.
- 1.5.4.7 Review the final quantitative data received by Survey firms across Zones and recommend necessary corrections including recollection of data if required.
- 1.5.4.8 Review the translated and transcribed KIIs and FGDs received from the Survey firms and recommend necessary corrections including recollection of data if required.
- 1.5.4.9 Finalize the primary data (quantitative and qualitative) and data format with the approval of the Authority (DMEO). Data formats will be designed for state/UT, zone, and national level.
- 1.5.4.10 Share the finalized data in the approved format to DMEO upon conclusion of the fieldwork. Quantitative data to be shared in excel and Stata format (.csv/ .xls/ .xlsx and .dta). Relevant section of qualitative data will be shared in specified formats.
- 1.5.5 Other activities for fieldwork Central Coordinating Agency will:
- 1.5.5.1 Develop and implement a rigorous monitoring and supervision system to maintain the data quality for all stages of primary data collection.
- 1.5.5.2 Ensure adequate IT infrastructure and resources for collating and reviewing data from all Survey firm zones on a daily basis. Central Coordination Agency will share a weekly data quality and progress update with DMEO.
- 1.5.5.3 Through physical and data quality checks, ensure adherence to ethical protocols by Survey firms during fieldwork.
- 1.5.5.4 Extend full support to DMEO and NITI Aayog for any Evaluation related work, including field visits, discussion with experts and stakeholders, data analysis, etc., by providing all relevant information.
- 1.5.6 Primary data analysis Central Coordinating Agency will:
- 1.5.6.1 Undertake editing of primary quantitative data to identify any errors, missing data points, outliers, etc. The same exercise will be undertaken for qualitative data.
- 1.5.6.2 Before starting to write the draft evaluation report the consultants would arrange for a presentation with DMEO by all the six survey firms regarding the data quality checks and protocols followed during the survey by the survey firms. Also, what measures



- CCA took to ensure high quality of data collection. These presentations would also focus on the preliminary findings from the raw data.
- 1.5.6.3 Undertake the basic, advanced, quantitative, and qualitative analyses to answer the objectives of the Evaluation stated earlier, as per the approved analysis plan and modification suggested therein by DMEO.
- 1.5.6.4 Undertake calculation of weights/multipliers in line with the sampling strategy. The sampling weights/multipliers to be used by the Central Coordinating Agency to generate state-level estimates for key indicators with the approval of the Authority (DMEO).
- 1.5.6.5 Generate factsheets (weighted and non-weighted) at a State, UT, Zone, and National level in consultation with DMEO.
- 1.5.6.6 Present the findings to DMEO and other stakeholders as required.
- 1.5.6.7 Undertake corrections/amendments/revisions in the analysis as per the directions of DMEO.
- 1.5.7 Report writing and other deliverables Central Coordinating Agency will:
- 1.5.7.1 Based on primary and secondary analyses, draft the Evaluation report in consultation with DMEO.
- 1.5.7.2 Ensure that all primary objectives are addressed in the evaluation report comprehensively.
- 1.5.7.3 Prepare deliverables such as presentations, learning notes, findings, or methodology briefs, etc., as per the directions of DMEO.
- 1.5.7.4 Ensure that all deliverables including Evaluation report and presentations are copy edited, meet professional standards, and are of publishable quality. The CCA will engage copy editors, graphic designers, and other support staff required to accomplish this task.
- 1.5.7.5 Present the overall Evaluation report and findings to DMEO and other stakeholders as required by DMEO.
- 1.5.7.6 Undertake corrections/amendments/revisions as per the directions of DMEO.
- 1.5.7.7 Sharing the entire dataset collected from the primary survey and secondary data collected by the Survey Firms and the CCA to the authority in its raw form and also



the collated data form and data used for quantitative analysis in excel (.xls/.xlsx), STATA (.dta), and any other data format agreeable to the Authority (DMEO).

1.5.8 Support teams to be deployed by Central Coordination Agency

An indicative structure of the Central Coordination Agency is proposed as follows. The Team Leader should be on the payroll of the applicant.

- **Survey team:** Comprising of staff to be engaged in undertaking field visits, backchecks, spot checks, validation visits, field inspections as well as collection of data from central and state level key informants. The survey staff will also provide any other fieldwork and logistical support to the Core Team as required.
- IT team: Comprising of IT and data coordinators, this team will support the Core Team in designing CAPI tools, dashboards, collation of data, monitoring of field progress, highlighting, and correcting data errors, and making an analysis-ready dataset. The IT team will also provide any survey/ CAPI related support required by Survey firms in consultation with the Core Team. The IT team should be experienced in developing CAPI tools for at least the past two years in various software including CSPro, Kobo, Survey Point, etc. and adequately train and retrain the field staff, state nodals and supervisors in CAPI tools, as per requirement. The team should also include experts in qualitative data analysis tools such as Nvivo, Atlas.ti, QDS etc. All the field staff should be trained with 'Dummy Data' while bench-testing the CAPI tools. In addition, the enumerators should be exposed to real time data collection in CAPI at the pilot stage as well.
- Data Quality Management (DQM) Team: The DQM team will comprise of a dedicated number of qualified personnel to check the quality of incoming data on a day-to-day basis. The team would monitor the incoming data from the Field on the Dashboard, and its quality check through verification and validation. Any discrepancy observed in the data quality has to be brought to the notice of the DQM team of the Survey Firm and appropriate directions be given to ensure high quality data collection and reporting.
- Research and analysis team: Comprising of statisticians to do sampling as per approved protocols, and quantitative and qualitative researchers. This team will support the Core Team in drafting, revising, and finalizing interview schedules, sampling plan, analysis plan, undertaking quantitative and qualitative analysis, drafting of evaluation reports, presentations, and other deliverables as required.

1.6 Primary Data Collection Methodology



1.6.1 Respondents:

The primary survey will collect the information through the following instruments:

- Key informant interviews (KIIs)/ Focused Group Discussions (FGDs) with key stakeholders using interview guides at national, state, district, block, and village/urban area level. Other stakeholders supporting the implementation directly or indirectly in the implementation of NFSA and LPG subsidy, and other opinion makers at the village/urban area level should also be interviewed.
 - A minimum of one FGD for every three districts, subject to a minimum of three
 FGD for smaller states wherever applicable.
 - FGDs will be conducted with the implementing agencies at the Block level. The implementing agencies at the Block level, inter alia, include Block Development Officer; Child Development Project Officer, ICDS; Members of Block Level Monitoring Committee, ICDS; Block-level Vigilance Committee, TPDS; other relevant grassroot level officers and knowledgeable non-official resource persons.
 - KIIs will be conducted at National, State and District levels.
- Household survey of NFSA and LPG subsidy beneficiaries and non-beneficiaries at the village/urban area level, using structured household interview schedule. The respondents of the survey will include priority households, (1) Antyodaya households with either ICDS or MDM beneficiaries, (2) Antyodata households with neither ICDS or MDM beneficiaries, (3) Priority households with either ICDS or MDM beneficiaries, (4) Priority households with neither ICDS nor MDM beneficiaries, (5) Migrant households, (6) shelter-less households, (7) non-beneficiary households above an economic threshold, (8) non-beneficiary households below and economic threshold. Questions on utilization of LPG subsidy, and anthropometric measures will be administered to all households surveyed.
- <u>Structured Schedules will be canvassed with District-level Godowns, Fair Price Shops,</u>
 Anganwadi Centres, Schools and Gram Panchayats.
- <u>State level qualitative note</u> containing replicable best practices observed in the field and highlighting state-specific important challenges. State specific schemes/programs on food and nutritional security in addition to NFSA, should also be analysed in detail.

1.6.2 Focus of different instrument



- 1.6.2.1 Key informant interviews (KIIs) will have both quantitative and qualitative information on the implementation of the scheme depending on the level at which those are administered. The questionnaire for the KIIs will be prepared by the Central Coordinating Agency and shared with the Survey Firm with approval of the Authority (DMEO).
- 1.6.2.2 Focused Group Discussion (FGDs) will collect information on the challenges in implementation of NFSA, LPG subsidy and their associated schemes in terms of processes involved and quality of products. The qualitative discussions and sourcing of relevant administrative/process level data from the key stakeholders will be done at various levels. The draft qualitative interview guides will be prepared by the Central Coordinating Agency and finalized with the approval of the Authority (DMEO). The interview guides for the FGDs will be prepared by the Central Coordinating Agency and shared with the Survey Firm with approval of the Authority (DMEO).
- 1.6.2.3 Household surveys will collect quantitative information on important indicators from beneficiaries such as (but not limited to): socio-demographic details of households and beneficiaries, ration card ownership and utilization, experience with the public distribution system and fair price shops, household consumption expenditure on food and non-food items, household consumption of food by quantity, household income, household utilization of LPG/kerosene and their access to subsidies, household and individual dietary frequency and intake, access and utilization of ICDS services, and access and utilization of MDM services, etc. Anthropometric data will be collected including height, weight, and mid-upper arm circumference (MUAC). Apart from NFSA and LPG Subsidy related information, the household schedule should also elicit information on a few flagship schemes of the Government of India. The draft household survey tool will be shared by the Central Coordinating Agency with the approval of the Authority (DMEO).
- 1.6.2.4 <u>Structured Schedules</u> will include (but not limited to) schedules on food and nutrition services delivered by Anganwadis, mid-day-meals at schools, storage, distribution and functioning of fair price shops, storage and functioning of godowns, and involvement of local self-government in the implementation of NFSA. The interview schedules will be prepared by the Central Coordinating Agency and shared with the Survey Firm with the approval of the Authority (DMEO).

1.6.3 Respondents, materials and equipment for anthropometry:

Anthropometric measures will be collected for the following respondents:



Interview	Eligibility	Measurements
schedule		
Household	Children below 6 years	Age, Weight, Length/Height
survey	Children 6 to 14 years	Age, Weight, Height, MUAC
	Women 15-49 years	Age, Weight, Height, MUAC
	Men 15-54 years	Age, Weight, Height, MUAC
	Women 50 years and above	Age, Weight, Height, MUAC
	Men 55 years and above	Age, Weight, Height, MUAC

<u>Note:</u> Survey firm will hire female enumerators to take the anthropometric measurements for girl child, adolescent girls, and women. At least one female enumerator per survey team will be ensured by the survey firm and oversight by the Central Coordinating Agency.

The Survey Firms will procure adequate number of the following materials and equipment for anthropometric measures, while also accounting for malfunction/wear/tear. The Central Coordinating Agency will ensure the quality of devices/equipment, their standardization, and acceptable limits for device margin of error.

- SECA 874U digital scale: for weighing children and adults. The scale has a maximum capacity of 200 kg and weighs in 50-gram increments. The scale is powered by six type AA 1.5 V batteries and has an 'ON-OFF' switch located at the front side of the scale.
- SECA 213 Stadiometer: for measuring the height of adults.
- **SECA 417 Infantometer:** for measuring the length of children under 2 years or less than 85 cm.
- **MUAC tape:** for measuring mid-upper arm circumference of children, adolescents, and adults.

1.6.4 Sample Size for quantitative household surveys:

The sampling design for the household surveys must be representative at national and state-level and stratified in such a way that it is a representative sample of the population covering all the regions and population sub-groups. Given the beneficiary coverage and extent of NFSA and LPG subsidy, the sampling methodology will involve a multistage stratified sampling approach. The exact Zone and state/UT wise sampling framework will be shared by the Central Coordinating Agency with the Survey firms after due approvals from the Authority (DMEO). An indicative sampling framework and sample sizes (only for costing purposes) is given below. However, the decision of DMEO will be final and binding in this regard.

Table: Indicative sampling framework (for the purpose of costing by the Consultant firm)



SI. No.	Zones	No. of FSUs
1	North Zone -I (3 states/ UTs) Chandigarh, Madhya Pradesh, Uttar Pradesh	1260
2	North Zone -II (6 states/ UTs) Haryana, Himachal Pradesh, Jammu Kashmir & Ladakh, Delhi, Punjab, Uttarakhand	1284
3	East Zone (4 states/ UTs) Bihar, Jharkhand, Odisha, West Bengal	1234
4	North-East Zone (8 states/ UTs) Assam, Meghalaya, Manipur, Tripura, Nagaland, Arunachal Pradesh, Sikkim, Mizoram	1507
5	South Zone (8 states/ UTs) Andaman & Nicobar, Lakshadweep, Puducherry, Tamil Nadu, Kerala, Karnataka, Andhra Pradesh, Telangana	1684
6	West + Centre Zone (7 states/ UTs) Daman & Diu, Dadra & Nagar Haveli, Gujarat, Goa, Maharashtra, Rajasthan, Chhattisgarh	
7	Total 36 States/ UTs	8350

Note: The sampling is subject to a variation (5 per cent) on both sides. The sampling design will be finalized with the approval of the Authority (DMEO).

1.6.5 Allocation of samples at State-level:

Sampling and selection of First Stage Units (FSUs) will be done by the Central Coordinating Agency with approval from the Authority (DMEO) and shared with Survey firms. FSUs will be allocated to the districts proportionate to their population based on Census 2011, ensuring a minimum number for each district.

1.6.6 Allocation of samples at District-level:

1.6.6.1 Rural:

- a. Arrange the villages in the ascending or descending order of population and compute cumulative population using Census 2011 data.
- b. Form such number of strata that divide the population equally among each stratum (e.g., for 3 pre-determined strata, the first one will cover 33% of the cumulative population, the second Strata covers 34 to 66% and so on). Allocate number of FSUs (villages) equally across each stratum using simple random sampling. Subsequently, bigger FSUs will be further divided into equal sized smaller Sub-Units (SUs) in terms of population and one of them will be selected by simple random sampling.

1.6.6.2 <u>Urban:</u>



 Same as rural areas, only for urban sampling units the latest UFS Blocks of NSSO of 2017 may be used as an alternative to Census 2011, if feasible. Million plus cities will be considered as a separate group/ stratum.

1.6.6.3 House-listing:

 A house-listing exercise will be undertaken by Survey firms at the FSU/SU-level to develop a sampling frame for selecting households. In the case of larger villages, a procedure similar to the NSS household surveys will be followed. The listing will also identify the migrant and shelter-less households in the listing area. The approach for mapping and listing will be shared by Central Coordinating Agency after due approval from the Authority (DMEO).

1.6.7 Respondents for quantitative household surveys:

Within each FSU, a survey of not less than 12 households will be undertaken by the Survey Firms. The respondents would include both beneficiaries and non-beneficiaries as seen from the Table below. The final number of respondents to be surveyed will decided in consultation with Central Coordinating Agency, DMEO, and stakeholders. An indicative Second Stage Stratification (SSS) is provided as follows:

Category of	SSS	SSS Allocation	
household	No.		households per FSU
			(Minimum)
Beneficiary	1	AAY with ICDS or MDM	2
	2	AAY with neither ICDS nor MDM	1
	3	PHH with ICDS or MDM	2
	4	PHH with neither ICDS nor MDM	1
Non-	5	Migrants*	1
beneficiary	6	Shelter-less**	1
	7	Above a threshold economic status	1
8		Below a threshold economic status	3
		12	

*Indicative definition of migrant — Individual member or all household members who stay away from the household/ residence in search of employment for a period of 30 days to 6 months during the last 365 days for employment of (adaptation of NSS concepts & definitions).



**Indicative definition of shelter less – Households which live more or less regularly, under bridges, in pipe, etc., in purely temporary flimsy improvisations built by the roadside (which are liable to be removed any moment) are considered as "no dwellings" (NSS 65th Round).

After house listing, Migrant and Shelter less will be taken out irrespective of their beneficiary/non-beneficiary status and be kept as separate categories as in the table.

1.6.8 The quantitative questionnaire will be canvassed to FPS, Anaganwadis, Schools, and Gram Panchayat catering to majority of households in all the selected FSUs. As many questionnaires will be canvassed for FPS, Anaganwadis, Schools, and Gram Panchayats as there are FSUs in the sample (i.e. at least 8350 questionnaires will be canvassed for each of these stakeholders, with an allowable variation of 5 percent on either side).

1.6.9 Calculation of weights:

The Central Coordination Agency will develop the required weights/multipliers for generating state/UT-level population estimates in consultation with DMEO.

1.6.10 Ethical protocols:

The Central Coordinating Agency will define ethical protocols including seeking respondent consent, confidentiality, no-harm principle, and other related ethical practices. It will also ensure that Survey firms comply with the guidelines and protocols including specific protocols for anthropometric measurements during fieldwork.

1.6.11 Survey team:

The Central Coordination Agency will undertake duration of trainers for Survey firms. It will also oversee the trainings undertaken by Survey firms across Zones, States/UTs.

1.6.12 Development of CAPI tools for data collection

A digitized version of the survey tools will be shared with the Survey Firms by the Central Coordinating Agency (CCA). The CCA will ensure that relevant data checks and validation measures are adequately incorporated in the digitized tool. The CCA should bench-test the CAPI tools. The CCA will also prepare a Dashboard for real-time monitoring of the data collection process from the Field Survey. The Survey Firms will procure devices to undertake CAPI based data-collection. The Survey Firms will transmit the collected data to the CCA and the Authority (DMEO) on real-time basis.

1.6.13 Mechanisms to ensure data quality:



The Central Coordinating Agency will ensure quality assurance through the following mechanisms:

- A data quality management (DQM) team to be put in place by the Central Coordinating Agency. The Survey Firm DQM teams will report to the Central Coordinating Agency's (CCA) DQM. The role of the Survey Firm DQM team would be check the incoming data from the field (area of survey) on a daily basis during the survey and submit weekly development to the CA DQM. The overall responsibility to supervise the work of DQM teams lies with the Team Leader/Project Coordinator of the Survey Firm. He/She on a fortnightly basis present the details of the quality management tools applied for ensuring high quality data collection to the Team Leader/Project Coordinator of the CCA, CCA DQM, the Project Director and WG of the Authority (DMEO). Any course correction suggested by CCA DQM and the Authority (DMEO) should be carried out by the Survey Firm forthwith.
- Participate in pilots for household surveys conducted by the survey firm to fine-tune the inquiry tools.
- Review the pilot reports from survey firms and provide an overall brief on the learnings from such a pilot exercise and carry out subsequent improvements in the tools/guestionnaires with the approval of the Authority (DMEO).
- Ensure that 100% of the data collected is validated. In case of missing data, the Central Coordinating Agency, in consultation with DMEO, can recommend resurveys if required.
- Review the physical backchecks undertaken by the survey firm and also verify that spot
 checks have been done by the Survey Firms as planned. The Central Coordination
 Agency shall also undertake physical backchecks, inspection visits, and spot-checks.
 The number of physical visits should be done in at least 5% of the FSUs and should
 not be less than 5% of the total survey sample more-or-less equally divided among all
 zones.
- The CAPI tool developed by Central Coordinating Agency should use mobile-based, real-time geo-tagged data features and validation tools to ensure efficiency and accuracy in data collection. Access to tools and data should be provided to the Authority (DMEO).
- Central Coordinating Agency to develop and implement protocols for data storage, sharing, confidentiality, privacy, and protection for digital and paper-based data collection.
- DMEO may engage a third-party to monitor the data quality under the survey. The third party will carry out verification of a certain percentage of the data collected by the



survey firms, and report to DMEO. This will be in addition to the quality check mechanism that the CCA is required to deploy throughout the duration of the study.

Mechanisms to ensure Data Quality for Qualitative Data Collection Tools

- The field investigators who are engaged for conducting the key informant interviews/FGDs should have at least 3 years of experience in conducting similar surveys/interviews. A 2-step training (classroom and then on-the-field training) should be conducted for all field investigators. Multiple training based on the performance in the field.
- In case of FGDs, at least 5% data should be physically backchecked. In case of KIIs, at least 5% data should physically backchecked. KIIs has to be geo-tagged and GPS location of the KII should be submitted along with transcripts. Also, pictures of the building showing the name of the Department/Agency visited should also be submitted. The consulting firm can deploy additional methods for tracking the successful completion of KIIs.
- Use of mobile-based, near real-time and geo-tagged data collection and validation tools should be done to ensure efficiency and accuracy in data collection. Access to tools and data should be provided to the Authority.

1.7 Listing of Stakeholders to be Consulted

List of stakeholders to be covered under KIIs is provided in the table below. The National level KIIs is done by the Central Coordinating Agency, whereas all other KIIs at State level and District Level are to be conducted by the respective Survey Firms.

Levels	Key informants identified	Minimum no. of Klls	Responsibilit v
National Level	 Representative Department of Food and Public Distribution Representative, Ministry of Women and Child Development Representative, Ministry of Education Think-tanks, researchers, prominent non-profit organizations, UN agencies. Representative of Food Corporation of India Any other relevant stakeholders 	20	Central Coordinating Agency (CCA)
State/ Union Territory	 Representative, Food and Civil Supplies Department NIC PDS Coordinator Controller of rationing Representative, State Food Commission Representative, State/ UT-level Vigilance Committee Representative, Education Department 	6 per State/UTs	Survey Firms (SFs)



	Representative, Women and Child Department Any other relevant stakeholders		
	District Food and Civil Supplies Officer District Godowns	1. For Sl. No. 1 &2 - One KII in every district (750 each approx.)	
District/ Division	 District Grievance Redressal Officer Major Transporters of NFSA grains in the district Representative, district-level Vigilance Committee Rice Millers District Project Coordinator, MDM/ District Education Officer District Programme Officer, ICDS/ District Social Welfare Officer, ICDS 	2. For SI. No. 2 to SI. No. 8: For each of these categories - One KII for every 3 districts (250 approx.) implying a total of 1500 KIIs for these categories @	Survey Firms (SFs)

[@] The Survey Firms will ensure that the district level KIIs are conducted in the most backward districts of the State

1.7.1 LPG subsidy

The indicative list of stakeholders to be covered is provided below:

Level	Key Informants Identified	Minimum no. of Klls	Responsibility
National Level	 Representatives of MoPNG Representatives of OMC from PSUs – Indian Oil, BPCL, HPCL, GAIL, ONGC, etc. Representatives of OMC from Private LPG Companies like Reliance Gas, Total, Supergas, EliteGoGas, Aegis Gas, Adani Group Representatives of Petroleum, Planning and Analysis Cell (PPAC) Representatives of Ministry of Finance/ Finance Division for disbursal of subsidies to banks Think-tanks, researchers, prominent non-profit organizations, UN agencies. Any other relevant stakeholders 	20	Central Coordinating Agency (CCA)
State/ UT	 Representative of State Finance Department (Responsible for disbursal of subsidies to banks) Representative of any other relevant State Departments State level representative of Banks facilitating PMUY LPG connection and providing DBTL subsidy Any other relevant stakeholders 	6 per state/ UT	Survey Firms (SFs)



Level	Key Informants Identified		Minimum no. of Klls	Responsibility
	•	Representative of District Vitarak (Distributor of LPG)	1 per district	
District	•	Relevant official from the district lead bank facilitating PMUY LPG connection and providing DBTL subsidy	1 per district	Survey Firms (SFs)

1.7.2 Indicative Analytical Plan

A list of quantitative NFSA indicators for analysis are presented in **Annexure-IV.** The final list of quantitative and qualitative indicators and analysis plan (basic, disaggregated, advanced analysis) for NFSA and LPG Subsidy will be developed and implemented by the Central Coordinating Agency with approvals from the Authority (DMEO). The Survey Firms will undertake tabulation, and transcription of the quantitative and qualitative indicators to support the Central Coordinating Agency.

1.8 Deliverables and Timelines

- Two inception reports (one for NFSA evaluation and other on LPG/Kerosene subsidy evaluation) and two presentations with final scope, methodology, and approach. This should exclude findings from the secondary literature review and the areas which will be further explored during field visits.
- Two Mid-term reports (one for NFSA evaluation and other on LPG/Kerosene subsidy evaluation) and two presentations with initial findings of the Evaluation Study. This should include findings from the meta-analysis and therefore the areas which will be further explored during primary survey and field visits. The CCA should complete Chapter 1 and 2 from the indicative report structure given at Section 4.5.1.
- Two draft evaluation reports (one for NFSA evaluation and other on LPG/Kerosene subsidy evaluation) and two draft presentations for stakeholder consultations.
- Two final evaluation reports (one for NFSA evaluation and other on LPG/Kerosene subsidy evaluation) and two final presentations after incorporation of inputs from all concerned stakeholders.
- Presentations/ sub-reports on primary data collection, data quality check, secondary research and analysis, primary research and analysis, overall insights from evaluation, best practices compendia, etc. as and when requested by DMEO.



All the reports are required to be submitted in hardcopy (10 nos for each of the two studies, 20 reports in total) and in softcopy. A Hindi translation of the each of the Two Final Evaluation Reports in hard and soft copy also needs to be submitted. Synopsis of the two Final Evaluation Reports is also required to be submitted separately. In addition to the reports, for further analysis in future, verifiable raw data in soft copy should also be shared with NITI Aayog for all two evaluation studies. This will include detailed transcriptions of key informant interviews and focus group discussions as well as raw data from household surveys in MS Excel/CSV format. Timelines for the above deliverables would be as follows:

S. No.	Activity	Deadline	
1	Award of contract	Т	
2	Two inception reports for two studies	T+45 days	
3	Finalization of two inception reports for two studies based on comments by NITI Aayog	T+75 days	
4	Two mid-term reports for two studies	T+210 days	
5	Sign-off on two mid-term reports for two studies based on comments from NITI Aayog	T+230days	
6	Two draft evaluation reports for two studies	studies T+390days	
7	Comments on two draft evaluation reports for two studies by NITI Aayog	T+410 days	
8	Sign-off on two final evaluation reports for two studies	T+456days	

Note: In case there is any delay in on-boarding the survey agencies, the timelines will be extended correspondingly.

1.9 Payment Schedule

The payment schedule linked to the specified deliverables above is given below:

Key Date No.	Description of Deliverables	Payment
KD1	Two inception reports for two studies approved by Authority	
KD2	Two mid-term reports for two studies approved by Authority	30%



Key Date No.	Description of Deliverables	Payment
KD3	Two draft evaluation reports for two studies	20%
KD4	Two final evaluation reports for two studies approved by Authority	30%
	Total	100%

^{*}Excludes the time taken by the Authority in providing its comments on the draft evaluation report.

1.9.1 <u>Indicative Structure of the Report (s)</u>

The final report structure will be shared by the Central Coordinating Agency with approvals from the Authority (DMEO).

S.N.	Deliverable	Broad Topics (Indicative)
1	Inception report (maximum 70-80 pages excluding annexures) and presentation	 Introduction and background of the study Objectives of the study Approach and methodology Literature review and preliminary findings List of stakeholders and insights from preliminary stakeholder consultations Sampling plan including sample coverage Pilot plan Analysis framework and plan (Mapping of objectives with data points and potential data sources, etc.) Deliverables and timeline of the study (Weekly Gantt Chart) Survey Team structure Training plan for the survey team Field movement plan (Indicative) Quality control mechanism Perceived risks/ limitations and mitigation plan Research tools/instruments/ software- Qualitative and Quantitative Questionnaires, discussion guides, etc. Details of CAPI questionnaire development Data/ information analysis software for both quantitative and qualitative research
2	Mid-term report (maximum 50-60 pages excluding annexures) and presentation (to be submitted as per the timeline and covering a minimum of 40% of the sample)	ress details including training and pilot summaries in data collected so far including methods used faced and mitigation measures findings and key observations ork plan, if applicable



3	Draft evaluation report				
	(maximum 150 pages	Executive Summary			
	excluding annexures and references) and presentation	i.	Introduction and Background to the		
	processing		isisionoso, and prosontation		Evaluation Study
		1.	1. Objectives of the evaluation study		
		1.3	2. Scope of the evaluation study		
		1.3	3. Structure of the report		
		ii.	Approach and Methodology		
		2.	1. Overall approach		
		2.	2. Review of literature – comprehensive review		
			of literature and international		
			experience.		
		2.3	3. Methodology for field study and primary data		
			collection		
			2.3.1. Qualitative		
		2.	3.1.1. Stakeholder and geographical coverage		
		2.3	3.1.2. Tools for data collection		
		2.3	3.2. Quantitative		
		2.3	3.2.1. Sampling - Geographical coverage and		
			respondent profile		
	Final evaluation report	2.3	3.2.2. Sampling size		
	(maximum 150 pages excluding annexures and	2.3	3.2.3. Sample selection		
	references) and presentation	2.3	3.2.4. Tools		
	2.3.2.5. Quality assura	3.2.5. Quality assurance protocols			
		2.4	4. Limitations of the study		
		iii.	to 6) Sector and Scheme-level Analysis		
			Three to Four core chapters based on		
			observation and field survey on each of		
			the objectives and sub-objectives		
			thematically arranged. Among others,		
			these chapters should be in line with the		
			analysis plan prepared by the		
			consultants.		
		7)	Conclusions		
			7.1. Summary of challenges at sectoral and		
			scheme-level		
			7.2. Way forward and recommendations at		
			sectoral and scheme-level		
		Re	eferences and Appendices		



	8.1. References
	8.2. Glossary, list of tables, list of figures
	8.3. Factsheet of key quantitative indicators
	8.4. Coding sheet for qualitative information
	8.5. Details of key informant interviews
	8.6. Details of household survey, sample size
	and coverage, etc.
	8.7. Other required information as required
5	Presentations/ sub-reports on primary data collection, data quality check, secondary research, best practices compendia, etc. as and when requested by DMEO

It is to be ensured that the Two Final Evaluation Reports for Two studies submitted is in the proper format, well-designed, and readable.

1.10 Support from NITI Aayog

An authority letter will be provided to the Consultant to accord the necessary permissions for accessing the requisite stakeholders.

1.11 Reporting

- a) The Consultant will work closely with the Authority. The Authority has established a Working Group (the "WG") to enable conduct of this assignment. A designated Project Director of the Authority will be responsible for the overall coordination and project development. S/He will play a coordinating role in dissemination of the Consultant's outputs, facilitating discussions, and ensuring required reactions and responses to the Consultant. Team Leader/Project Coordinator along with all the key personnels of the Central Coordinating Agency will report to the Project Director of the Authority (DMEO) and will be responsible for briefing and making presentations as and when required by the Project Director of the Authority (DMEO) on the ongoing and future plan of action for efficient and timely execution of the deliverables of the evaluation study.
- b) The Consultant may prepare Issue Papers highlighting issues that could become critical for the timely completion of the Project and that require attention from the Authority.
- c) The Consultant will make a presentation on the inception report, mid-term report and draft evaluation report for discussion with the WG at a meeting. This will be a working document. The Consultant is required to prepare and submit a weekly update that includes and describes, inter alia, general progress to date; data and reports obtained



and reviewed, conclusions to date, if any; concerns about availability of, or access to, data, analyses, reports; questions regarding the TOR or any other matters regarding work scope and related issues; and so on. The Consultants' work on the TOR tasks should continue while the report is under consideration and is being discussed.

- d) Regular communication with the WG and the Project Director of the Authority is required in addition to all key communications. This may take the form of telephone/ teleconferencing, emails, faxes, and occasional meetings.
- e) The Deliverables will be submitted as per schedule provided in this RFP.
- f) The Consultant will be required to make presentations to the Vice Chairman (VC), Chief Executive Officer (CEO), and other senior officers at NITI Aayog, and concerned Ministries/ Departments as and when required regarding the inception report, mid-term report, evaluation report, and any other related topics of the evaluation study.

1.12 Meetings

The Authority may review with the Consultant, any or all of the documents and advice forming part of the Consultancy, in meetings and conferences which will be held at the Authority's office. . No travel time shall be payable.

1.13 Miscellaneous

- The Consultant shall have/establish an office in Delhi/NCR, for efficient and coordinated performance of its Services. The authorized officials of the Authority may visit the Consultant's Project Office or field locations any time during office hours for inspection and interaction with the Consultant's Personnel. It is not expected of the Consultant to carry out the operations from the Home Office.
- The Consultant shall mobilise and demobilise its Professional Personnel and Support Personnel with the concurrence of the Authority and shall maintain the time sheet/ attendance sheet of the working of all Personnel in the Project Office. These time sheets/ attendance sheets shall be made available to the Authority as and when asked for and a copy of such record shall be submitted to the Authority at the end of each calendar month.
- All the study outputs including primary data shall be compiled, classified, and submitted by the Consultant to the Authority in soft form apart from the reports indicated in the Deliverables (Paragraph 4.4). The study outputs shall remain the property of the



Authority and shall not be used for any purpose other than that intended under these Terms of Reference without the permission of the Authority. The Consultancy shall stand completed on acceptance by the Authority of all the Deliverables of the Consultant and execution of the Agreement or 104 (hundred and four) weeks from the Effective Date, whichever is earlier. The Authority shall issue a certificate to that effect. The Consultancy shall in any case be deemed to be completed upon expiry of one-and-half years from the Effective Date, unless extended by mutual consent of the Authority and the Consultant.



Annexure-I: References

- [1] GoI, "The National Food Security Act," 2013.
- [2] SOFI, "The State of Food Security and Nutrition," 2021.
- [3] IIPS, "National Family Healthy Survey," 2021.
- [4] MoHFW, "Comprehensive National Nutrition Survey," 2018.
- [5] DFPD, "Annual Report," 2021.
- [6] MoPNG, "Annual Report," 2020.
- [7] PPAC, "Report on Natural Gas Production, Availability and Consumption," 2021.
- [8] K. Bandyopadhyay, "Petroleum Pricing in India: Transition," 2009.
- [9] MoPNG, "Annual Report," 1994.
- [10] MoPNG, "Annual Report," 2021.



Annexure-II: Beneficiaries under NFSA

		TPDS beneficiary (N) ⁸			ICDS beneficiary (N) ⁹			MDM beneficiary (N) ¹⁰	
SI. No.	State	Total Ration Cards	PHH cards	AAY cards	Children 6 months to 6 years	P&LM mothers	Pre-school children 3-6 years	Primary	Upper primary
1	Andaman & Nicobar Islands	16,767	13,034	3,733	10,574	2,393	2,789	15,690	12,328
2	Andhra Pradesh	8,836,291	7,928,362	907,929	2,262,512	623,882	805,855	2,168,773	1,175,172
3	Arunachal Pradesh	122,803	94,275	28,528	162,040	19,547	87,120	101,745	53,787
4	Assam	5,842,644	5,156,161	686,483	2,990,372	594,050	1,518,507	2,770,104	1,529,982
5	Bihar	17,704,458	15,359,999	2,344,459	4,212,933	950,333	2,152,574	7,587,180	4,233,321
6	Chandigarh	66,449	66,283	166	50,858	6,247	26,918	49,552	40,970
7	Chhattisgarh	3,726,982	3,176,594	550,388	1,941,229	438,445	772,521	1,796,847	1,079,685
8	Dadra & Nagar Haveli and Daman and Diu	51,708	46,554	5,154	24,686	9,754	12,379	39,337	24,400
9	Delhi	1,724,189	1,656,976	67,213	420,210	114,531	123,924	645,311	639,793
10	Goa	143,185	130,791	12,394	53,525	14,349	18,898	93,296	65,741
11	Gujarat	5,817,090	5,121,852	695,238	3,101,046	679,577	1,231,667	2,654,000	1,512,000
12	Haryana	2,663,149	2,417,058	246,091	840,688	265,117	269,019	927,320	551,891
13	Himachal Pradesh	1,091,355	839,726	251,606	347,751	92,055	91,190	276,792	202,610
14	Jammu And Kashmir and Ladakh	1,410,433	1,220,904	189,529	376,640	90,166	234,965	551,652	297,761
15	Jharkhand	5,316,257	4,512,445	803,809	2,763,701	734,212	472,798	2,240,484	1,100,541
16	Karnataka	10,559,294	9,627,960	931,334	3,864,489	800,418	1,443,132	2,589,137	1,718,965

⁸ Source: DFPD database 2021

Source: WCD annual report 20-21, figures as of March 2020
 Source: MDM website, figures as of 3rd quarter 21-22



	State	TPDS beneficiary (N) ⁸			ICDS beneficiary (N) ⁹			MDM beneficiary (N) ¹⁰	
SI. No.		Total Ration Cards	PHH cards	AAY cards	Children 6 months to 6 years	P&LM mothers	Pre-school children 3-6 years	Primary	Upper primary
17	Kerala	3,902,152	3,307,998	594,154	833,979	336,874	355,192	1,683,597	1,048,189
18	Lakshadweep	5,169	3,918	1,251	3,702	1,119	998	5,105	2,362
19	Madhya Pradesh	10,635,790	9,181,381	1,454,409	6,116,041	1,393,621	3,162,584	4,059,398	2,569,497
20	Maharashtra	14,429,788	12,206,819	2,222,968	5,952,304	1,207,504	1,560,001	5,932,882	4,051,957
21	Manipur	539,350	477,844	61,506	309,717	50,665	169,704	123,962	36,563
22	Meghalaya	336,313	283,086	53,227	436,048	71,635	201,527	402,896	169,709
23	Mizoram	159,839	133,412	26,427	58,975	14,195	26,581	91,859	41,949
24	Nagaland	299,568	252,702	46,866	287,317	50,502	144,252	111,049	36,949
25	Odisha	9,243,714	7,987,894	1,255,820	3,407,671	719,379	1,613,775	2,707,788	1,721,175
26	Puducherry	178,653	149,843	26,182	26,839	9,361	1,605	29,565	21,273
27	Punjab	3,431,605	3,350,797	80,808	726,199	212,266	267,522	950,222	632,814
28	Rajasthan	10,656,528	10,030,926	625,602	2,750,796	990,855	1,025,505	3,920,458	2,060,593
29	Sikkim	91,701	75,202	16,499	19,461	4,638	8,295	28,110	21,748
30	Tamil Nadu	10,900,261	8,397,812	1,797,584	2,514,453	703,336	1,107,889	2,130,216	1,438,559
31	Telangana	2,243,911	1,520,848	217,796	1,375,737	348,093	484,489	1,005,000	577,941
32	Tripura	343,653	224,713	59,512	303,224	61,275	173,757	259,556	165,789
33	Uttar Pradesh	33,888,263	27,867,790	3,848,080	13,155,926	3,672,183	4,779,521	12,757,946	5,844,845
34	Uttarakhand	1,271,380	1,786,861	165,379	606,832	174,260	156,235	388,566	261,463
35	West Bengal	55,560,480	53,942,737	1,617,743	6,321,698	1,418,138	-	7,202,596	4,312,122
Tota	ı	223,211,172	198,551,557	21,895,867	68,630,173	16,874,975	24,503,688	68,297,991	39,254,444

Annexure-III: Eligibility for Beneficiaries under TPDS

The table below lists out the number of states/UTs using the various inclusion and exclusion criteria for identifying the PHH under NFSA:

For Inclusion under TPDS		For Exclusion under TPDS			
Category/criteria	Number of states/ UTs	Category/criteria	Number of states/ UTs		
Occupation*	30	Government Occupation*	31		
Disabled people	29	Income Tax* Motorized	30		
Gender based vulnerability	28	Vehicles/Consumer Durables*	30		
Temporary or No Housing*	27	Land Ownership/Holdings	27		
III-health & Debilitating diseases	24	Income/Earnings*	25		
Land Ownership/Holding	20	Registered Enterprise	13		
Age Based – Children and Old People	19	Existing Welfare Schemes	7		
SC/ST and Primitive and Vulnerable Tribal Groups (PVTGs)	18	Others	2		
Destitution	16	Temporary or No Housing*	9		
Existing Welfare Scheme	15	Occupation*	7		
Income/Earnings*	15				
Vulnerable Households	9				
Others	8				
Government Occupation*	1				
Income Tax*	1				
Motorized					
Vehicles/Consumer Durables*	1				

^{*}These indicators are being used by some states/UTs as both inclusion and exclusion criteria Source: NITI Study (Unpublished)

Annexure-IV: Tentative List of Quantitative Indicators for Analysis

Dimensions of food security to be	Tentative indicators for analysis
assessed through the NFSA	
evaluation	
Status of food availability and access Level of reporting: State and district Rural/ urban Type of ration card Caste category religion Income/ Expenditure category Economic profile Asset ownership	 *W of households who have applied for a ration card *W of households who own a ration card *W of eligible households who don't own a ration card (exclusion error) *W of ineligible households who own a ration card (inclusion error) *W of households with all members covered under the ration card Average number of family members per ration card *W of households owning a ration card and residing within 3km of the FPS Average time (in minutes) taken for purchasing ration from the FPS Average quantity of rice/ wheat/ pulses/ sugar/ other food items purchased from FPS in kgs/ last month/ per card *W of ration card holders who have not purchased ration from the FPS in the last three months *W of ration card holders who report unavailability of food grains at FPS as the main reason for not purchasing ration in
	 ICDS + MDM % of households with lactating mothers who have received maternity benefit under PMMVY % of households with infants <3 years who report receiving THR from AWC every month in the last 12 months Average number of days THR was given in the last month/ per household % of households with children 3-6 years who report receiving morning snacks from AWC every month in the last 12 months Average number of days morning snacks were given in the last month/ per household % of households with children 3-6 years who report receiving hot cooked meals from AWC every month in the last 12 months Average number of days hot cooked meals were given in the last month/ per household % of households with lactating mother who report receiving THR from AWC during pregnancy % of households with lactating mother who report receiving THR from AWC presently % of households with school-going children who report receiving food at school before lockdown Average number of days in a week when food was provided in schools



D	
Dimensions of food security to be assessed through the NFSA evaluation	Tentative indicators for analysis
Status of food	Expenditure
affordability Level of reporting: State and district Rural/ urban Type of ration card Caste category religion Income/ Expenditure category Economic profile Asset ownership	 % of households with monthly expenditure less than Rs. 7000 Average monthly per capita expenditure (in INR) on food Average monthly per capita expenditure on cereals/ pulses/ millets Average monthly per capita expenditure on fruits/ tubers/ vegetables Average monthly per capita expenditure on milk/ meat/ fish/ eggs/ oil % of monthly household expenditure on purchasing food from PDS Share (%) of PDS in the total household cereal consumption in a usual month % of monthly household expenditure spent on food Credit % of households who can purchase food grains from FPS in instalments % of households who can purchase food grains from FPS on credit % of households who report purchasing food on credit in the last 7 days % of households who report exchanging labour for food in the last 7 days
	Number of meals
	 Average number of meals consumed by all adults >18 years in the household yesterday Average number of meals consumed by all children 2-5 years
	in the household yesterday
	Average number of meals consumed by all members 5-17 years in the household yesterday
Status of food	Food intake
 adequacy Level of reporting: State and district Rural/ urban Type of ration 	 % of households experiencing moderate or severe food insecurity (FIES methodology) Average Household Dietary Diversity Score (HDDS methodology)
card	Food quantity purchased
Caste category	Average monthly quantity of cereals/ pulses/ millets Average monthly quantity of cereals/ pulses/ millets
& religion • Income/	 purchased by household (in kg) from PDS Average monthly quantity of cereals/ pulses/ millets
Expenditure	purchased by household from non-PDS
category Economic profile	Average monthly per capita availability of cereals/ pulses millets
Asset ownership	Average monthly quantity of fruits/ tubers/ vegetables purchased by household

Dimensions of	Tentative indicators for analysis
food security to be	
evaluation	
assessed through the NFSA	 Average monthly per capita availability of fruits/ tubers/ vegetables Average monthly quantity of milk/ meat/ fish/ eggs/ oil purchased by household Average monthly per capita availability of milk/ meat/ fish/ eggs/ oil Food quality and diversity % of households who report "poor" quality of rice/ wheat/ pulses received from PDS in the last month Average Household Dietary Diversity Score (HDDS methodology) Nutrition Average per capita calorie intake (kcal/ day) Average per capita food consumption expenditure (rupees/ day) % of children <5 years who suffer from Severe Acute Malnutrition (SAM, MUAC <11.5cm) % of children <5 years who suffer from Moderate Acute Malnutrition (MAM, MUAC between 11.5-12.4cm) % of children <5 years who are stunted (low height for age, <-2SD HAZ) % of children <1 year who are wasted (low weight for height, <-2SD WHZ) % of children <5 years who are underweight (low weight for age, >2SD WAZ) % of children 5-9 years who are stunted (<-2SD HAZ) % of children 5-9 years who are stunted (<-2SD HAZ) % of children 5-9 years who are underweight (<-2SD WAZ) % of children 5-9 years who are thin (BMI-for-age <-2SD) % of children 5-9 years who are overweight (BMI-for-age >2SD) % of adolescents 10-19 years (male/ female) who are thin (BMI-for-age <-2SD) % of adolescents 10-19 years who are overweight for their age (BMI-for-age >2SD)
	 % of adult women 19-49 years who are underweight (BMI <18.5kg/m2) % of adult men 19-54 years who are underweight (BMI-for-
	age <18.5 kg/m2)% of adult women 19-49 years who are overweight (BMI)
	>25.0 kg/m2) • % of adult men 19-54 years who are overweight (BMI-for-age >25.0 kg/m2)
Miscellaneous (to be estimated by using	Total consumer surplus (in INR) accrued by NFSA beneficiaries for each year since the implementation of the Act



Dimensions of food security to be assessed through the NFSA evaluation	Tentative indicators for analysis
primary and/or secondary data)	 Total producer surplus (in INR) accrued by farmers because of NFSA for the latest year where data is available

Schedule 2: Form of Agreement

(See Clause 2.1.3)

AGREEMENT

FOR

"Central Coordinating Agency for Evaluation of the National Food Security Act and LPG Subsidy"



CONTENTS

1. General

- 1.1 Definitions and Interpretation
- 1.2 Relation between the Parties
- 1.3 Rights and Obligations
- 1.4 Governing law and jurisdiction
- 1.5 Language
- 1.6 Table of contents and headings
- 1.7 Notices
- 1.8 Location
- 1.9 Authority of Member-in-Charge
- 1.10 Authorised representatives
- 1.11 Taxes and duties

2. Commencement, Completion and Termination of Agreement

- 2.1 Effectiveness of Agreement
- 2.2 Commencement of Services
- 2.3 Termination of Agreement for failure to commence Services
- 2.4 Expiry of Agreement
- 2.5 Entire Agreement
- 2.6 Modification of Agreement
- 2.7 Force Majeure
- 2.8 Suspension of Agreement
- 2.9 Termination of Agreement

3. Obligations of the Consultant

- 3.1 General
- 3.2 Conflict of Interest
- 3.3 Confidentiality
- 3.4 Liability of the Consultant
- 3.5 Insurance to be taken out by the Consultant
- 3.6 Accounting, inspection and auditing
- 3.7 Consultant's actions requiring the Authority's prior approval
- 3.8 Reporting obligations
- 3.9 Documents prepared by the Consultant to be the property of the Authority
- 3.10 Equipment and materials furnished by the Authority
- 3.11 Providing access to the Project Office and Personnel
- 3.12 Accuracy of Documents

4. Consultant's Personnel and Sub-Consultant

- 4.1 General
- 4.2 Deployment of Personnel
- 4.3 Approval of Personnel
- 4.4 Substitution of Key Personnel
- 4.5 Working hours, overtime, leave etc.
- 4.6 Resident Team Leader and Project Manager



4.7 Sub-Consultants

5. Obligations of the Authority

- 5.1 Assistance in clearances etc.
- 5.2 Access to land and property
- 5.3 Change in Applicable Law
- 5.4 Payment

6. Payment to the Consultant

- 6.1 Cost estimates and Agreement Value
- 6.2 Currency of payment
- 6.3 Mode of billing and payment

7. Liquidated damages and penalties

- 7.1 Performance Security
- 7.2 Liquidated Damages
- 7.3 Penalty for deficiency in Services

8. Fairness and Good Faith

- 8.1 Good Faith
- 8.2 Operation of the Agreement

9. Settlement of Disputes

- 9.1 Amicable settlement
- 9.2 Dispute resolution
- 9.3 Conciliation
- 9.4 Arbitration

ANNEXES

- Annex-1: Terms of Reference
- Annex-2: Deployment of Personnel
- Annex-3: Estimate of Personnel Costs
- Annex-4: Approved Sub-Consultant(s)
- Annex-5: Cost of Services
- Annex-6: Payment Schedule
- Annex-7: Bank Guarantee for Performance Security

AGREEMENT

Consultancy for "Central Coordinating Agency for Evaluation of the National Food Security Act and LPG Subsidy"

WHEREAS

- (A) The Authority vide its Request for Proposal for conducting an Evaluation Study (hereinafter called the "Consultancy") for the "Central Coordinating Agency for Evaluation of the National Food Security Act and LPG Subsidy" (hereinafter called the "Project");
- (B) the Consultant submitted its proposals for the aforesaid work, whereby the Consultant represented to the Authority that it had the required professional skills, and in the said proposals the Consultant also agreed to provide the Services to the Authority on the terms and conditions as set forth in the RFP and this Agreement; and
- (C) the Authority, on acceptance of the aforesaid proposals of the Consultant, awarded the Consultancy to the Consultant vide its Letter of Award dated (the "LOA"); and
- (D) in pursuance of the LOA, the parties have agreed to enter into this Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

1. General

1.1 <u>Definitions and Interpretation</u>

- 1.1.1 The words and expressions beginning with capital letters and defined in this Agreement shall, unless the context otherwise requires, have the meaning hereinafter respectively assigned to them:
 - (a) "Additional Costs" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 6.1.2;
 - (b) "Agreement" means this Agreement, together with all the Annexes;
 - (c) "Agreement Value" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 6.1.2;
 - (d) "Applicable Laws" means the laws and any other instruments having the force of law in India as they may be issued and in force from time to time;
 - (e) "Confidential Information" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 3.3;
 - (f) "Conflict of Interest" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 3.2 read with the provisions of RFP;
 - (g) "Dispute" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 9.2.1;



- (h) "Effective Date" means the date on which this Agreement comes into force and effect pursuant to Clause 2.1;
- (i) "Government" means the Government of;
- (j) "INR, Re. or Rs." means Indian Rupees;
- (k) "Member", in case the Consultant consists of a joint venture or consortium of more than one entity, means any of these entities, and "Members" means all of these entities;
- (I) "Party" means the Authority or the Consultant, as the case may be, and Parties means both of them;
- (m) "Personnel" means persons hired by the Consultant or by any Sub-Consultant as employees and assigned to the performance of the Services or any part thereof;
- (n) "Resident Personnel" means such persons who at the time of being so hired had their domicile inside India;
- (o) "RFP" means the Request for Proposal document in response to which the Consultant's proposal for providing Services was accepted;
- (p) "Services" means the work to be performed by the Consultant pursuant to this Agreement, as described in the Terms of Reference hereto;
- (q) "Sub-Consultant" means any entity to which the Consultant subcontracts any part of the Services in accordance with the provisions of Clause 4.7; and
- (r) "**Third Party**" means any person or entity other than the Government, the Authority, the Consultant or a Sub-Consultant.
 - All terms and words not defined herein shall, unless the context otherwise requires, have the meaning assigned to them in the RFP.
- 1.1.2 The following documents along with all addenda issued thereto shall be deemed to form and be read and construed as integral parts of this Agreement and in case of any contradiction between or among them the priority in which a document would prevail over another would be as laid down below beginning from the highest priority to the lowest priority:
 - (a) Agreement;
 - (b) Annexes of Agreement;
 - (c) RFP; and
 - (d) Letter of Award.

1.2 Relation between the Parties

Nothing contained herein shall be construed as establishing a relation of master and servant or of agent and principal as between the Authority and the Consultant. The Consultant shall, subject to this Agreement, have complete charge of Personnel performing the Services and shall be fully responsible for the Services performed by them or on their behalf hereunder.



1.3 Rights and obligations

The mutual rights and obligations of the Authority and the Consultant shall be as set forth in the Agreement, in particular:

- (a) the Consultant shall carry out the Services in accordance with the provisions of the Agreement; and
- (b) the Authority shall make payments to the Consultant in accordance with the provisions of the Agreement.

1.4 Governing law and jurisdiction

This Agreement, its meaning and interpretation, and the relation between the parties shall be governed by the Laws of India for the time being in force. Irrespective of the place of delivery, the place of performance or the place of payments under the agreement, the agreement shall be deemed to have been made at the place from which the Letter of Award (LoA or Agreement, in absence of LoA) has been issued. Unless otherwise specified in the agreement, the courts of such a place shall alone have jurisdiction to decide any dispute arising out or in respect of the agreement.

1.5 Language

All notices required to be given by one Party to the other Party and all other communications, documentation and proceedings which are in any way relevant to this Agreement shall be in writing and in English language.

1.6 Table of contents and headings

The table of contents, headings or sub-headings in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only and shall not be used in, and shall not affect, the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

1.7 Notices

Any notice or other communication to be given by any Party to the other Party under or in connection with the matters contemplated by this Agreement shall be in writing and shall:

- (a) in the case of the Consultant, be given by e-mail and by letter delivered by hand to the address given and marked for attention of the Consultant's Representative set out below in Clause 1.10 or to such other person as the Consultant may from time to time designate by notice to the Authority; provided that notices or other communications to be given to an address outside the city specified in Sub-clause (b) below may, if they are subsequently confirmed by sending a copy thereof by registered acknowledgement due, air mail or by courier, be sent by e-mail to the number as the Consultant may from time to time specify by notice to the Authority;
- (b) in the case of the Authority, be given by e-mail and by letter delivered by hand and be addressed to the Authority with a copy delivered to the Authority Representative set out below in Clause 1.10 or to such other person as the Authority may from time to time designate by notice to the Consultant; provided that if the Consultant does not have an office in the same city as the Authority's office, it may send such notice by email and by registered acknowledgement due, air mail or by courier; and



(c) any notice or communication by a Party to the other Party, given in accordance herewith, shall be deemed to have been delivered when in the normal course of post it ought to have been delivered and in all other cases, it shall be deemed to have been delivered on the actual date and time of delivery; provided that in the case of email, it shall be deemed to have been delivered on the working days following the date of its delivery.

1.8 Location

The Services shall be performed at the site of the Project in accordance with the provisions of RFP and at such locations as are incidental thereto, including the offices of the Consultant.

1.9 Authority of Member-in-charge

In case the Consultant consists of a consortium of more than one entity, the Parties agree that the Lead Member shall act on behalf of the Members in exercising all the Consultant's rights and obligations towards the Authority under this Agreement, including without limitation the receiving of instructions and payments from the Authority.

1.10 Authorised Representatives

- 1.10.1 Any action required or permitted to be taken, and any document required or permitted to be executed, under this Agreement by the Authority or the Consultant, as the case may be, may be taken or executed by the officials specified in this Clause 1.10.

1.11 Taxes and duties

Unless otherwise specified in the Agreement, the Consultant shall pay all such taxes, duties, fees and other impositions as may be levied under the Applicable Laws and the Authority shall perform such duties in regard to the deduction of such taxes as may be lawfully imposed on it.

1.12 Communications

All communications under the agreement shall be served by the parties to each other in writing, in the agreement's language, and served in a manner customary and acceptable in business and commercial transactions. The effective date of such communications shall be



either the date when delivered to the recipient or the effective date mentioned explicitly in the communication, whichever is later. No communication shall amount to an amendment of the terms and conditions of the agreement, except a formal letter of amendment of the agreement expressly so designated.

2. Commencement, Completion and Termination of Agreement

2.1 Effectiveness of Agreement

This Agreement shall come into force and effect on the date of this Agreement (the "**Effective Date**").

2.2 Commencement of Services

The Consultant shall commence the Services within a period of 7 (seven) days from the Effective Date, unless otherwise agreed by the Parties.

2.3 Termination of Agreement for failure to commence Services

If the Consultant does not commence the Services within the period specified in Clause 2.2 above, the Authority may, by not less than 2 (two) weeks' notice to the Consultant, declare this Agreement to be null and void, and in the event of such a declaration, the Authority reserves the right to take action as per the Bid Security or Bid Security Declaration Form.

2.4 Expiry of Agreement

Unless terminated earlier pursuant to Clauses 2.3 or 2.9 hereof, this Agreement shall, unless extended by the Parties by mutual consent, expire upon the earlier of (i) expiry of a period of 90 (ninety) days after the delivery of the final deliverable to the Authority; and (ii) the expiry of 3 (three) years from the Effective Date. Upon Termination, the Authority shall make payments of all amounts due to the Consultant hereunder.

2.5 Entire Agreement

- 2.5.1 This Agreement and the Annexes together constitute a complete and exclusive statement of the terms of the agreement between the Parties on the subject hereof, and no amendment or modification hereto shall be valid and effective unless such modification or amendment is agreed to in writing by the Parties and duly executed by persons especially empowered in this behalf by the respective Parties. All prior written or oral understandings, offers or other communications of every kind pertaining to this Agreement are abrogated and withdrawn; provided, however, that the obligations of the Consultant arising out of the provisions of the RFP shall continue to subsist and shall be deemed to form part of this Agreement.
- 2.5.2 Without prejudice to the generality of the provisions of Clause 2.5.1, on matters not covered by this Agreement, the provisions of RFP shall apply.

2.6 Modification of Agreement

There shall be no modification in the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

2.7 Force Majeure

2.7.1 Definition



- (a) For the purposes of this Agreement, "Force Majeure" means an event which is beyond the reasonable control of a Party, and which makes a Party's performance of its obligations hereunder impossible or so impractical as reasonably to be considered impossible in the circumstances, and includes, but is not limited to, war, riots, civil disorder, earthquake, fire, explosion, storm, flood or other adverse weather conditions, strikes, lockouts or other industrial action (except where such strikes, lockouts or other industrial action are within the power of the Party invoking Force Majeure to prevent), confiscation or any other action by government agencies.
- (b) Force Majeure shall not include (i) any event which is caused by the negligence or intentional action of a Party or such Party's Sub-Consultant or agents or employees, nor (ii) any event which a diligent Party could reasonably have been expected to both (A) take into account at the time of the conclusion of this Agreement, and (B) avoid or overcome in the carrying out of its obligations hereunder.
- (c) Force Majeure shall not include insufficiency of funds or failure to make any payment required hereunder.

2.7.2 No breach of Agreement

The failure of a Party to fulfil any of its obligations hereunder shall not be considered to be a breach of, or default under, this Agreement insofar as such inability arises from an event of Force Majeure, provided that the Party affected by such an event has taken all reasonable precautions, due care and reasonable alternative measures, all with the objective of carrying out the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

2.7.3 Measures to be taken

- (a) A Party affected by an event of Force Majeure shall take all reasonable measures to remove such Party's inability to fulfil its obligations hereunder with a minimum of delay.
- (b) A Party affected by an event of Force Majeure shall notify the other Party of such event as soon as possible, and in any event not later than 14 (fourteen) days following the occurrence of such event, providing evidence of the nature and cause of such event, and shall similarly give notice of the restoration of normal conditions as soon as possible.
- (c) The Parties shall take all reasonable measures to minimise the consequences of any event of Force Majeure.

2.7.4 Extension of time

Any period within which a Party shall, pursuant to this Agreement, complete any action or task, shall be extended for a period equal to the time during which such Party was unable to perform such action as a result of Force Majeure.

2.7.5 Payments

During the period of its inability to perform the Services as a result of an event of Force Majeure, the Consultant shall be entitled to be reimbursed for Additional Costs reasonably and necessarily incurred by it during such period for the purposes of the Services and in reactivating the Services after the end of such period.

2.7.6 Consultation



Not later than 30 (thirty) days after the Consultant has, as the result of an event of Force Majeure, become unable to perform a material portion of the Services, the Parties shall consult with each other with a view to agreeing on appropriate measures to be taken in the circumstances.

2.8 Suspension of Agreement

The Authority may, by written notice of suspension to the Consultant, suspend all payments to the Consultant hereunder if the Consultant shall be in breach of this Agreement or shall fail to perform any of its obligations under this Agreement, including the carrying out of the Services; provided that such notice of suspension (i) shall specify the nature of the breach or failure, and (ii) shall provide an opportunity to the Consultant to remedy such breach or failure within a period not exceeding 30 (thirty) days after receipt by the Consultant of such notice of suspension.

2.9 Termination of Agreement

2.9.1 By the Authority

The Authority may, by not less than 21 (twentyone) days' written notice of termination to the Consultant, such notice to be given after the occurrence of any of the events specified in this Clause 2.9.1, terminate this Agreement if:

- (a) the Consultant fails to remedy any breach hereof or any failure in the performance of its obligations hereunder, as specified in a notice of suspension pursuant to Clause 2.8 hereinabove, within 21 (twenty one) days of receipt of such notice of suspension or within such further period as the Authority may have subsequently granted in writing;
- (b) the Consultant becomes insolvent or bankrupt or enters into any agreement with its creditors for relief of debt or take advantage of any law for the benefit of debtors or goes into liquidation or receivership whether compulsory or voluntary;
- (c) the Consultant fails to comply with any final decision reached as a result of arbitration proceedings pursuant to Clause 9 hereof;
- (d) the Consultant submits to the Authority a statement which has a material effect on the rights, obligations or interests of the Authority and which the Consultant knows to be false;
- (e) any document, information, data or statement submitted by the Consultant in its Proposals, based on which the Consultant was considered eligible or successful, is found to be false, incorrect or misleading;
- (f) as the result of Force Majeure, the Consultant is unable to perform a material portion of the Services for a period of not less than 60 (sixty) days; or
- (g) the Authority, in its sole discretion and for any reason whatsoever, decides to terminate this Agreement.

2.9.2 By the Consultant



The Consultant may, by not less than 30 (thirty) days' written notice to the Authority, such notice to be given after the occurrence of any of the events specified in this Clause 2.9.2, terminate this Agreement if:

- (a) the Authority fails to pay any money due to the Consultant pursuant to this Agreement and not subject to dispute pursuant to Clause 9 hereof within 45 (forty-five) days after receiving written notice from the Consultant that such payment is overdue;
- (b) the Authority is in material breach of its obligations pursuant to this Agreement and has not remedied the same within 45 (forty-five) days (or such longer period as the Consultant may have subsequently granted in writing) following the receipt by the Authority of the Consultant's notice specifying such breach;
- (c) as the result of Force Majeure, the Consultant is unable to perform a material portion of the Services for a period of not less than 60 (sixty) days; or
- (d) the Authority fails to comply with any final decision reached as a result of arbitration pursuant to Clause 9 hereof.

2.9.3 Cessation of rights and obligations

Upon termination of this Agreement pursuant to Clauses 2.3 or 2.9 hereof, or upon expiration of this Agreement pursuant to Clause 2.4 hereof, all rights and obligations of the Parties hereunder shall cease, except (i) such rights and obligations as may have accrued on the date of termination or expiration, or which expressly survive such Termination; (ii) the obligation of confidentiality set forth in Clause 3.3 hereof; (iii) the Consultant's obligation to permit inspection, copying and auditing of such of its accounts and records set forth in Clause 3.6, as relate to the Consultant's Services provided under this Agreement; and (iv) any right or remedy which a Party may have under this Agreement or the Applicable Law.

2.9.4 Cessation of Services

Upon termination of this Agreement by notice of either Party to the other pursuant to Clauses 2.9.1 or 2.9.2 hereof, the Consultant shall, immediately upon dispatch or receipt of such notice, take all necessary steps to bring the Services to a close in a prompt and orderly manner and shall make every reasonable effort to keep expenditures for this purpose to a minimum. With respect to documents prepared by the Consultant and equipment and materials furnished by the Authority, the Consultant shall proceed as provided respectively by Clauses 3.9 or 3.10 hereof.

2.9.5 Payment upon Termination

Upon termination of this Agreement pursuant to Clauses 2.9.1 or 2.9.2 hereof, the Authority shall make the following payments to the Consultant (after offsetting against these payments any amount that may be due from the Consultant to the Authority):

- (i) remuneration pursuant to Clause 6 hereof for Services satisfactorily performed prior to the date of termination:
- (ii) reimbursable expenditures pursuant to Clause 6 hereof for expenditures actually incurred prior to the date of termination; and



(iii) except in the case of termination pursuant to sub-clauses (a) through (e) of Clause 2.9.1 hereof, reimbursement of any reasonable cost incidental to the prompt and orderly termination of the Agreement including the cost of the return travel of the Consultant's personnel.

2.9.6 Disputes about Events of Termination

If either Party disputes whether an event specified in Clause 2.9.1 or in Clause 2.9.2 hereof has occurred, such Party may, within 30 (thirty) days after receipt of notice of termination from the other Party, refer the matter to arbitration pursuant to Clause 9 hereof, and this Agreement shall not be terminated on account of such event except in accordance with the terms of any resulting arbitral award.

3. Obligations of the Consultant

3.1 General

3.1.1 Standards of Performance

The Consultant shall perform the Services and carry out its obligations hereunder with all due diligence, efficiency and economy, in accordance with generally accepted professional techniques and practices, and shall observe sound management practices, and employ appropriate advanced technology and safe and effective equipment, machinery, materials and methods. The Consultant shall always act, in respect of any matter relating to this Agreement or to the Services, as a faithful adviser to the Authority, and shall at all times support and safeguard the Authority's legitimate interests in any dealings with Sub-Consultants or Third Parties.

3.1.2 Terms of Reference

The scope of services to be performed by the Consultant is specified in the Terms of Reference (the "TOR") at Annex-1 of this Agreement. The Consultant shall provide the Deliverables specified therein in conformity with the time schedule stated therein.

3.1.3 Applicable Laws

The Consultant shall perform the Services in accordance with the Applicable Laws and shall take all practicable steps to ensure that any Sub-Consultant, as well as the Personnel and agents of the Consultant and any Sub-Consultant, comply with the Applicable Laws.

3.2 Conflict of Interest

3.2.1 The Consultant shall not have a Conflict of Interest and any breach hereof shall constitute a breach of the Agreement.

3.2.2 Consultant and Affiliates not to be otherwise interested in the Project

The Consultant agrees that, during the term of this Agreement and after its termination, the Consultant or any Associate thereof and any entity affiliated with the Consultant, as well as any Sub-Consultant and any entity affiliated with such Sub-Consultant, shall be disqualified from providing goods, works, services, loans or equity for any project resulting from or closely related to the Services and any breach of this obligation shall amount to a Conflict of Interest;; provided that the restriction herein shall not apply after a period of five years from the



completion of this assignment or to consulting assignments granted by banks/ lenders at any time; provided further that this restriction shall not apply to consultancy/ advisory services provided to the Authority in continuation of this Consultancy or to any subsequent consultancy/ advisory services provided to the Authority in accordance with the rules of the Authority. For the avoidance of doubt, an entity affiliated with the Consultant shall include a partner in the Consultant's firm or a person who holds more than 5% (five per cent) of the subscribed and paid up share capital of the Consultant, as the case may be, and any Associate thereof.

3.2.3 Prohibition of conflicting activities

Neither the Consultant nor its Sub-Consultant, nor the Personnel of either of them shall engage, either directly or indirectly, in any of the following activities:

- (a) during the term of this Agreement, any business or professional activities which would conflict with the activities assigned to them under this Agreement;
- (b) after the termination of this Agreement, such other activities as may be specified in the Agreement; or
- (c) at any time, such other activities as have been specified in the RFP as Conflict of Interest.
- 3.2.4 Consultant not to benefit from commissions, discounts, etc.

The remuneration of the Consultant pursuant to Clause 6 hereof shall constitute the Consultant's sole remuneration in connection with this Agreement or the Services and the Consultant shall not accept for its own benefit any trade commission, discount or similar payment in connection with activities pursuant to this Agreement or to the Services or in the discharge of its obligations hereunder, and the Consultant shall use its best efforts to ensure that any Sub-Consultant, as well as the Personnel and agents of either of them, similarly shall not receive any such additional remuneration.

- 3.2.5 The Consultant and its Personnel shall observe the highest standards of ethics and shall not have engaged in and shall not hereafter engage in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, anti-competitive practice, conflict of interest, obstructive practice. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, the Authority shall be entitled to terminate this Agreement forthwith by a communication in writing to the Consultant, without being liable in any manner whatsoever to the Consultant, if it determines that the Consultant has, directly or indirectly or through an agent, engaged in any Prohibited Practices in the Selection Process or before or after entering into of this Agreement. In such an event, the Authority shall forfeit and appropriate the performance security, if any, as mutually agreed genuine pre-estimated compensation and damages payable to the Authority towards, *inter alia*, the time, cost and effort of the Authority, without prejudice to the Authority's any other rights or remedy hereunder or in law.
- 3.2.6 Without prejudice to the rights of the Authority under Clause 3.2.5 above and the other rights and remedies which the Authority may have under this Agreement, if the Consultant is found by the Authority to have directly or indirectly or through an agent, engaged or indulged in any Prohibited Practices, during the Selection Process or before or after the execution of this Agreement, the Consultant shall not be eligible to participate in any tender or RFP issued during a period of 2 (two) years from the date the Consultant is found by the Authority to have directly or indirectly or through an agent, engaged or indulged in any Prohibited Practices.



- 3.2.7 For the purposes of Clauses 3.2.5 and 3.2.6, the following terms shall have the meaning hereinafter respectively assigned to them:
 - (a) "corrupt practice" means making an offer, solicitation or acceptance of a bribe, reward or gift or any material benefit in exchange for an unfair advantage in the Procurement Process or to otherwise influence the Procurement Process
 - (b) "fraudulent practice" means any omission or misrepresentation that may mislead or attempt to mislead so that financial or other benefits may be obtained or an obligation avoided. Such practices include a false declaration or false information for participation in a Procurement Process or to secure a Contract, or in the execution of the agreement;
 - (c) "coercive practice" means harming or threatening to harm persons or their property to influence their participation in the Procurement Process or affect the execution of the agreement
 - (d) "Anti-competitive practice" means any collusion, Proposal-rigging or anti-competitive arrangement, or any other practice coming under the purview of the Competition Act, 2002, between two or more Applicants, with or without the knowledge of the Authority, that may impair the transparency, fairness, and the progress of the Procurement Process or to establish Proposal prices at artificial, non-competitive levels
 - (e) Conflict of interest" means participation by a bidding firm or any of its affiliates who are either involved in the Consultancy Contract to which this procurement is linked; if they are part of more than one Proposal in the procurement; or if their personnel have a relationship or financial or business transactions with any official of Authority who are directly or indirectly related to tender or execution process of contract; or improper use of information obtained by the (prospective) Applicant from the Authority with an intent to gain unfair advantage in the Procurement Process or for personal gain
 - (f) "Obstructive practice" means materially impede Authority's investigation into allegations of one or more of the above-mentioned prohibited practices either by deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering; or concealing evidence material to the investigation; or by making false statements to investigators and/ or by coercive practices mentioned above, to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation, or by impeding the Authority's rights of an audit or access to information.

3.3 Confidentiality

The Consultant, its Sub-Consultants and the Personnel of either of them shall not, either during the term or within two years after the expiration or termination of this Agreement disclose any proprietary information, including information relating to reports, data, drawings, design software or other material, whether written or oral, in electronic or magnetic format, and the contents thereof; and any reports, digests or summaries created or derived from any of the foregoing that is provided by the Authority to the Consultant, its Sub-Consultants and the Personnel; any information provided by or relating to the Authority, its technology, technical processes, business affairs or finances or any information relating to the Authority's employees, officers or other professionals or suppliers, customers, or contractors of the Authority; and any other information which the Consultant is under an obligation to keep confidential in relation to the Project, the Services or this Agreement ("Confidential Information"), without the prior written consent of the Authority.



Notwithstanding the aforesaid, the Consultant, its Sub-Consultants and the Personnel of either of them may disclose Confidential Information to the extent that such Confidential Information:

- (i) was in the public domain prior to its delivery to the Consultant, its Sub-Consultants and the Personnel of either of them or becomes a part of the public knowledge from a source other than the Consultant, its Sub-Consultants and the Personnel of either of them;
- (ii) was obtained from a third party with no known duty to maintain its confidentiality;
- (iii) is required to be disclosed by Applicable Laws or judicial or administrative or arbitral process or by any governmental instrumentalities, provided that for any such disclosure, the Consultant, its Sub-Consultants and the Personnel of either of them shall give the Authority, prompt written notice, and use reasonable efforts to ensure that such disclosure is accorded confidential treatment; and
- (iv) is provided to the professional advisers, agents, auditors or representatives of the Consultant or its Sub-Consultants or Personnel of either of them, as is reasonable under the circumstances; provided, however, that the Consultant or its Sub-Consultants or Personnel of either of them, as the case may be, shall require their professional advisers, agents, auditors or its representatives, to undertake in writing to keep such Confidential Information, confidential and shall use its best efforts to ensure compliance with such undertaking.

3.4 Liability of the Consultant

- 3.4.1 The Consultant's liability under this Agreement shall be determined by the Applicable Laws and the provisions hereof.
- 3.4.2 The Consultant shall, subject to the limitation specified in Clause 3.4.3, be liable to the Authority for any direct loss or damage accrued or likely to accrue due to deficiency in Services rendered by it.
- 3.4.3 The Parties hereto agree that in case of negligence or wilful misconduct on the part of the Consultant or on the part of any person or firm acting on behalf of the Consultant in carrying out the Services, the Consultant, with respect to damage caused to the Authority's property, shall not be liable to the Authority:
 - (i) for any indirect or consequential loss or damage; and
 - (ii) for any direct loss or damage that exceeds (a) the Agreement Value set forth in Clause 6.1.2 of this Agreement, or (b) the proceeds the Consultant may be entitled to receive from any insurance maintained by the Consultant to cover such a liability in accordance with Clause 3.5.2, whichever of (a) or (b) is higher.
- 3.4.4 This limitation of liability specified in Clause 3.4.3 shall not affect the Consultant's liability, if any, for damage to Third Parties caused by the Consultant or any person or firm acting on behalf of the Consultant in carrying out the Services subject, however, to a limit equal to 3 (three) times the Agreement Value.



3.5 Insurance to be taken out by the Consultant

3.5.1 The Consultant shall, for the duration of this Agreement, take out and maintain, and shall cause any Sub-Consultant to take out and maintain, at its (or the Sub-Consultant's, as the case may be) own cost, but on terms and conditions approved by the Authority, insurance against the risks, and for the coverages, as stipulated in the contract or any applicable law including Labour Codes; and at the Authority's request, shall provide evidence to the Authority showing that such insurance has been taken out and maintained and that the current premiums have been paid.

3.6 Accounting, inspection and auditing

The Consultant shall:

- (a) keep accurate and systematic accounts and records in respect of the Services provided under this Agreement, in accordance with internationally accepted accounting principles and in such form and detail as will clearly identify all relevant time charges and cost, and the basis thereof (including the basis of the Consultant's costs and charges); and
- (b) permit the Authority or its designated representative periodically, and up to one year from the expiration or termination of this Agreement, to inspect the same and make copies thereof as well as to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Authority.

3.7 Consultant's actions requiring the Authority's prior approval

The Consultant shall obtain the Authority's prior approval in writing before taking any of the following actions:

- (a) appointing such members of the Professional Personnel as are not listed in Annex-2.
- (b) entering into a subcontract for the performance of any part of the Services, it being understood (i) that the selection of the Sub-Consultant and the terms and conditions of the subcontract shall have been approved in writing by the Authority prior to the execution of the subcontract, and (ii) that the Consultant shall remain fully liable for the performance of the Services by the Sub-Consultant and its Personnel pursuant to this Agreement; or
- (c) any other action that is specified in this Agreement.

3.8 Reporting obligations

The Consultant shall submit to the Authority the reports and documents specified in the Agreement, in the form, in the numbers and within the time periods set forth therein.

3.9 Documents prepared by the Consultant to be property of the Authority

3.9.1 All plans, drawings, specifications, designs, reports and other documents (collectively referred to as "Consultancy Documents") prepared by the Consultant (or by the Sub-Consultants or any Third Party) in performing the Services shall become and remain the property of the Authority, and all intellectual property rights in such Consultancy Documents shall vest with the Authority. Any Consultancy Document, of which the ownership or the intellectual property rights do not vest with the Authority under law, shall automatically stand assigned to the Authority as and when such Consultancy Document is created and the Consultant agrees to



execute all papers and to perform such other acts as the Authority may deem necessary to secure its rights herein assigned by the Consultant.

- 3.9.2 The Consultant shall, not later than termination or expiration of this Agreement, deliver all Consultancy Documents to the Authority, together with a detailed inventory thereof. The Consultant may retain a copy of such Consultancy Documents. The Consultant, its Sub-Consultants or a Third Party shall not use these Consultancy Documents for purposes unrelated to this Agreement without the prior written approval of the Authority.
- 3.9.3 The Consultant shall hold the Authority harmless and indemnified for any losses, claims, damages, expenses (including all legal expenses), awards, penalties or injuries (collectively referred to as 'Claims') which may arise from or due to any unauthorised use of such Consultancy Documents, or due to any breach or failure on part of the Consultant or its Sub-Consultants or a Third Party to perform any of its duties or obligations in relation to securing the aforementioned rights of the Authority.

3.10 Equipment and materials furnished by the Authority

Equipment and materials made available to the Consultant by the Authority shall be the property of the Authority and shall be marked accordingly. Upon termination or expiration of this Agreement, the Consultant shall furnish forthwith to the Authority, an inventory of such equipment and materials and shall dispose of such equipment and materials in accordance with the instructions of the Authority. While in possession of such equipment and materials, the Consultant shall, unless otherwise instructed by the Authority in writing, insure them in an amount equal to their full replacement value.

3.11 Providing access to Project Office and Personnel

The Consultant shall ensure that the Authority, and officials of the Authority having authority from the Authority, are provided unrestricted access to the Project Office and to all Personnel during office hours. The Authority's official, who has been authorised by the Authority in this behalf, shall have the right to inspect the Services in progress, interact with Personnel of the Consultant and verify the records relating to the Services for his satisfaction.

3.12 Accuracy of Documents

The Consultant shall be responsible for accuracy of the data collected by it directly or procured from other agencies/authorities, the designs, drawings, estimates and all other details prepared by it as part of these services. Subject to the provisions of Clause 3.4, it shall indemnify the Authority against any inaccuracy in its work which might surface during implementation of the Project, if such inaccuracy is the result of any negligence or inadequate due diligence on part of the Consultant or arises out of its failure to conform to good industry practice. The Consultant shall also be responsible for promptly correcting, at its own cost and risk, the drawings including any re-survey / investigations.

4. Consultant's Personnel and Sub-Consultants

4.1 General

The Consultant shall employ and provide such qualified and experienced Personnel as may be required to carry out the Services.



4.2 Deployment of Personnel

- 4.2.1 The designations, names and the estimated periods of engagement in carrying out the Services by each of the Consultant's Personnel are described in Annex-2 of this Agreement. The estimate of Personnel costs and person day rates are specified in Annex-3 of this Agreement.
- 4.2.2 Adjustments with respect to the estimated periods of engagement of Personnel set forth in the aforementioned Annex-3 may be made by the Consultant by written notice to the Authority, provided that: (i) such adjustments shall not alter the originally estimated period of engagement of any individual by more than 20% (twenty per cent) or one week, whichever is greater, and (ii) the aggregate of such adjustments shall not cause payments under the Agreement to exceed the Agreement Value set forth in Clause 6.1.2 of this Agreement. Any other adjustments shall only be made with the written approval of the Authority.

4.3 Approval of Personnel

- 4.3.1 The Professional Personnel listed in Annex-2 of the Agreement are hereby approved by the Authority. No other Professional Personnel shall be engaged without prior approval of the Authority.
- 4.3.2 If the Consultant hereafter proposes to engage any person as Professional Personnel, it shall submit to the Authority its proposal along with a CV of such person in the form provided at Appendix–I (Form-6) of the RFP. The Authority may approve or reject such proposal within 14 (fourteen) days of receipt thereof. In case the proposal is rejected, the Consultant may propose an alternative person for the Authority's consideration. In the event the Authority does not reject a proposal within 14 (fourteen) days of the date of receipt thereof under this Clause 4.3, it shall be deemed to have been approved by the Authority.

4.4 Substitution of Key Personnel

The Authority expects all the Key Personnel specified in the Proposal to be available during implementation of the Agreement. The Authority will not consider any substitution of Key Personnel except under compelling circumstances beyond the control of the Consultant and the concerned Key Personnel. Such substitution shall be limited to not more than two Key Personnel subject to equally or better qualified and experienced personnel being provided to the satisfaction of the Authority. Without prejudice to the foregoing, substitution of one Key Personnel shall be permitted subject to reduction of remuneration equal to 1 0% (ten per cent) of the total remuneration specified for the Key Personnel who is proposed to be substituted. In case of a second substitution, such reduction shall be equal to 2 0% (twenty per cent) of the total remuneration specified for the Key Personnel who is proposed to be substituted.

4.5 Working hours, overtime, leave, etc.

The Personnel shall not be entitled to be paid for overtime nor to take paid sick leave or vacation leave except as specified in the Agreement, and the Consultant's remuneration shall be deemed to cover these items. All leave to be allowed to the Personnel is excluded from the person days of service set forth in Annex-2. Any taking of leave by any Personnel for a period exceeding 7 (seven) days shall be subject to the prior approval of the Authority, and the Consultant shall ensure that any absence on leave will not delay the progress and quality of the Services.



4.6 Resident Team Leader and Project Manager

The person designated as the Team Leader of the Consultant's Personnel shall be responsible for the coordinated, timely and efficient functioning of the Personnel. In addition, the Consultant shall designate a suitable person as Project Manager (the "**Project Manager**") who shall be responsible for day to day performance of the Services.

4.7 Sub-Consultants

Sub-Consultants listed in Annex-4 of this Agreement are hereby approved by the Authority. The Consultant may, with prior written approval of the Authority, engage additional Sub-Consultants or substitute an existing Sub-Consultant. The hiring of Personnel by the Sub-Consultants shall be subject to the same conditions as applicable to Personnel of the Consultant under this Clause 4.

5. Obligations of the Authority

5.1 Assistance in clearances etc.

Unless otherwise specified in the Agreement, the Authority shall make best efforts to ensure that the Government shall:

- (a) provide the Consultant, its Sub-Consultants and the Personnel with work permits and such other documents as may be necessary to enable the Consultant, its Sub-Consultants or the Personnel to perform the Services;
- (b) facilitate prompt clearance through customs of any property required for the Services; and
- (c) issue to officials, agents and representatives of the Government all such instructions as may be necessary or appropriate for the prompt and effective implementation of the Services.

5.2 Access to land and property

The Authority warrants that the Consultant shall have, free of charge, unimpeded access to the site of the project in respect of which access is required for the performance of Services; provided that if such access shall not be made available to the Consultant as and when so required, the Parties shall agree on (i) the time extension, as may be appropriate, for the performance of Services, and (ii) the additional payments, if any, to be made to the Consultant as a result thereof pursuant to Clause 6.1.3.

5.3 Change in Applicable Law

If, after the date of this Agreement, there is any change in the Applicable Laws with respect to taxes and duties which increases or decreases the cost or reimbursable expenses incurred by the Consultant in performing the Services, by an amount exceeding 2% (two per cent) of the Agreement Value specified in Clause 6.1.2, then the remuneration and reimbursable expenses otherwise payable to the Consultant under this Agreement shall be increased or decreased accordingly by agreement between the Parties hereto, and corresponding adjustments shall be made to the aforesaid Agreement Value.

5.4 Payment



In consideration of the Services performed by the Consultant under this Agreement, the Authority shall make to the Consultant such payments and in such manner as is provided in Clause 6 of this Agreement.

6. Payment to the Consultant

6.1 Cost estimates and Agreement Value

- 6.1.1 An abstract of the cost of the Services payable to the Consultant is set forth in Annex-5 of the Agreement.
- 6.1.3 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Clause 6.1.2, if pursuant to the provisions of Clauses 2.6 and 2.7, the Parties agree that additional payments shall be made to the Consultant in order to cover any additional expenditures not envisaged in the cost estimates referred to in Clause 6.1.1 above, the Agreement Value set forth in Clause 6.1.2 above shall be increased by the amount or amounts, as the case may be, of any such additional payments.

6.2 Currency of payment

All payments shall be made in Indian Rupees. The Consultant shall be free to convert Rupees into any foreign currency as per Applicable Laws.

6.3 Mode of billing and payment

Billing and payments in respect of the Services shall be made as follows:

- (a) No mobilisation advance shall be paid to the consultant. The payment shall be made as per the Annexure 6 Payment Schedule of the RFP. . .
- (b) The Consultant shall be paid for its services as per the Payment Schedule at Annex-6 of this Agreement, subject to the Consultant fulfilling the following conditions:
 - (i) No payment shall be due for the next stage till the Consultant completes, to the satisfaction of the Authority, the work pertaining to the preceding stage.
 - (ii) The Authority shall pay to the Consultant, only the undisputed amount.
- (c) The Authority shall cause the payment due to the Consultant to be made within 6 (Sixty) days after the receipt by the Authority of duly completed bills with necessary particulars (the "Due Date"). I The final payment under this Clause shall be made only after the final report and a final statement, identified as such, shall have been submitted by the Consultant and approved as satisfactory by the Authority. The Services shall be deemed completed and finally accepted by the Authority and the final deliverable shall be deemed approved by the Authority as satisfactory upon expiry of 90 (ninety) days after receipt of the final deliverable by the Authority unless the Authority, within such 90 (ninety) day period, gives written notice to the Consultant specifying in detail, the deficiencies in the Services. The Consultant shall thereupon promptly make any necessary corrections and/or additions, and upon completion of such corrections or additions, the foregoing



process shall be repeated. The Authority shall make the final payment upon acceptance or deemed acceptance of the final deliverable by the Authority.

- (d) Any amount which the Authority has paid or caused to be paid in excess of the amounts actually payable in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement shall be reimbursed by the Consultant to the Authority within 30 (thirty) days after receipt by the Consultant of notice thereof. Any such claim by the Authority for reimbursement must be made within 1 (one) year after receipt by the Authority of a final report in accordance with Clause 6.3 (d). Any delay by the Consultant in reimbursement by the due date shall attract simple interest @ 10% (ten per cent) per annum.
- (e) 30% (thirty per cent) of the Agreement Value has been earmarked as Final Payment to be made to the Consultant upon completion of Services. In the event of non-completion of Services within 2 (two) years of the Effective Date, the Final Payment shall not become due to the Consultant, save and except the costs incurred for meeting its reimbursable expenses during the period after expiry of 24 (twenty-four) months from the Effective Date, including travel costs and personnel costs, at the agreed rates.
- (f) All payments under this Agreement shall be made to the account of the Consultant as may be notified to the Authority by the Consultant.

7. Liquidated Damages and Penalties

7.1 Performance Security

- 7.1.1 The Authority shall retain by way of performance security (the "Performance Security"), 3% (three per cent) of all the amounts due and payable to the Consultant, to be appropriated against breach of this Agreement or for recovery of liquidated damages as specified in Clause 7.2. The balance remaining out of the Performance Security shall be returned to the Consultant at the end of 3 (three) months after the expiry of this Agreement pursuant to Clause 2.4 hereof. For the avoidance of doubt, the parties hereto expressly agree that in addition to appropriation of the amounts withheld hereunder, in the event of any default requiring the appropriation of further amounts comprising the Performance Security, the Authority may make deductions from any subsequent payments due and payable to the Consultant hereunder, as if it is appropriating the Performance Security in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.
- 7.1.2 The Consultant may, in lieu of retention of the amounts as referred to in Clause 7.1.1 above, furnish a Bank Guarantee substantially in the form specified at Annex-7 of this Agreement.

7.2 Liquidated Damages

7.2.1 Liquidated Damages for error/variation

In case any error or variation or plagiarism is detected in the data, data analysis or reports, submitted by the Consultant and such error or variation is the result of negligence or lack of due diligence on the part of the Consultant, the consequential damages thereof shall be quantified by the Authority in a reasonable manner and recovered from the Consultant by way of deemed liquidated damages, subject to a maximum of 10% (10 per cent) of the Agreement Value.

7.2.2 Liquidated Damages for delay



In case of delay in completion of Services, liquidated damages not exceeding an amount equal to 1% (one per cent) of the Agreement Value per week, subject to a maximum of 10% (ten per cent) of the Agreement Value will be imposed and shall be recovered by appropriation from the Performance Security or otherwise. However, in case of delay due to reasons beyond the control of the Consultant, suitable extension of time shall be granted.

7.2.3 Encashment and appropriation of Performance Security

The Authority shall have the right to invoke and appropriate the proceeds of the Performance Security, in whole or in part, without notice to the Consultant in the event of breach of this Agreement or for recovery of liquidated damages specified in this Clause 7.2.

7.3 Penalty for deficiency in Services

In addition to the liquidated damages not amounting to penalty, as specified in Clause 7.2, warning may be issued to the Consultant for minor deficiencies on its part. In the case of significant deficiencies in Services causing adverse effect on the Project or on the reputation of the Authority, other penal action including debarring for a specified period may also be initiated as per policy of the Authority.

8. Fairness and Good Faith

8.1 Good Faith

The Parties undertake to act in good faith with respect to each other's rights under this Agreement and to adopt all reasonable measures to ensure the realisation of the objectives of this Agreement.

8.2 Operation of the Agreement

The Parties recognise that it is impractical in this Agreement to provide for every contingency which may arise during the life of the Agreement, and the Parties hereby agree that it is their intention that this Agreement shall operate fairly as between them, and without detriment to the interest of either of them, and that, if during the term of this Agreement either Party believes that this Agreement is operating unfairly, the Parties will use their best efforts to agree on such action as may be necessary to remove the cause or causes of such unfairness, but failure to agree on any action pursuant to this Clause shall not give rise to a dispute subject to arbitration in accordance with Clause 9 hereof.

9. Settlement of Disputes

9.1 Amicable settlement

The Parties shall use their best efforts to settle amicably all disputes arising out of or in connection with this Agreement or the interpretation thereof.

9.2 Dispute resolution

9.2.1 Any dispute, difference or controversy of whatever nature howsoever arising under or out of or in relation to this Agreement (including its interpretation) between the Parties, and so notified in writing by either Party to the other Party (the "Dispute") shall, in the first instance, be attempted to be resolved amicably in accordance with the conciliation procedure set forth in Clause 9.3.



9.2.2 The Parties agree to use their best efforts for resolving all Disputes arising under or in respect of this Agreement promptly, equitably and in good faith, and further agree to provide each other with reasonable access during normal business hours to all non-privileged records, information and data pertaining to any Dispute.

9.3 Conciliation

In the event of any Dispute between the Parties, either Party may call upon CEO, NITI Aayog and the Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Consultant or a substitute thereof for amicable settlement, and upon such reference, the said persons shall meet no later than 10 (ten) days from the date of reference to discuss and attempt to amicably resolve the Dispute. If such meeting does not take place within the 10 (ten) day period or the Dispute is not amicably settled within 15 (fifteen) days of the meeting or the Dispute is not resolved as evidenced by the signing of written terms of settlement within 30 (thirty) days of the notice in writing referred to in Clause 9.2.1 or such longer period as may be mutually agreed by the Parties, either Party may refer the Dispute to arbitration in accordance with the provisions of Clause 9.4.

9.4 Arbitration

- 9.4.1 Any Dispute which is not resolved amicably by conciliation, as provided in Clause 9.3, shall be finally decided by reference to arbitration by an Arbitral Tribunal appointed in accordance with Clause 9.4.2. Such arbitration shall be held in accordance with the provisions of the Arbitration and Conciliation Act,1996. In case the Applicant is Micro, Small and Medium Enterprises, the arbitration shall be held in accordance with the provision of the Micro, Small and Medium Enterprises Development (MSMED) Act, 2006. The place of such arbitration shall be the capital of the State where the Authority has its headquarters and the language of arbitration proceedings shall be English.
- 9.4.2 There shall be a sole arbitrator whose appointment or an Arbitral Tribunal of three arbitrators, of whom each Party shall select one, and the third arbitrator shall be appointed by the two arbitrators so selected who will be act as a presiding arbitrator, and in the event of disagreement between the two arbitrators, the appointment shall be made in accordance with the Rules. If one party fails to appoint an arbitrator within 30 (thirty) days, or if the two appointed arbitrators fail to agree on the third arbitrator, then the court may appoint any person or institution as arbitrator. In case of an international commercial dispute, the application for appointment of arbitrator has to be made to the Chief Justice of India. In case of other domestic disputes, the application has to be made to the Chief Justice of the High Court within whose jurisdiction the parties are s ituated
- 9.4.3 The arbitrators shall make a reasoned award (the "Award"). Any Award made in any arbitration held pursuant to this Clause 9 shall be final and binding on the Parties as from the date it is made, and the Consultant and the Authority agree and undertake to carry out such Award without delay.
- 9.4.4 The Consultant and the Authority agree that an Award may be enforced against the Consultant and/or the Authority, as the case may be, and their respective assets wherever situated.
- 9.4.5 This Agreement and the rights and obligations of the Parties shall remain in full force and effect, pending the Award in any arbitration proceedings hereunder.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be signed in their respective names as of the day and year first above written.

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED

For and on behalf of For and on behalf of

Consultant: Authority

(Signature)(Signature)(Name)(Name)(Designation)(Designation)(Address)(Address)

2.

In the presence of:

1.



Annex-1: Terms of Reference

(Refer Clause 3.1.2)

(Reproduce Schedule-1 of RFP)



(Refer Clause 4.2)

(Reproduce as per Form-9 of Appendix-I)



Annex-3: Estimate of Personnel Costs

(Refer Clause 4.2)

(Reproduce as per Form-3 of Appendix-II)



Annex-4: Approved Sub-Consultant(s)

(Refer Clause 4.7)

(Reproduce as per Form-11 of Appendix-I)



Annex-5: Cost of Services

(Refer Clause 6.1)

(Reproduce as per Form-2 of Appendix-II)



Annex-6: Payment Schedule

(Refer Clause 6.3)

Key Date No.	•				
KD1	Two inception reports for two studies approved by Authority	20%			
KD2	Two mid-term reports for two studies approved by Authority	30%			
KD3	Two draft evaluation reports for two studies	20%			
KD4	Two final evaluation reports for two studies approved by Authority (Including a copy of the report in Hindi language)	30%			
	Total	100%			

^{\$} Excludes the time taken by the Authority in providing its comments on the Draft evaluation report. The Consultant shall get one week for submission of the Final Evaluation Report after comments of the Authority are provided.

Notes:

- 1. The above payments shall be made to the Consultant provided that the payments to be made at any time shall not exceed the amount certified by the Consultant in its Statement of Expenses.
- 2. All Reports shall first be submitted as draft reports for comments of the Authority. The Authority shall provide its comments no later than 3 (three) weeks from the date of receiving a draft report and in case no comments are provided within such 3 (three) weeks, the Consultant shall finalize its report. Provided, however, that the Authority may take upto 4 (four) weeks in providing its comments on the Draft evaluation report.
- 3. Draft evaluation report shall be completed in 65 (Sixty-Five) weeks excluding the time taken by the Authority in providing its comments on the Draft evaluation report. The Consultant may take 1 (one) week for submitting its Final Evaluation Report after receipt of comments from the Authority.



Annex-7: Bank Guarantee for Performance Security

(Refer Clause 7.1.2)

То
[The President of India /Governor of] acting through
In consideration of
context or meaning thereof, include its successors, administrators and assigns) awarding to
), (hereinafter referred to as the "Agreement") the assignment for consultancy services in respect of the
We,
2. We, (indicate the name of the Bank) do hereby undertake to pay the amounts due and payable under this Guarantee without any demur, merely on a demand from the Authority stating that the amount/claimed is due by way of loss or damage caused to or would be caused to or suffered by the Authority by reason of breach by the said Consultant of any of the terms or conditions contained in the said Agreement or by reason of the Consultant's failure to perform the said Agreement. Any such demand made on the bank shall be conclusive as regards the amount due and payable by the Bank under this Guarantee. However, our liability under this Guarantee shall be restricted to an amount not exceeding Rs
3. We, (indicate the name of the Bank) do hereby undertake to pay to the Authority any money so demanded notwithstanding any dispute or disputes raised by the Consultant in any suit or proceeding pending before any court or tribunal relating thereto, our liability under this present being absolute and unequivocal. The payment so made by us under this bond shall be a valid discharge of our liability for payment thereunder and the Consultant shall have no claim against us for making such payment.
4. We,

We, (indicate the name of Bank) further agree with the Authority that the Authority



5.

shall have the fullest liberty without our consent and without affecting in any manner our obligations hereunder to vary any of the terms and conditions of the said Agreement or to extend time of performance by the said Consultant from time to time or to postpone for any time or from time to time any of the powers exercisable by the Authority against the said Consultant and to forbear or enforce any of the terms and conditions relating to the said Agreement and we shall not be relieved from our liability by reason of any such variation, or extension being granted to the said Consultant or for any forbearance, act or omission on the part of the Authority or any indulgence by the Authority to the said Consultant or any such matter or thing whatsoever which under the law relating to sureties would, but for this provision, have the effect of so relieving us.
6. This Guarantee will not be discharged due to the change in the constitution of the Bank or the Consultant(s).
7. We, (indicate the name of Bank) lastly undertake not to revoke this Guarantee during its currency except with the previous consent of the Authority in writing.
8. For the avoidance of doubt, the Bank's liability under this Guarantee shall be restricted to Rs
For
Name of Bank:
Seal of the Bank:
Dated, theday of

NOTES:

(i) The Bank Guarantee should contain the name, designation and code number of the officer(s) signing the Guarantee.

(Signature, name and designation of the authorised signatory)

(ii) The address, telephone no. and other details of the Head Office of the Bank as well as of issuing Branch should be mentioned on the covering letter of issuing Branch.



Schedule 3: Guidance Note on Conflict of Interest

(See Clause 2.3.3)

- 1. This Note further explains and illustrates the provisions of Clause 2.3 of the RFP and shall be read together therewith in dealing with specific cases.
- Consultants should be deemed to be in a conflict of interest situation if it can be reasonably concluded that their position in a business or their personal interest could improperly influence their judgment in the exercise of their duties. The process for selection of consultants should avoid both actual and perceived conflict of interest.
- Conflict of interest may arise between the Authority and a consultant or between consultants and present or future contractors. Some of the situations that would involve conflict of interest are identified below:
 - (a) Authority and consultants:
 - (i) Potential consultant should not be privy to information from the Authority which is not available to others;
 - (ii) potential consultant should not have defined the project when earlier working for the Authority;
 - (iii) potential consultant should not have recently worked for the Authority overseeing the project.
 - (b) Consultants and contractors:
 - No consultant should have an ownership interest or a continuing business interest or an on-going relationship with a potential contractor save and except relationships restricted to project-specific and short-term assignments; or
 - (ii) no consultant should be involved in owning or operating entities resulting from the project; or
 - (iii) no consultant should bid for works arising from the project.

The participation of companies that may be involved as investors or consumers and officials of the Authority who have current or recent connections to the companies involved, therefore, needs to be avoided.

- 4. The normal way to identify conflicts of interest is through self-declaration by consultants. Where a conflict exists, which has not been declared, competing companies are likely to bring this to the notice of the Authority. All conflicts must be declared as and when the consultants become aware of them.
- 5. Another approach towards avoiding a conflict of interest is through the use of "Chinese walls" to avoid the flow of commercially sensitive information from one part of the consultant's



company to another. This could help overcome the problem of availability of limited numbers of experts for the project. However, in reality effective operation of "Chinese walls" may be a difficult proposition. As a general rule, larger companies will be more capable of adopting Chinese walls approach than smaller companies. Although, "Chinese walls" have been relatively common for many years, they are an increasingly discredited means of avoiding conflicts of interest and should be considered with caution. As a rule, "Chinese walls" should be considered as unacceptable and may be accepted only in exceptional cases upon full disclosure by a consultant coupled with provision of safeguards to the satisfaction of the Authority.

- 6. Another way to avoid conflicts of interest is through the appropriate grouping of tasks. For example, conflicts may arise if consultants drawing up the terms of reference or the proposed documentation are also eligible for the consequent assignment or project.
- 7. Another form of conflict of interest called "scope-creep" arises when consultants advocate either an unnecessary broadening of the terms of reference or make recommendations which are not in the best interests of the Authority but which will generate further work for the consultants. Some forms of contractual arrangements are more likely to lead to scope-creep. For example, lump-sum contracts provide fewer incentives for this, while time and material contracts provide built in incentives for consultants to extend the length of their assignment.
- 8. Every project contains potential conflicts of interest. Consultants should not only avoid any conflict of interest but should also report any present/ potential conflict of interest to the Authority at the earliest. Officials of the Authority involved in development of a project shall be responsible for identifying and resolving any conflicts of interest. It should be ensured that safeguards are in place to preserve fair and open competition and measures should be taken to eliminate any conflict of interest arising at any stage in the process.



Appendices



(b)

Appendix-I: Technical Proposal

(See Clause 2.1.3)

Form-1: Letter of Proposa

	Letter of Proposal
	(On Applicant's letter head)
(Date au	nd Reference)
-	t: Consultancy Services for "Central Coordinating Agency for Evaluation of the al Food Security Act and LPG Subsidy"
Dear Si	Γ,
docume	erence to your RFP Document dated , I/ we, having examined all relevant ents and understood their contents, hereby submit our Proposal for selection as Consultant
2.	All information provided in the Proposal and in the Appendices is true and correct and all documents accompanying such Proposal are true copies of their respective originals.
3.	This statement is made for the express purpose of appointment as the Consultant for the aforesaid Project.
4.	I/We shall make available to the Authority any additional information it may deem necessary or require for supplementing or authenticating the Proposal.
5.	I/We acknowledge the right of the Authority to reject our application without assigning any reason or otherwise and hereby waive our right to challenge the same on any account whatsoever.
6.	I/We certify that in the last three years, we or any of our Associates have neither failed to perform on any contract, as evidenced by imposition of a penalty by an arbitral or judicial authority or a judicial pronouncement or arbitration award against the Applicant, nor been expelled from any project or contract by any public authority nor have had any contract terminated by any public authority for breach on our part.
7.	I/We declare that:
	(a) I/We have examined and have no reservations to the RFP Documents, including any Addendum issued by the Authority;

I/We do not have any Conflict of Interest in accordance with Clause 2.3 of the



RFP Document;

- (c) I/We have not directly or indirectly or through an agent engaged or indulged in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice, as defined in Clause 4.3 of the RFP document, in respect of any tender or request for proposal issued by or any agreement entered into with the Authority or any other public sector enterprise or any government, Central or State; and
- (d) I/ We hereby certify that we have taken steps to ensure that in conformity with the provisions of Section 4 of the RFP, no person acting for us or on our behalf will engage in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice.
- 8. I/We understand that you may cancel the Selection Process at any time and that you are neither bound to accept any Proposal that you may receive nor to select the Consultant, without incurring any liability to the Applicants in accordance with Clause 2.8 of the RFP document.
- 9. I/We declare that we/any member of the consortium, are/is not a Member of a/any other Consortium applying for Selection as a Consultant.
- 10. I/We certify that in regard to matters other than security and integrity of the country, we or any of our Associates have not been convicted by a Court of Law or indicted or adverse orders passed by a regulatory authority which would cast a doubt on our ability to undertake the Consultancy for the Project or which relates to a grave offence that outrages the moral sense of the community.
- 11. I/We further certify that in regard to matters relating to security and integrity of the country, we have not been charge-sheeted by any agency of the Government or convicted by a Court of Law for any offence committed by us or by any of our Associates.
- 12. I/We further certify that no investigation by a regulatory authority is pending either against us or against our Associates or against our CEO or any of our Directors / Managers / employees.¹¹\$
- 13. I/We hereby irrevocably waive any right or remedy which we may have at any stage at law or howsoever otherwise arising to challenge or question any decision taken by the Authority [and/ or the Government of India] in connection with the selection of Consultant or in connection with the Selection Process itself in respect of the above mentioned Project.
- 14. The Bid Security or Bid Security Declaration is attached, in accordance with the RFP document.
- 15. I/We agree and understand that the proposal is subject to the provisions of the RFP

^{11 \$} In case the Applicant is unable to provide the certification specified in Paragraph 12, it may precede the Paragraph by the words viz. —Except as specified in Schedule hereto. The exceptions to the certification or any disclosures relating thereto may be clearly stated in a Schedule to be attached to the Application. The Authority will consider the contents of such Schedule and determine whether or not the exceptions/disclosures are material to the suitability of the Applicant for pre-qualification hereunder.



document. In no case, shall I/we have any claim or right of whatsoever nature if the Consultancy for the Project is not awarded to me/us or our proposal is not opened or rejected.

- 16. I/We agree to keep this offer valid for 90 (ninety) days from the Proposal Due Date specified in the RFP.
- 17. A Power of Attorney in favour of the authorised signatory to sign and submit this Proposal and documents is attached herewith in Form-4.
- 18. In the event of my/our firm/ consortium being selected as the Consultant, I/we agree to enter into an agreement in accordance with the form at Schedule–2 of the RFP. We agree not to seek any changes in the aforesaid form and agree to abide by the same.
- 19. I/We have studied RFP and all other documents carefully. We understand that except to the extent as expressly set forth in the Agreement, we shall have no claim, right or title arising out of any documents or information provided to us by the Authority or in respect of any matter arising out of or concerning or relating to the Selection Process including the award of Consultancy.
- 20. The Financial Proposal is being submitted in a separate cover. This Technical Proposal read with the Financial Proposal shall constitute the Application which shall be binding on us.
- 21. I/We agree and undertake to abide by all the terms and conditions of the RFP Document. In witness thereof, I/we submit this Proposal under and in accordance with the terms of the RFP Document.

Yours faithfully,

(Signature, name and designation of the authorised signatory)
(Name and seal of the Applicant / Lead Member)



APPENDIX-I

Form-2:

Particulars of the Applicant

1.1	Title of Consultancy: Evaluation Study for Government Scheme/Program						
1.2	Title of Project: "Central Coordinating Agency for Evaluation of the National Food Security Act and LPG Subsidy"						
1.3	State whether applying as Sole Firm or Lead Member of a consortium:						
	Sole Firm or						
	Lead Member of a consortium						
1.4	State the following: (i) Details of the Applicant Name of Company or Firm: Legal status (e.g. incorporated private company, unincorporated business, partnership etc.): Country of incorporation: Registered address:						
	Year of Incorporation: Year of commencement of business: Principal place of business: Brief description of the Company including details of its main lines of business						
	(ii) Details of the Authorized Representative of the Applicant Name: Designation: Company: Address: Phone No.: E-mail address:						
1.5	If the Applicant is Lead Member of a consortium, state the following for each of the other Member Firms: (i) Name of Firm: (ii) Legal Status and country of incorporation (iii) Registered address and principal place of business.						



If so, provide the office address(es) in India. (ii) Has the Applicant or any of the Members in case of a consortium been penalized by any organization for poor quality of work or breach of contract in the last five years? Yes/N (iii) Has the Applicant/ Member ever failed to complete any work awarded to it by any public authority/ entity in last five years? Yes/N (iv) Has the Applicant or any member of the consortium been blacklisted by any Government department/Public Sector Undertaking in the last five years? Yes/N (v) Has the Applicant or any of the Members, in case of a consortium, suffered bankruptcy/insolvency in the last five years? Yes/N Note: If answer to any of the questions at (ii) to (v) is yes, the Applicant is not eligible for this consultancy assignment. 1.7 (i) Does the Applicant's firm/company (or any member of the consortium) combin functions as a consultant or adviser along with the functions as a contractor and/or manufacturer? Yes/I (ii) If yes, does the Applicant (and other Member of the Applicant's consortium) agrit to limit the Applicant's role only to that of a consultant/ adviser to the Authority and disqualify themselves, their Associates/ affiliates, subsidiaries and/or pare organization subsequently from work on this Project in any other capacity? Yes/I 1.8 (i) Does the Applicant intend to borrow or hire temporarily, personnel from contractor manufacturers or suppliers for performance of the Consulting Services?	1.6	For the Applicant, (in case of a consortium, for each Member), state the following information:					
 (ii) Has the Applicant or any of the Members in case of a consortium been penalized by any organization for poor quality of work or breach of contract in the last five years? Yes/N (iii) Has the Applicant/ Member ever failed to complete any work awarded to it by any public authority/ entity in last five years? Yes/N (iv) Has the Applicant or any member of the consortium been blacklisted by any Government department/Public Sector Undertaking in the last five years? Yes/N (v) Has the Applicant or any of the Members, in case of a consortium, suffered bankruptcy/insolvency in the last five years? Yes/N Note: If answer to any of the questions at (ii) to (v) is yes, the Applicant is not eligible for this consultancy assignment. 1.7 (i) Does the Applicant's firm/company (or any member of the consortium) combing functions as a consultant or adviser along with the functions as a contractor and/or manufacturer? Yes/N (ii) If yes, does the Applicant (and other Member of the Applicant's consortium) agrit to limit the Applicant's role only to that of a consultant/ adviser to the Authority and disqualify themselves, their Associates/ affiliates, subsidiaries and/or pare organization subsequently from work on this Project in any other capacity? Yes/N (i) Does the Applicant intend to borrow or hire temporarily, personnel from contractor manufacturers or suppliers for performance of the Consulting Services? 		(i) In case of non-Indian Firm, does the Firm have business presence in India? Yes/No					
penalized by any organization for poor quality of work or breach of contract in the last five years? Yes/N (iii) Has the Applicant/ Member ever failed to complete any work awarded to it by any public authority/ entity in last five years? Yes/N (iv) Has the Applicant or any member of the consortium been blacklisted by any Government department/Public Sector Undertaking in the last five years? Yes/N (v) Has the Applicant or any of the Members, in case of a consortium, suffered bankruptcy/insolvency in the last five years? Yes/N Note: If answer to any of the questions at (ii) to (v) is yes, the Applicant is not eligible for this consultancy assignment. 1.7 (i) Does the Applicant's firm/company (or any member of the consortium) combing functions as a consultant or adviser along with the functions as a contractor and/or manufacturer? Yes/I (ii) If yes, does the Applicant (and other Member of the Applicant's consortium) agree to limit the Applicant's role only to that of a consultant/ adviser to the Authority and disqualify themselves, their Associates/ affiliates, subsidiaries and/or pare organization subsequently from work on this Project in any other capacity? Yes/I 1.8 (i) Does the Applicant intend to borrow or hire temporarily, personnel from contractor manufacturers or suppliers for performance of the Consulting Services?		If so, provide the office address(es) in India.					
(iii) Has the Applicant/ Member ever failed to complete any work awarded to it by any public authority/ entity in last five years? Yes/N (iv) Has the Applicant or any member of the consortium been blacklisted by any Government department/Public Sector Undertaking in the last five years? Yes/N (v) Has the Applicant or any of the Members, in case of a consortium, suffered bankruptcy/insolvency in the last five years? Yes/N Note: If answer to any of the questions at (ii) to (v) is yes, the Applicant is not eligible for this consultancy assignment. 1.7 (i) Does the Applicant's firm/company (or any member of the consortium) combin functions as a consultant or adviser along with the functions as a contractor and/or manufacturer? Yes/I (ii) If yes, does the Applicant (and other Member of the Applicant's consortium) agree to limit the Applicant's role only to that of a consultant/ adviser to the Authority and disqualify themselves, their Associates/ affiliates, subsidiaries and/or pare organization subsequently from work on this Project in any other capacity? Yes/I 1.8 (i) Does the Applicant intend to borrow or hire temporarily, personnel from contractor manufacturers or suppliers for performance of the Consulting Services?		penalized by any organization for poor quality of work or breach of contract in					
any public authority/ entity in last five years? Yes/N (iv) Has the Applicant or any member of the consortium been blacklisted by any Government department/Public Sector Undertaking in the last five years? Yes/N (v) Has the Applicant or any of the Members, in case of a consortium, suffered bankruptcy/insolvency in the last five years? Yes/N Note: If answer to any of the questions at (ii) to (v) is yes, the Applicant is not eligible for this consultancy assignment. 1.7 (i) Does the Applicant's firm/company (or any member of the consortium) combing functions as a consultant or adviser along with the functions as a contractor and/or manufacturer? Yes/N (ii) If yes, does the Applicant (and other Member of the Applicant's consortium) agree to limit the Applicant's role only to that of a consultant/ adviser to the Authority and disqualify themselves, their Associates/ affiliates, subsidiaries and/or pare organization subsequently from work on this Project in any other capacity? Yes/N		Yes/No					
(iv) Has the Applicant or any member of the consortium been blacklisted by any Government department/Public Sector Undertaking in the last five years? Yes/N (v) Has the Applicant or any of the Members, in case of a consortium, suffered bankruptcy/insolvency in the last five years? Yes/N Note: If answer to any of the questions at (ii) to (v) is yes, the Applicant is not eligible for this consultancy assignment. 1.7 (i) Does the Applicant's firm/company (or any member of the consortium) combin functions as a consultant or adviser along with the functions as a contractor and/or manufacturer? Yes/I (ii) If yes, does the Applicant (and other Member of the Applicant's consortium) agree to limit the Applicant's role only to that of a consultant/ adviser to the Authority and disqualify themselves, their Associates/ affiliates, subsidiaries and/or pare organization subsequently from work on this Project in any other capacity? Yes/I 1.8 (i) Does the Applicant intend to borrow or hire temporarily, personnel from contractor manufacturers or suppliers for performance of the Consulting Services?							
Government department/Public Sector Undertaking in the last five years? Yes/N (v) Has the Applicant or any of the Members, in case of a consortium, suffered bankruptcy/insolvency in the last five years? Yes/N Note: If answer to any of the questions at (ii) to (v) is yes, the Applicant is not eligible for this consultancy assignment. 1.7 (i) Does the Applicant's firm/company (or any member of the consortium) combin functions as a consultant or adviser along with the functions as a contractor and/or manufacturer? Yes/I (ii) If yes, does the Applicant (and other Member of the Applicant's consortium) agree to limit the Applicant's role only to that of a consultant/ adviser to the Authority and disqualify themselves, their Associates/ affiliates, subsidiaries and/or pare organization subsequently from work on this Project in any other capacity? Yes/I 1.8 (i) Does the Applicant intend to borrow or hire temporarily, personnel from contractor manufacturers or suppliers for performance of the Consulting Services?		Yes/No					
(v) Has the Applicant or any of the Members, in case of a consortium, suffered bankruptcy/insolvency in the last five years? Yes/N Note: If answer to any of the questions at (ii) to (v) is yes, the Applicant is not eligible for this consultancy assignment. 1.7 (i) Does the Applicant's firm/company (or any member of the consortium) combin functions as a consultant or adviser along with the functions as a contractor and/or manufacturer? Yes/I (ii) If yes, does the Applicant (and other Member of the Applicant's consortium) agree to limit the Applicant's role only to that of a consultant/ adviser to the Authority and disqualify themselves, their Associates/ affiliates, subsidiaries and/or pare organization subsequently from work on this Project in any other capacity? Yes/I 1.8 (i) Does the Applicant intend to borrow or hire temporarily, personnel from contractor manufacturers or suppliers for performance of the Consulting Services?		Government department/Public Sector Undertaking in the last five years?					
Note: If answer to any of the questions at (ii) to (v) is yes, the Applicant is not eligible for this consultancy assignment. 1.7 (i) Does the Applicant's firm/company (or any member of the consortium) combin functions as a consultant or adviser along with the functions as a contractor and/or manufacturer? Yes/f (ii) If yes, does the Applicant (and other Member of the Applicant's consortium) agree to limit the Applicant's role only to that of a consultant/ adviser to the Authority and disqualify themselves, their Associates/ affiliates, subsidiaries and/or pare organization subsequently from work on this Project in any other capacity? Yes/f 1.8 (i) Does the Applicant intend to borrow or hire temporarily, personnel from contractor manufacturers or suppliers for performance of the Consulting Services?		Yes/No					
Note: If answer to any of the questions at (ii) to (v) is yes, the Applicant is not eligible for this consultancy assignment. 1.7 (i) Does the Applicant's firm/company (or any member of the consortium) combin functions as a consultant or adviser along with the functions as a contractor and/or manufacturer? Yes/f (ii) If yes, does the Applicant (and other Member of the Applicant's consortium) agree to limit the Applicant's role only to that of a consultant/ adviser to the Authority and disqualify themselves, their Associates/ affiliates, subsidiaries and/or pare organization subsequently from work on this Project in any other capacity? Yes/f 1.8 (i) Does the Applicant intend to borrow or hire temporarily, personnel from contractor manufacturers or suppliers for performance of the Consulting Services?							
eligible for this consultancy assignment. (i) Does the Applicant's firm/company (or any member of the consortium) combin functions as a consultant or adviser along with the functions as a contractor and/or manufacturer? Yes/N (ii) If yes, does the Applicant (and other Member of the Applicant's consortium) agree to limit the Applicant's role only to that of a consultant/ adviser to the Authority and disqualify themselves, their Associates/ affiliates, subsidiaries and/or pare organization subsequently from work on this Project in any other capacity? Yes/N 1.8 (i) Does the Applicant intend to borrow or hire temporarily, personnel from contractor manufacturers or suppliers for performance of the Consulting Services?		Yes/No					
functions as a consultant or adviser along with the functions as a contractor and/or manufacturer? Yes/N (ii) If yes, does the Applicant (and other Member of the Applicant's consortium) agree to limit the Applicant's role only to that of a consultant/ adviser to the Authority and disqualify themselves, their Associates/ affiliates, subsidiaries and/or pare organization subsequently from work on this Project in any other capacity? Yes/N 1.8 (i) Does the Applicant intend to borrow or hire temporarily, personnel from contractor manufacturers or suppliers for performance of the Consulting Services?	1.7	eligible for this consultancy assignment.					
 (ii) If yes, does the Applicant (and other Member of the Applicant's consortium) agree to limit the Applicant's role only to that of a consultant/ adviser to the Authority and disqualify themselves, their Associates/ affiliates, subsidiaries and/or pare organization subsequently from work on this Project in any other capacity?	1.7	functions as a consultant or adviser along with the functions as a contractor and/or a					
to limit the Applicant's role only to that of a consultant/ adviser to the Authority and disqualify themselves, their Associates/ affiliates, subsidiaries and/or pare organization subsequently from work on this Project in any other capacity? Yes/N 1.8 (i) Does the Applicant intend to borrow or hire temporarily, personnel from contractor manufacturers or suppliers for performance of the Consulting Services?		Yes/No					
manufacturers or suppliers for performance of the Consulting Services?		(ii) If yes, does the Applicant (and other Member of the Applicant's consortium) agree to limit the Applicant's role only to that of a consultant/ adviser to the Authority and to disqualify themselves, their Associates/ affiliates, subsidiaries and/or parent organization subsequently from work on this Project in any other capacity? Yes/No					
	1.8	(i) Does the Applicant intend to borrow or hire temporarily, personnel from contractors manufacturers or suppliers for performance of the Consulting Services? Yes/No					



(ii) If yes, does the Applicant agree that it will only be acceptable as Consultant, if those contractors, manufacturers and suppliers disqualify themselves from subsequent execution of work on this Project (including tendering relating to any goods or services for any other part of the Project) other than that of the Consultant?

Yes/No

(iii) If yes, have any undertakings been obtained (and annexed) from such contractors, manufacturers, etc. that they agree to disqualify themselves from subsequent execution of work on this Project and they agree to limit their role to that of consultant/adviser for the Authority only?

Yes/No

It is certified that the aforesaid information is true and correct to the best of my knowledge and belief.

(Signature, name and designation of the authorised signatory)

For and on behalf of



APPENDIX-I

Form-3: Statement of Legal Capacity

(To be forwarded on the letter head of the Applicant)

Rei. Dale:
To,
Dear Sir,
Sub: RFP for "Central Coordinating Agency for Evaluation of the National Food Security Act and LPG Subsidy"
I/We hereby confirm that we, the Applicant (along with other members in case of consortium, the constitution of which has been described in the Proposal ¹² \$), satisfy the terms and conditions laid down in the RFP document.
I/We have agreed that (insert Applicant's name) will act as the Lead Member of our consortium.
I/We have agreed that (insert individual's name) will act as our Authorised
Representative/ will act as the Authorised Representative of the consortium on our behalf and has been duly authorized to submit our Proposal. Further, the authorised signatory is vested with requisite powers to furnish such proposal and all other documents, information or communication and authenticate the same.
Yours faithfully,
(Signature, name and designation of the authorised signatory) For and on behalf of

 $^{^{12}\$}$ Please strike out whichever is not applicable



APPENDIX-I

Form-4: Power of Attorney

Know all men by these presents, we, (name of Firm and address of the
registered office) do hereby constitute, nominate, appoint and authorise Mr /
Ms son/daughter/wife and presently residing at, who is
presently employed with us and holding the position of as our true and lawful attorney
(hereinafter referred to as the "Authorised Representative") to do in our name and on our behalf,
all such acts, deeds and things as are necessary or required in connection with or incidental to
submission of our Proposal for and selection as the Consultant for "Central Coordinating Agency
for Evaluation of the National Food Security Act and LPG Subsidy" proposed to be developed
by the (the "Authority") including but not limited to signing and
submission of all applications, proposals and other documents and writings, participating in pre-bid
and other conferences and providing information/ responses to the Authority, representing us in all
matters before the Authority, signing and execution of all contracts and undertakings consequent
to acceptance of our proposal and generally dealing with the Authority in all matters in connection
with or relating to or arising out of our Proposal for the said Project and/or upon award thereof to us
till the entering into of the Agreement with the Authority.
AND, we do hereby agree to ratify and confirm all acts, deeds and things lawfully done or caused
to be done by our said Authorised Representative pursuant to and in exercise of the powers
conferred by this Power of Attorney and that all acts, deeds and things done by our said Authorised
Representative in exercise of the powers hereby conferred shall and shall always be deemed to
have been done by us.
IN WITNESS WHEREOF WE, THE ABOVE-NAMED PRINCIPAL HAVE
EXECUTED THIS POWER OF ATTORNEY ON THIS DAY OF
20
For
(Signature, name, designation and address)
Witnesses:
1.
2.
Notarised
Accepted
(Signature, name, designation and address of the Attorney)
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,



Notes:

- The mode of execution of the Power of Attorney should be in accordance with the procedure, if any, laid down by the applicable law and the charter documents of the executant(s) and when it is so required the same should be under common seal affixed in accordance with the required procedure. The Power of Attorney should be executed on a non-judicial stamp paper of Rs. 100 (hundred) and duly notarised by a notary public.
- Wherever required, the Applicant should submit for verification the extract of the charter documents and other documents such as a resolution/power of attorney in favour of the person executing this Power of Attorney for the delegation of power hereunder on behalf of the Applicant.
- For a Power of Attorney executed and issued overseas, the document will also have to be legalised by the Indian Embassy and notarised in the jurisdiction where the Power of Attorney is being issued. However, Applicants from countries that have signed the Hague Legislation Convention 1961 need not get their Power of Attorney legalised by the Indian Embassy if it carries a conforming Apostille certificate.



APPENDIX-I

Form-5: Financial Capacity of the Applicant

(Refer Clause 2.2.2 (B))

S. No. Financial Year		Annual Turnover (Rs. /US\$ in million)				
1.						
2.						
3.						
	Certificate from the Statutory Auditor\$					
This is to shown	This is to certify that (name of the Applicant) has received the payments shown					
above ag	ainst the respective yea	rs.				
Name of	the audit firm:					
Seal of the audit firm						
Date:						
(Signature, name and designation of the authorised signatory)						

Note: Please do not attach any printed Annual Financial Statement. In case relevant extracts of duly audited Annual Financial Statements containing the requisite details are provided, duly countersigned by the authorised signatory, a separate certification by statutory auditors would not be necessary in respect of clause 2.2.3.

^{\$} In case the Applicant does not have a statutory auditor, it shall provide the certificate from its chartered accountant that ordinarily audits the annual accounts of the Applicant.

APPENDIX-I

Form-6:

Particulars of Key Personnel

A) Details of Key Personnel

1	Designation of the Key Personnel
2	Name of the Key Personnel
3	Date of Birth
4	Nationality
5	Educational Qualification ¹³
6	Length of Professional Experience
7	Length of Relevant Experience ¹⁴

8	Employment Record (Starting with present position, list in reverse order every employment held)						
S No	Name of Firm	Designation	Start Date	End Date			
1							
2							
3							

(Contd)

^{*}For degrees obtained from the accredited foreign Boards/universities, the applicant shall furnish a self-declaration on the academic equivalence to the 'Minimum Educational Qualifications' as defined in Clause 2.2.2 (D).
*Relevant experience as defined in clause 2.2.2 D

9	Details of Relevant Experience						
S N o	Name of Project	Designati on	Start Date	End Date	Total duration	Role (in not more than 1000 character s)	Relevant Sector
1							
2							
3							



Certification:

Place.....

a.	I am willing to wor	k on the Pro	oject and	I will be	available	for entire	e duration	of the	Project
assignm	ent as required.								

b.		•	0 ,	,	e best of my kn	nowle	dge and bel	ief, this CV	correctly de	escribes
me,	my	qualification	s and my e	xperience.						
						,				
						(Signature a	nd name of	the Key Per	rsonnel)



Form-7: Proposed Methodology and Work Plan

The proposed methodology and work plan shall be described as follows:

1. Understanding of TOR (not more than two pages)

The Applicant shall clearly state its understanding of the TOR and also highlight its important aspects. The Applicant may supplement various requirements of the TOR and also make precise suggestions if it considers this would bring more clarity and assist in achieving the Objectives laid down in the TOR.

2. Methodology and Work Plan (not more than four pages)

The Applicant will submit its methodology for carrying out this assignment, outlining its approach toward achieving the Objectives laid down in the TOR, including approach, methodology, sampling, criteria for State/UT selection etc. The Applicant will submit a brief write up on its proposed team and organization of personnel explaining how different areas of expertise needed for this assignment have been fully covered by its proposal. In case the Applicant is a consortium, it should specify how the expertise of each firm is proposed to be utilised for this assignment. The Applicant should specify the sequence, locations and timelines of important activities in the form of a Gantt chart, and provide a quality assurance plan for carrying out the Consultancy Services.

It may be noted that the following broad topics should be covered by the consultant team during the presentation:

- · Methodology for carrying out the assignment including the approach used towards achieving the objectives laid down in the TOR
- Sampling plan
- Criteria for selection of required sample size
- · Field movement plan including details of field team composition
- Plan for ensuring data quality while conducting the primary survey
- Measures to be adopted for ensuring the quality in the report
- Data analysis tool (both for qualitative and quantitative data)
- Data analysis plan- the ways of translating findings from data analysis into recommendations
- · Detailed timelines for carrying out the assignment
- Any other relevant information



All the proposed team members (Key Personnel) must attend and make the presentation.

3. Collaboration with Academic Institutions (not more than 2 pages):

The Applicant will submit on how it plans to involve and collaborate with academic institutions while designing and delivering on the Project. The idea is to strengthen industry-academia-government linkages and foster a collective culture of research, innovation and advancement knowledge.

Note: Marks will be deducted for writing lengthy and out of context responses.



Form-8:

Eligible Assignments of the Applicant\$

(Refer Clause 3.1.4)

A) Eligible Assignments of the A	<u>Applicant</u>
No. of Eligible Assignments	

S N o	Name of the Projec t	Brief Descriptio n of the Project (in not more than 1000 characters)	Name of the Client & Addres s (indicate whether public or private)	Name & Telephone no. of Client's representativ e	Estimate d Cost of the Project (in Rs. cr)	Payment \$\$ of Professiona I Fees received by the Applicant (in Rs. cr)	Start Date of the Assignmen t	End Date of the Assignmen t	Sample size of the assignmen t (No. of Household)	Was the assignmen t conducted in India?	Is the project an evaluation of or related to evaluation of: government programmes / schemes/policies?	Descriptio n of Services performed by the Key Personnel (in not more than 1000 characters)
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)	(9)	(10)	(11)	(12)	(13)
1												

^{\$} The Applicant should provide details of only those projects that have been undertaken by it under its own name.

Signature, name and designation of the authorised signatory)

^{\$\$} Exchange rate for conversion of US \$ shall be as per Clause 1.7.1.





Form-9: Deployment of Personnel

S.No.	Designatio n	Nam		on Days PD)								Pe	rson	-Day	s by	Mont	hs							
5.NO.		е	On- field	In Office	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	1 0	1 1	1 2	1 3	1 4	1 5	1 6	1 7	1 8	1 9	2 0
1.																								
2.																								
3.																								
4.																								
5.																								
6.																								
7.																								
8.																								
9.																								

Total Person days



Form-10: Other Implementation Support Team Members

S.No.	Item of Work/	I I O DO CATRIDO OLIT DV	Person-Days by Months																				
	Activity	Name	Designation	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20
1.																							
2.																							
3.																							
4.																							
5.																							
6.																							
7.																							
8.																							
9.																							



Form-11: Proposal for Sub-Consultant(s)

1. Details of the Firm								
Firm's Name, Address	and Telephone							
Name and Telephone Person	No. of the Contact							
Fields of Expertise								
No. of Years in busine	ss in the above Fields							
2. Services that are proposed to be sub contracted:								
Person who will lead the Sub-Consultant Name:								
Designation:								
Telephone No:								
Email:								
4. Details of Firm's pre	vious experience							
Name of Work	Name, address and telephone no. of Client	Total Value of Services Performed	Duration of Services	Date of Completion of Services				
1.								
2.								
3								

(Signature and name of the authorised signatory)

Note:

- 1. The Proposal for Sub-Consultant(s) shall be accompanied by the details specified in Forms 6 and 9 of Appendix-I.
- 2. Use separate form for each Sub-Consultant



Form-12: **Bid Security Declaration Form**

(On Academic Institution'spplicant's letter head)

(Date and Reference)
To,
Subject: Bid Security Declaration for "Central Coordinating Agency for Evaluation of the National Food Security Act and LPG Subsidy"
Dear Sir,
I/We, the undersigned, declare that:
I/We understand that, according to your conditions, proposals must be supported by a Bid Security Declaration.
I/We accept that I/We may be disqualified from bidding for any contract with you for a period of one year from the date of notification if I am /We are in a breach of any obligation under the bid conditions, because I/We have withdrawn/modified/amended, impairs or derogates from the tender, my/our proposal during the period of proposal validity specified in the RFP; or having been notified of the acceptance of our proposal by the Authority during the period of proposal validity (i) foil any free to support the Authority during the period of proposal validity (i) foil any free to support the Authority during the period of proposal
validity (i) fail or refuse to execute the Agreement, if required, or (ii) fail or refuse to furnish the Performance Security, in accordance with the Instructions to the Applicants.
I/We understand this Bid Security Declaration shall cease to be valid if I am/we are not the successful Bidder, upon the earlier of (i) the receipt of your notification of the name of the successful Bidder; or (ii) thirty days after the expiration of the validity of my/our Proposal.
Yours faithfully,
(Signature, name and designation of the authorised signatory) (Name and seal of the Applicant/Lead Member Academic Institution)



Form-13[1]:

Letter of Intent for Technical Collaboration (On Applicant's letter head)

(Date and Reference)
To,
Subject: Agreement for technical collaboration for Evaluation of National Food Security Act and
LPG Subsidy
Dear Sir,
With reference to your RFP Document dated, I/ we, have entered into a technical partnership for the Evaluation of National Food Security Act and LPG Subsidy. I/we, hereby, agree to collaborate and ensure direct involvement of the university/institution in carrying out the activities related to
I/We shall make available to the Authority any additional information it may deem necessary or require for supplementing or authenticating details related to the partnership as well as updates during the implementation of the project.
Yours faithfully, (Signature, name and designation of the authorised signatory) (Name and seal of the Applicant / Lead Member)
(Signature, name and designation of the authorised signatory) (Name and seal of representative of university/ academic institution)
[1] Separate signed I OIs to be submitted for each collaboration prior to award of contract

[1] Separate signed LOIs to be submitted for each collaboration prior to award of contract.



Appendix-II: Financial Proposal

Form 1: Covering Letter

(On Applicant's letter head)

(Date and Reference)
To,
Dear Sir,
Subject: Consultancy Services for "Central Coordinating Agency for Evaluation of the National Food Security Act and LPG Subsidy"
I/We, (Applicant's name) herewith enclose the Financial Proposal for selection of my/our firm as Consultant for above.
I/We agree that this offer shall remain valid for a period of 90 (ninety) days from the Proposal Due Date or such further period as may be mutually agreed upon.
Yours faithfully,
(Signature, name and designation of the authorised signatory)
Note: The Financial Proposal is to be submitted strictly as per forms given in the RFP.



(See Clause 2.1.3)

Form-2:

Financial Proposal

In addition to the format provided below, the financial proposal also needs to be submitted in the Bill-of-Quantity excel format as provided separately in the tender documents.

Item No.	Description	Amount (Rs.)
A.	RESIDENT PERSONNEL	
I.	Remuneration for Resident Professional Personnel (inclusive of all personal allowances)	
II.	Remuneration for Resident Support Personnel (inclusive of all personal allowances)	
	Sub-total Resident Personnel (A):	
В.	LOCAL COSTS	
I.	Office Rent	
II.	Office Consumables like stationery, communication etc.	
III.	Office Furniture and Equipment (Rental)	
IV.	Reports and Document Printing	
V.	Surveys & Investigations	
VI.	Miscellaneous Expenses	_



	Subtotal Local Costs (B):	
C.	SUBTOTAL OF A+B	
D.	OVERHEAD EXPENSES @. % of (C)	
E.	GOODS AND SERVICES TAX (D)	
F.	TOTAL (including taxes) (D+E+) (in Rs.) In Indian Rupees	
	TOTAL COST OF THE CONSULTANCY In Indian Rupees (in figures) (in words)	

Note:

- 1. The financial evaluation shall be based on the above Financial Proposal, Estimate of Costs for Item A-I and A-II shall be as per Form-3.
- 2. Miscellaneous Expenses in Item B(VI) shall not exceed 15% (fifteen per cent) of the total amount in Item D.
- 3. No escalation on any account will be payable on the above amounts.
- 4. All other charges not shown here and all insurance premia are considered included in the person day rate/ overhead/ miscellaneous expenses.
- 5. All payments shall be made in Indian Rupees and shall be subject to applicable Indian laws withholding taxes if any.



Form-3: Estimate of Personnel Costs

ID No.	Position	Name	Person-Days (Rs.)	Total Person- Days	Amount (Rs.)						
A1 (I). Remur	A1 (I). Remuneration for Resident Professional Personnel (including all personal allowances)										
-											
Total											
A2 (II). Remu	neration for Resident Support	t Personnel (including all personal a	llowances)								
Total											
Total:											

Appendix-III: List of Bid-Specific Provisions¹⁵\$

A. Clauses with currency-based footnotes

- 1. Introduction.
- 2. Clause 2.2.3: Conditions of Eligibility of Applicants.
- 3. Clause 2.11.3: Amendment of RFP.

Note: The above footnotes marked — "\$" shall be retained in the RFP for guidance of the Applicants while submitting their respective Proposals.

B. Schedules with non-numeric footnotes

All non-numeric footnotes marked —"\$" in the Schedules shall be retained in the respective Schedules for guidance of the Applicants while submitting their respective Proposals.

C. Appendices with non-numeric footnotes

All non-numeric footnotes in the Appendices shall be retained in the respective Appendices for guidance of the Applicants. These shall be omitted by the Applicants while submitting their respective Proposals.

D. Schedules and Appendices with blank spaces

All blank spaces in the Schedules and Appendices shall be retained in the RFP. These shall be filled up when the format of the respective Schedule or Appendix is used.

^{15\$} This Appendix-III contains a list of Clauses, Schedules and Appendices that would need to be suitably modified for reflecting bid-specific provisions. This Appendix-III may, therefore, be included in the RFP document to be issued to prospective Applicants

Appendix-IV: References

- [1] GoI, "The National Food Security Act," 2013.
- [2] SOFI, "The State of Food Security and Nutrition," 2021.
- [3] IIPS, "National Family Healthy Survey," 2021.
- [4] MoHFW, "Comprehensive National Nutrition Survey," 2018.
- [5] DFPD, "Annual Report," 2021.
- [6] MoPNG, "Annual Report," 2020.
- [7] PPAC, "Report on Natural Gas Production, Availability and Consumption," 2021.
- [8] K. Bandyopadhyay, "Petroleum Pricing in India: Transition," 2009.
- [9] MoPNG, "Annual Report," 1994.
- [10] MoPNG, "Annual Report," 2021.



APPENDIX-V